# MONUMENTAL INSCRIPTIONS

OF

# MARNHULL

(Parish Church, Churchyard and Civil Cemetery)

DORSET

670 memorials, 1596 - 2005

Queries checked with Parish Registers 1560 - 1992, at Dorset History Centre.

Recorded (incorporating partial survey of 1982), typed and indexed by Sir Mervyn Medlycott, 2008.

copies to: Somerset & Dorset Family History Society (MI Index. Electronic and paper copies)

Somerset & Dorset Family History Society (Library).

Dorset Family History Society.
Dorset History Centre, Dorchester.
Society of Genealogists Library, London.

Incumbent and PCC of Marnhull.

Sir Mervyn Medlycott.

MARNHULL CofE MIs: SURNAME INDEX BURDETT: 10 & IN24 (numbers of memorials, not pages) BURGE: IN14 BURR: K18 ABBOTT: 179 & J11 BURT: 66, 110, 195, 287, 288, I 9, IN29 A'COURT (Acourt): 60 & 227 & IN30 ADLEM: 56 **BURTON: J34** ALCHIN: 18 BUSH: CM52 **BUTTERWORTH: IN51** ALLARD: 18 & CM23 ALLEN: 77, N38 & IN19 AMOR: L6 CAINES: H18 ANDRESS: 231 CAIRNS: 221 ANDREWS: 19, 31, 32, 40, 74-76, 118, 121, CAMPBELL-JOHNSTON: K9 129, 141-143, 189, 225, 238, 239, 267, CARENT: IN17 308, D4, P34, R10, R35 & IN44 CARTER: D21 ARCHER: P13 CHANNING: C10 ARNOLD: D19 CHANT: 58, G15 & J36 AYLES: 24 & J24 CHARBON-ESPLEY: CM34 CHARLESWORTH: 38 & IN43d **BAILEY: CM5 CHEEK: 0 20** BAKER: 65, 111, 126, 171, 223 & V10 CHINN: 9 & G18 BAMBRIDGE: IN20 & IN38 CLARKE (Clark): G33, L2 & IN12 BANNISTER: 214b CLARO: 153a BARBER: 184 CLUETT: Q27 BARCLAY: CM20 COLES: W35 **BARFOOT: IN21** COLLINGE: CM38 COLLINS: 38 & 137 BARKER: 248 BARNARD: CM54 COLLIS: 132, B30 & CM46 BARTLETT: 30 & 105 CONNOLLY: CM27 BASTABLE: 38, 72, 144, 170, 176, A4, B22 & CONWAY: 241, C27, L25, L27, L29 & N4 COOMBS (Coombes): 3, 4, 63 & 240 K7 BAXTER: 190 COOPER: CM6 **BEALING: CM44 CORNFORTH: 10** BEAUSIRE: 234 CORY: 1 BEDWELL: CM49 COWLEY: V7 **BEVERLY-DAVIES: CM42** CREW (Crewe): 38, 159, 299, H21, P12 BILES: 86 & P38 BISHOP: 10 CRIPPS: C31 CROCKER: 250 **BLACK: 119** BLAKE: D27, D35 & V13 CROWCH: 82 **BOINVILLE: 138** CURTIS: 38, 267A, 277A, G22, J26, M9, T27 **BOLWELL: 187** & CM32 **CUTLER: 44-46** BOND: D35 **BOVETT: 38** BOWER: 38 DAGGETT: 207 **BOWLES: K27** DALTON: 305 **BRAIN**: 213 DARKE: 38 DAUNTESEY: 127 & M2 BROOKES: 133 DAVIES: 122, 140 & 166a **BROUGHTON: 153a** BROWN: 38, 260 & F33 DAWE: 38 & 160 **BROWNJOHN: IN40** DEAN: 41, 131 & E32 **BRUCE: 0 35 DENISON-PENDER: 201 BRYSON: CM50** DENNETT: 181 **BUCKLER: IN35 DESBROW: CM1** BUGG: 228-232 DINE: IN48

DIVE: IN48

**BULFORD: 78** 

MARNHULL CofE MIs: Surname Index HARDING: 173, 178, 185, 193, K27, 0 19, (continued) P30, P32 & R8 **HARDY: 139** HARMAN: 98 DOGGRELL: 48 HARRILD: 112 **DOUCH: 169** HARRIS: I 17 & I 18 DOUGLAS: 101 HARSENT: H13 DOWDING: 226, 256 & 257 HASKETT: 134, 236, 266, J28 & J29 DOWN: 38 & 255 HATCHER: 2, 22, 38, 162, 180, 188, 251, DREW: 11, 38, 153, 204, 238, 275, 278, 309, 253, 262, C20, L9, M9a, 05, P24, Q18, C33, F25, F28, G34, I 15, J25, K20, R14, S17, CM4, CM7 & CM58 M11, M28, M32, N10, N26, V12 & W37 HAWKINS: 57 DYKE: 282, R20 & CM43 HAYTER: 23 HAYWARD: 38, 270, 295, C2, G30, G31, M5 EALES: CM15 ELLIOT: 97 HEATH: CM48 ESMUND: 224 HELLINS: K1 & IN11 **ESPLEY: CM33** HIBBERD: D31 ETHERIDGE: 62 HILL: 34 EVE: 38 & Q33 HILSON: IN12 **EXTANCE: CM19 HINE: 71** HINKS: CM40 FILLOLL: IN47 HISCOCK: CM3 FISHER: 219 **HOBHOUSE: 259** FOOT (Foote): 38, 151 & CM28 HODGSON: D20 FORD: 200 HOLE: 36 FOSTER-MELLIAR: CM22 HOLMES: B28 FRAMPTON: 262, E28 & I 12 HORDER: 38, 109, 265, P11, P17, S21, W28 FRANCIS: 283, V18 & W38 & IN41c FRASER: CM20 HORLOCK: 168 & 218 FRENCH (ffrench): 145, 146 & 183 HORSLEY: 258 FUDGE: 38, 123, 149, I 26 & T26 HOUSE: 15, 271, Q9 & S16 **HOUSTON: E1** GALPIN: 28, 29, 38, 39, 42, 47, 92, 166, 217, HOW: 35 272, 296, 297, 304, F1, K24, IN18, HOWARD: IN17 IN21, IN42a & IN44 HOWE: K37 **GATEHOUSE: 5** HOWELL: 49 GAWLER: 0 24 **HUBBOCK: IN9** GAYE: K11 & IN50 **HUMPHREY: 214A** GILLETT: 8, 38, U30, U32 & IN42d **HUMPHRIES: U21** GLISSON: IN6 & IN46 HUNT: 20, 37, 43, 67-69, 136, 198, 277, 285, GODDARD: 59 & CM67 291, 292, D28, V15 & IN15 **GODMANSTONE: IN46** HUSSEY: 10, 81, IN21 & IN23-IN26 **GOODINGS: CM26** ILES: CM36 **GOULD: 148** GREEN: 38, T26 & IN43a **INSTONE: 175 GREENING: 163** GUY: 38, 51, 53, 158, 233, 277A, E33, G4, G9, H12, 0 17, T38, W33 & CM39 **JAMES: R19 & IN16** JARVIS: 269, 280 & G26 JENNINGS: 110 & 125 HALL: CM61 HALLATT: 120 JERVIS: 150

JOHNSON: 25, 26, 161, 289, 290 & R24

JONES: CM57

JOYCE: 305

HALSALL: S41

HANN: 16 & 182

HANNAM (Hanham): 33 & 216

MARNHULL CofE MIs: Surname Index MOORS: E25 (continued) MURRAY: IN13 MUTLEBURY: 10 MUTTER: 38, W30 & IN41b KEAST: CM9 MYALL: R32 KEITH: CM14 KENDALL: 108, 115, 156, 173, 200, 220, 237, NOEL-TOD: 205 245, 267A, H15, H33, H36, L10 NORRIS: G32 & Q7 NORTH: F37 KENNARD: 283, 300, 302, 303, K18, K19, NOTLEY: 124 L15, L16, L19, IN1, IN2, IN4, IN5 PAGE: 192 PAGET: J2, IN39 & IN49 **KENT: 174** KINGMAN: 19 PALMER: C29 KNOWLES: G29 PARHAM: 276, K25 & IN31 PARK: W26 LAMBERT: S41x PARRIS: 294 LAMPARD: 104 PARSLOW: CM68 LANCASTER: CM53 PARSONS: 306 & S19 LANE: 113 & CM60 PEARS: IN12 LARGE: 116 PEASE: 202 LASSETTAR (Lassetter): 197 PENNINGTON: 132 PENNY: E11 LEAR: CM5 LEWIS: 38, 88, 155, 281, G1, 0 31, CM12, PERKINS: CM31 CM23, CM25 & CM56 PERRETT: D32 LITTLE: 89 PERRY: R7 LITTON: C36 PHELPS: 38 LLOYD: 38, P33, P40, P41 & Q21 PHILLIPS: CM24 LODGE: 222 & S36 PIKE: 38, 80 & U36 PIPER: 99 LOMAX: 249 LONDON: 186 PITMAN: 83 LONGMAN: 38, 40, 130, 244 & 273 PLACE: IN3 & IN6-IN9 LUMLEY: I 6 PLOWMAN: 79, 157, 172, E38, I 24, J22, K39 & CM29 McALPINE: 209 POLLARD: 264 McKERNAN: 191 POPE: 105, IN12, IN28 & IN33-IN35 MAHUZIES: CM37 PORTMAN: IN32 MAIDMENT: 94 & R7 **PRICE: 293 PUCKETT: 0 33 & CM47** MAPP: R6a MARGETTS: CM8 MARRIOTT DODINGTON: L19 RAGGETT: 214 MARSH: 242, 243 & M8 RAWE: 82 MASTRACCA (Mastraca): 81 READ: Q36 MATTERSON: S39 **REYNELL: IN8** MAYERS: K11 RICKETTS: S36 **MEAD: 73** RIPPON: 211 **RIVERS CURRIE: 246** METEYARD: S22 & IN41d MIDDLETON: IN6 ROBERTS: D33, E27 & CM66 MILLER: W27 **ROBERTSON: 156a** MILLS: CM68 **ROLLS: D38 & E15** ROSE: 85, 102, 272, 304, I 21 & IN27 MOGER: I 22 MOGRIDGE: CM65 ROSS: CM59 MOLINEAUX: 10 ROSSITER: 30, 38, 263, 286, K22 & IN31 MOORE: 38, 95, 215, 306, 307, L26, IN42b **ROWLAND: I 22 & R37** 

**RUTLEY: 14** 

& CM17

MARNHULL CofE MIs: Surname Index

(continued)

**SAUNDERS: 147 & CM51** 

SCARLETT: 194 SEARLE: M28 SEBASTIAN: 10

SENIOR: 114, 198, 199, 304 & IN37

SENIOR-WARREN: 164

SEYMOUR: 21

SHARP (Sharpe): 12, 38, 252, B32, D29,

G36, P14 & Q16

SHAW: 210 SHELSWELL: 247 SHORT: L40 SHUTE: 6, 7 & H5

SIDLIN (SIDLINGE): IN12

SIMPSON: IN44 SMITH: 261 & 268 SPENCER: 206 & CM33

SPITTLE: F13 STANLEY: 10 & 93 STAY: 69 & 70 STEELE: 105

STEPHENS: 128 & 304

STOCK: IN51

STOKES: K23, L33 & CM64

STRANGE: 165 STRANGWAYS: IN36

SWYER: H16 SYSON: 235

TAYLOR: U28 THOMAS: 61 THOMPSTONE: 54 THOMSON: K13 & K14 THRESHER: K32a

TOPP: G37

TOWNSEND: CM2 TREBBLE: CM63

TREW: 117, 152, 154, G19, M31 & 0 13

TRIM: 38 & 203

**TROWBRIDGE: CM18** 

TUCKER: S32

TULK: 177, C23, D13, J34 & W31 TURNER: 87, 235a, S28 & S30

TUTT: 307 & IN22

VOSE: 38

WADE: C32

WALKER: 105 & B27 WALLIS: CM62 WARDLE: 52 WARNER: M13

WARNER FRENCH: M13

WARREN (Warrin): 13, 17, 38, 55, 64, 91, 96, 103, 118a, 120, 135, 167, 298, 310, D9, E35, M39, N15, N18, R14, R28, T23, T24, IN12, IN41a, IN42c, IN43b, CM11, CM13, CM21, CM30, CM41 & CM55 –

see also SENIOR-WARREN WARREN-TRUDGEON: E35

WATTS: 240 & 274 WEARE: 50 & CM16 WELLON: 26 & S41x WESTCOTT: I 27 & I 28

WHATLEY: 193
WHEADON: 38 & 107
WHEELER: F29
WHITE: 38 & 284
WHITELEY: 5

WICKINGS-SMITH: 27

WILDS: 38, 90, 106, G6, G8, G13 & CM35

WILES: I 32

WILKINS: 100, Q22, Q23, V6 & V8

WILLEY: 196 WILLIAMS: B31 WILSON: H2 & Q32

WINGFIELD DIGBY: CM22

WOLF: 208 & CM45 WOOD: IN36 WOODROW: 254

WRIGHT: 212

YEATMAN: 38 & IN43c YOUNG: 279 & CM10 (Exact wording is given on all memorials, which are in double inverted commas, in most instances with obliques '/' indicating the ends of lines).

In 1982 a partial survey of grave plots in Marnhull parish churchyard was prepared and typed by an unnamed person, adding inscriptions given on stones. Much of the record is made up of comments and reminiscences of Mr: Cecil Bastable and notes made by the former sexton, Mr: Collis. There was obviously a plan prepared, presumably kept in the church, but not seen by me. Given are nos. 201 to 298 for six rows of memorials to the west of the church, in an area stated to have been added to the churchyard in 1878, which are recorded from west to east and in each row from north to south. Rows A to W are also given in a northern area of the churchyard, stated to have been opened in 1903, which are recorded from east to west and in each row from south to north. These rows only go as far south as a slight slope up to the level of the old churchyard, which was omitted entirely.

In my survey here of 2008, I have retained all the numbering in the 1982 survey for the stones in the West Area, nos.201 to 298, and in the 1903 Northern Extension, rows A to W., so that the plan held by the church, though not available elsewhere, does not require to be amended. These I have checked and corrected, adding any new people dying after 1982. I could not however add new memorials in those areas erected since 1982, as I do not have access to the plan to assign new numbers for them. I have added some stones giving deaths in and before 1982, which might have been missed in the 1982 survey, although another possibility is that those ones weren't erected until after that year. Mine is just a record of inscriptions given, with memorial types, omitting biblical texts and verses - unless they give biographical information. I have also mostly omitted Cecil Bastable's and Mr. Collis's notes. Numbers not given in the Northern Extension are burial plots without memorials on them.

I have newly recorded all the stones - but not burial plots, as they can't be established - in the old churchyard up to 2008, utilising nos.1 to 200 for those on the north side of the church (also including those east of the church) and nos.299 to 307 for those south of the church, with nos.308 to 310 for some vanished memorials, recorded by Hutchins and Treves. Memorials north of the church are recorded in rows from east to west and in each row from north to south. These were recorded from north to south, partly to conform with the West Area, but mainly as I have indicated for each row where they continue southwards from the lettered rows (A to W) in the Northern Extension. Rows 1 to 6 extend right to the southern boundary of the churchyard round the east end of the church, including the War Memorial in the south-east corner. I was only able to confine the memorial numbers to 1 to 200 north of the church by using "a" numbers for all memorials which now bear no inscriptions and also for four modern stones placed on the plots of, and in front of older stones.

A separate survey of church interior memorials has been made in 2008, for which numbers are preceded by the letters "IN". The nave, north chapel, north aisle and west tower are 15<sup>th</sup> and 16<sup>th</sup> century Perpendicular. The chancel was rebuilt in 1881, whilst the south nave aisle and south porch replaced in 1852 a mediaeval south transept and south porch. The south choir aisle, now containing the organ, and the vestry north of the chancel were added in 1900. The west tower is very fine, one of the best towers to be found in Dorset. This might have been built under the influence of the Abbots of Glastonbury, as the mediaeval Seniors Farm alongside the church was part of their extensive estates.

In the churchyard, there are alot of memorials to Drew, Trew and Crew in close proximity to each other, but I hope correctly recorded!

There is a civil cemetery at Marnhull, about half a mile north of the parish church, near the Village Hall and Recreation Ground, which has about 140 memorials in it from 1975 to the present day. Added to this compilation are all the memorials there up to and including 1990, for which numbers are preceded by the letters "CM".

There is a Roman Catholic burial ground alongside the church of St. Mary in Old Mill Lane, Marnhull, with about 120 memorials in it from 1871 to the present day. In a separate compilation, I have recorded all the memorials there up to and including 1990.

Memorials recorded in Hutchins' "History of Dorset", 3<sup>rd</sup> edition (1870), vol.4, pp.320-322, are marked with an asterick "\*".

Memorials recorded in Royal Commission on Historical Monuments, vol.3, pt.2 (1970), pp.151-2, are marked with a cross "+".

An account of the church and many of it's memorials, with photographs of some, including the Royal Coat of Arms and five hatchments, is given in "The Marn'll Book" (Gillingham, 1952), pp.85-91.

### **CHURCH INTERIOR**

The South Choir Aisle, which was built in 1900, filled by an organ with a choir vestry, contains no memorials except some framed "Baptismal Rolls" and "Cradle Rolls", with photographs of clergy and choir. The West Tower also contains no memorials.

# Chancel

- IN1). Stained glass south window. "In memory of Ann Grace, wife / of the Rev: R.B. KENNARD, M.A. / Rector of this parish, born / June 20<sup>th</sup> 1828, died Jany: 1<sup>st</sup> 1878".
- IN2). Stained glass north window. "In memory of our dearly loved / sister, Marie Magdalene, widow of / the Revd: R.B. KENNARD, M.A. / went to rest April 8, 1897".
- IN3)\*+ Slate surrounded by marble Tablet on south wall (with coat of arms). "Near this place / are deposited the remains / of the Revd: Edward PLACE / eldest son of the Revd: / Conyers Place, A.M. / Rector of this parish / who died / Sept: 12<sup>th</sup> 1768 / aged 34".
- IN4). Lozenge-shaped brass Plaque, mounted on black marble, on south wall. "In / memory of / Ann Grace / the beloved wife of / Robert Bruce KENNARD, M.A. / Rector of this parish / born June 20<sup>th</sup> 1828 / died January 1<sup>st</sup> 1878".
- IN5). Small white on black marble Tablet on south wall. "In loving memory of / my dear husband / the Revd: Robert Bruce KENNARD, M.A. / of St John's College, Oxford / Rector of this parish / from March 10<sup>th</sup> 1858 / to March 10<sup>th</sup> (sic) 1895 / born May 8<sup>th</sup> 1824 / died March 10<sup>th</sup> 1895".
- IN6)\*+ White marble Tablet on north wall (with coat of arms). "Here lieth / the body of the Rev: Mr: Conyers PLACE, M.A., youngest / son of an ancient & reputable family in the county of York / who after he had been liberally educated in Trinity College / in Cambridge, was invited to the Mastership of the Grammar School / in Dorchester, which he governed many years with great success / and applause, till, weary of the fatigue of it, he chose to resign it / (6 lines of eulogy) / While he was esteemed / by all worthy of the greatest preferments, he lived content / with the praise of deserving, without enjoying any / but the small Rectory of Poxwell, in this county / which he held 2 years & in the possession of which he died / the 26<sup>th</sup> day of October, in the 74<sup>th</sup> year of his age / A.D. 1738 / Here lieth also / the faithfull partner of his bed when living & of his grave now / dead, Mary, the only child of the Rev: Mr: Willm: GLISSON / She lived with him cheerfully & hospitably, in an uninterrupted / course of love & concord near 40 years, in ye town of Dorchester / A pattern of piety & a rare example of all the domestic & / conjugal virtues as a wife, a mother, & a mistress of her family / It was her principal care to observe the will, and / contribute to the ease & happiness of her husband / She survived him near 3 years, but having lost with him ye chief / comfort of this life, she willingly exchanged it for the hope / of a better, on the 27<sup>th</sup> day of June, in the 58<sup>th</sup> year of / her age, A.D. 1741 / They left behind them one son & one daughter / Mary, married to Dr: Conyers MIDDLETON, of / Cambridge; & Conyers, the present Rector of this parish / who in testimony of his piety & gratitude to his most worthy / and indulgent parents, erected this piece of marble / to their memory, A.D. 1742".

- IN7)\*+ White marble Monument on north wall (with coat of arms). "Near this place / are deposited the remains of the / Revd: Conyers PLACE, A.M. / Rector of this parish, who departed / this life the 14<sup>th</sup> of April 1778 / aged 74 years / Also / Magdalene his wife, who died / the 3d. of February 1757 / aged 45 years / Also / Mary Place, who departed this life / the 11<sup>th</sup> of July 1778, aged 40 years / daughter of the above Conyers / and Magdalene, and three / of their sons, the first / and second named Conyers / the last William / all of whom died in their infancy".
- IN8)\*+ White on black marble Tablet on north wall. "In this chancel / are deposited the mortal remains / of Robert Harvey PLACE, Esq: / of Lynwood in Hampshire / and of Lynwood in Upper Canada / He was the fourth son of / the Revd: John Conyers Place / and of Elizabeth his wife / He married Sophia / daughter of C. REYNELL, Esq: / Captn: in the 4<sup>th</sup> W(est) I(ndian) Regiment / and died without issue / at Cheltenham / on the 21 of March 1840 / aged 27 years".
- IN9)\*+ White on black marble Tablet on north wall (with coat of arms). "To the memory of / the Reverend Harry PLACE, A.M. / younger son of / the Reverend Conyers Place, A.M. / and Magdalene his wife / He succeeded his father as Rector / of this parish, An: Dom: 1788 / and died April 12, 1828, aged 84 years / having survived both his sons / He was for thirty years / an active Magistrate of this county / Of Jane, his wife / daughter of the Revd: John HUBBOCK / She died September 2, 1807, aged 65 years / Also of / the Reverend Harry Place, A.M. / their younger son / who died unmarried, August 10, 1807 / aged 34 years / This tablet is erected in grateful remembrance / by their surviving grandchildren".
- IN10). Small white on black marble Tablet on north wall (over vestry door). "This chancel was rebuilt by / the Revd: R.B. KENNARD, M.A. Oxon / Rector of this parish / A.D. 1881".
- IN11). Wooden Plaque on north wall. "The east wall was re-decorated in / memory of Edgar William James / HELLINS, D.D., M.A., LL.B. Rector of / this parish 1908 1946, Prebendary / of Sarum and Pro-prolocutor of / the Lower House of Convocation".

### Nave

- IN12)\*+ Brass Plate, inset in stone Monument, on north side of chancel arch. "Anno Domini 1596 / Of Robert SIDLIN, alyas WARRIN, heere / the bodie lyes intirred, our brother deer / For love that he unto this parrishe bore / Ten pounds he gave, a stocke unto the poore / Which frinds of his in truste shall styll retayne / With them and their assignes aye to remayn / To Robert POPE, John HILSON their names be / To Roger CLARKE and Thomas Clarke did he / Committ the stocke, and did them fowr pray / A pound yearly unto the poore to paye / To comfort them in their distresse and need / A godly example and a godly deede". Inscribed on the stone monument: "Anno Domini 1596, by me Lynil BRINE" (PR: "Robert SIDLINGE, alias PEARS" buried 14 May 1596). (photograph in "The Marnh'il Book" [1952], p.87).
- IN13). Inscribed on base of stone Pulpit. "Ex dono / Johannis MURRAY / 1852".
- IN14)+ Floorslab (worn). "Here lyeth the b(odies).. of Joseph / and Richard B(urge sons?).... of Richard / BURGE, gent: who ... (wer)e buryed to / witt: Joseph, the ... of May 1676 / and Richard, the 11 of July 1693" (PR: "Joseph Burge" buried 11 May 1676).

# North Chapel

(at the east end of the north nave aisle)

- IN15). Stained Glass east window. "To the glory of God / and in loving memory of Eliza / wife of John HUNT / died February 23<sup>rd</sup> 1894".
- IN16). Stained glass east window. "To the glory of God and in memory of / Sophia Margaret JAMES, who died 6<sup>th</sup> Sep: 1903".

- IN17)\*+ Three alabaster recumbent effigies of a man in armour flanked by two women, c1470, on a restored alabaster and stone tomb chest, under arcade between nave and north chapel (in 1870 in the south aisle opposite, moved to it's present position in 1898). No inscriptions. Once incorrectly stated to be the effigies of Thomas HOWARD, Viscount Bindon, died 1582 and two wives who were buried in this church under a tomb, now lost RCHM establishes this depicts John CARENT, of Silton, died 1478, and his two wives.
- IN18)\*+ White on black marble Tablet on north wall (on south wall of chancel in 1870). "Erected to the memory of / James GALPIN / of this parish, Gent: / who died January the 12<sup>th</sup> 1829 / aged 69 years / Also to the memory of / Ann, wife of James Galpin / who died November the 7<sup>th</sup> 1800, aged 26 years" (see also IN21).
- IN19). Brass Plaque, mounted on wood, on north wall. "To the glory of God / and in memory of his first wife, Sarah Jane / who died 23<sup>rd</sup> January 1874 / and of his second wife, Sarah Elizabeth / who died 1<sup>st</sup> October 1890 / George ALLEN, of Strangways, Marnhull / restored this chapel and tomb / A.D. MDCCCXCVIII (1898)".
- IN20). Wooden Plaque on north wall. "In loving memory of / Lady Dorna Mary BAMBRIDGE / 1892 1956 / these pews were given / by her husband & children".
- IN21)\*+ Floorslab. "Here / lyeth the body / of / Thomas BARFOOT, Gent: / sonne of / William Barfoot / of the city of London / merchant / and Elizabeth his wife / daughter / of James HUSSEY / of Blandford St Mary, Esq: / who dyed in London / the 12<sup>th</sup> day of March / 1694 / in the 32th (sic) year of his age". Added to this floorslab is: "J.G. / 1829" (PR: "James GALPIN" buried 16 Jan 1829, as aged 62. See also IN18).
- IN22)+ Floorslab (worn). "Here ..(li)eth the / body of Thomas / T(utt?)... who died May 4<sup>th</sup> / 16--, in the 43 year / of his age / Here also lyeth the / body of Thomas TUTT / his son, who died March / 9<sup>th</sup> 1708 in the 33 year / of his age / Here lieth the body / of Mary Tutt, who dyed / Fe(bruary)... the 8<sup>th</sup> 1727, in the / 45? year of her age / being the daughter of / Thomas Tutt, sen: and / Margaret his wife / Here lyeth ... body / of Margaret Tu(tt).. wid: / who died Sep: ye 2? 1734 / aged 86" (PR: "Mary Tutt" buried 12 Feb 1727-8. "Margret Tutt" buried 5 Sept 1734).
- IN23)+ Floorslab. "John HUSSEY, Esq: / died Jan: 12, 1811, aged 75 years".
- IN24)+ Floorslab. "Edward BURDETT, brother / of Mary, the wife of / John HUSSEY, Esqr: dyed / 21 September 1742 / aged 75".
- IN26)+ Floorslab (worn). "Here lieth ye body of / Edward HUSSEY, Gent: / who died February 2- / 1786, aged 7- years" (PR: "Mr: Edward Hussey, a priest" buried 3 March 1786, aged 74. He is also given on churchyard memorial no.10).
- IN27). Floorslab (worn). "Here / lyeth the body of / J.... Ro--e (Rose?) ... died / ...... 1764, aged / .... (ye)ars" (PR: clearly "John ROSE" buried 24 May 1764).

# North Nave Aisle

- IN28)\*+ Stone Monument on north wall (with coat of arms) (in latin, roughly translated). Here lie John POPE, gent: died 25 Sept 1653, and Ann, wife of Robert Pope, gent: died 19 Jan 1676. Monument erected by Robert, son of John, and husband of Ann, 1681.
- IN29)\*+ White on variegated marble Tablet on west wall (on south wall of chancel in 1870). "In a vault beneath / are deposited the remains of / Jane / wife of Thomas BURT / who departed this life November 3d. 1827 / aged 64 years / Also / the remains of the above Thomas Burt / who departed this life July 26<sup>th</sup> 1838 / aged 73 years".
- IN30)\*+ Oval white on black marble Tablet on west wall (on south wall of chancel in 1870). "To the memory / of / Thomas BURT / who died January the 24<sup>th</sup> 1812 / aged 72 years / Also / to the memory / of / Martha, the wife of / Thomas Burt / who died Decr: 30<sup>th</sup> 1797 / aged 56 years".
- IN31). Small white marble Tablet (in blocked north doorway). "This church was repewed / A.D. 1882 / John PARHAM / Thomas ROSSITER / Churchwardens".

- IN32). Brass Plaque, mounted on wood, on north wall (with coat of arms). "To the glory of God / and in loving memory of / Cecil Berkeley PORTMAN / who died March 10<sup>th</sup> 1915, aged 45".
- IN33)+ Floorslab (with coat of arms) (photograph in "The Marnh'll Book" [1952], p.87). "Anno Domini / 1653 / John POPE, Gentleman / was buried the 30 / day of September / Edward, the son of Ro / brt and Margarit Pope, bor / ne the ninth of May / 1683 and departed / the ninth of / August / 1686 / Margret the wife / of Robrt Pope, Gent: / was buried Sep: ye 4 / 1712".
- IN34)+ Floorslab (with shield of arms) (worn). First seven lines are in latin, much illegible, for: ....(Ann, wife of?) Robert Pope, gent?, died "XIX (19) Januarii, An: Do: MDCLXXVI (1676) / Robert POPE, Gent: / was buried June / ye 8, 1710" (PR: "Ann Pope" buried 24 Jan 1676-7). (see also IN28)
- IN35)+ Hatchment on north wall of POPE impaling BUCKLER (photograph in "The Marnh'll Book" [1952], p.89).
- IN36)\*+ Hatchment on north wall of STRANGWAYS impaling WOOD, with initials and date "M.A.S. / 1663" (photograph in "The Marnh'll Book" [1952], p.89)

### South Nave Aisle

(on the east wall, against the organ casing, is a framed and glazed printed "Roll of Honour" listing Marnhull men who joined the armed forces up to March 1915 – names not recorded).

- IN37). Stained glass south window. "To the glory of God / and in memory of / Thomas and Elizabeth SENIOR / This window was erected / by their loving daughters / Martha and Mary, A.D. 1889".
- IN38). Glass panel in plain glass south window. "This window was / reglazed in memory of / Sir George Adolf / BAMBRIDGE, M.C., V.D. / 1883 1961".
- IN39). Glass panel in plain glass west window. "This window was / reglazed in memory of / Rupert Alwyn PAGET / 1882 1946 / late of Hingarston / Marnhull".
- IN40). Stone Tablet on south wall. "In proud and loving memory of / General Sir Nevil BROWNJOHN / G.B.E., K.C.B., C.M.G., M.C. / who served his country for 43 years / and in two world wars / becoming at various times / Vice-Chief of the Imperial General Staff / Quartermaster-General to the Forces / Chief Staff Officer, Ministry of Defence / 25<sup>th</sup> July 1897 21<sup>st</sup> April 1973".
- IN41). Four small brass Plaques mounted on one piece of wood on south wall:
  - a). "In loving memory of / Sapper Walter WARREN / Royal Engineers / killed in action November 5<sup>th</sup> 1916".
  - b). "In loving memory of / Driver Sidney Leonard MUTTER, R.F.A. / who was lost in / the Mediterranean Sea, October 23<sup>rd</sup> 1915".
  - c). "In loving memory of / Reginald Conrad HORDER / 1<sup>st</sup>/4<sup>th</sup> Dorset Regiment / died of wounds at Kut, November 22<sup>nd</sup> 1915".
  - d). "In loving memory of / Henry James METEYARD / for 16 years a bellringer / and for a time gunner, R.F.A. / who fell asleep Jan: 6<sup>th</sup> 1920".
- IN42). Four small brass Plagues mounted on one piece of wood on south wall:
  - a). "In loving memory of / Anna GALPIN / for over 60 years a member of the choir / who fell asleep July 16<sup>th</sup> 1918".
  - b). "In loving memory of / Gunner Leonard MOORE, R.F.A. / killed in action in France, Oct: 23, 1918 / aged 30 years".
  - c). "In memory of Alfred George / WARREN, of the 2<sup>nd</sup> Dorset Regt: / who died in South Africa, Feb: 12<sup>th</sup> 1902".
  - d). "In loving memory of / Leading Seaman William GILLETT / of H.M.S. Black Prince / who went down in the Battle of Jutland / June 1<sup>st</sup> 1916 / Also of / Able Seaman Victor Allen Gillett / who went down in Submarine K.5 / Jan: 20<sup>th</sup> 1921".

- IN43). Four small brass Plagues mounted on one piece of wood on south wall:
  - a). "In loving memory of / Pte: Amos GREEN / Ist Btn: Leicestershire Regiment / killed in action in France March 24<sup>th</sup> 1917".
  - b). "In loving memory of / 1st Class Stoker Harold WARREN / H.M.S. Queen Mary / who went down in action in the Battle of Jutland / May 31st 1916, after 16 years service".
  - c). "In loving memory of / Pte: William YEATMAN / 5<sup>th</sup> Btn: Oxford & Bucks Light Infantry / died Oct: 23<sup>rd</sup> 1917, from wounds received in action".
  - d). (with coat of arms). "In loving memory of / Major William Henry CHARLESWORTH / 6<sup>th</sup> King's Own Yorkshire Light Infantry / killed in action at Delville Wood, Sept: 15<sup>th</sup> 1916".
- IN44). White marble Tablet over south door. "This / south aisle and porch / in place of south transept / and old porch / were built A.D. 1852 / Henry Trail SIMPSON, Rector / John GALPIN / Jeremiah ANDREWS / Church-wardens".
- IN45)+ Royal Coat of Arms over south door, being Stuart arms once inscribed "C.R", subsequently altered to "G.R." with year "1732" added.
- IN46)\*+ Hatchment on south wall of GLISSON, GODMANSTONE and unidentified. (photograph in "The Marnh'll Book" [1952], p.89).
- IN47)\*+ Hatchment on south wall, with inscription on board and on wooden frame: "Leiuetenant / FILLOLL / died the 5 of June / and was buried the 8 of / June, in Worthen / Anno Domini 1631" (photograph in "The Marnh'll Book" [1952], p.89). (PR: not buried here. "The Marnh'll Book" says Worthen was in Hampshire, but there is no place of that name in that county, probably confused with Northam. The only parish named Worthen in England is in Shropshire).
- IN48)+ Hatchment on south wall of DIVE or DINE (photograph in "The Marnh'll Book" [1952], p.89).
- IN49). Inscribed on wooden font cover. "In memory of Amy Bessie PAGET, born 24<sup>th</sup> December 1878, died 14<sup>th</sup> September 1970".

### South Porch

(over the inner door is a metal plaque detailing grant obtained in 1852 when this porch was built. No names given)

IN50). Brass Plate fixed to pew in the porch (no date, c1951). "In loving memory of our / father and mother / William Charles and Laura Gertrude GAYE" (they were buried in plot K11 in the 'Northern Extension' respectively in 1930 and 1951. Their tombstone does not say they are husband and wife, but this inscription does indicate that).

### VANISHED CHURCH INTERIOR MEMORIAL

IN51)\* Tablet on south wall of chancel in 1870. "Sacred to the memory of Alfred and John Walter, sons of the late Joseph Henry BUTTERWORTH, Esq: of London, and Mary Ann, daughter of Thomas STOCK, Esq: of Henbury Court, Gloucester. John Walter died March 20, 1833, in his eleventh year. Alfred died March 25, 1833, aged 14 years. Their remains are interred in one grave near this spot" (PR: neither were interred here in 1833 nor (if the year has been misread) in 1835, 1853 and 1855. My conclusion is that this memorial was never in this church, but probably in a church in Gloucestershire or London, but incorrectly printed by the editors of Hutchins' "History of Dorset" (3<sup>rd</sup>.edition 1870) as being here!)

### CHURCHYARD

### North Side of the Church

(Recorded in rows from east to west, and in each row from north to south. Rows 1 to 6 extend right to the southern boundary of the churchyard round the east end of the church, including the War Memorial in the south-east corner. Some of the rows are rather crooked, as the system of rows for Victorian memorials were different from earlier ones, and then there has been a number of modern memorials erected using yet another system of rows! Memorials with "a" numbers are those which bear no inscriptions, and four modern memorials placed in front of and within the plots of older stones. This area was generally being reused for most parish interments between c1959, when the north extension was largely filled, up to 1975 when the civil cemetery opened, with a few 'grace and favour' for after 1975)

#### Row 1

(extending southwards from Row A in the Northern Extension)

- 1). Headstone. "In / loving memory of / Frederic Charles CORY, M.D. / late of Bournemouth / who fell asleep in Jesus / Dec: 4, 1906 / aged 84 years / Also of Lucy, widow of the above / who fell asleep in Jesus / Dec: 11, 1908 / in her 89<sup>th</sup> year".
- 2). Headstone (surmounted by a cross). "Grateful remembrance / of / Mary Ann / the beloved daughter of / James and Elizabeth HATCHER / who died October 6<sup>th</sup> 1867 / aged 21 years / Also of / Mary Anastatia (sic) / their daughter, who died August 6<sup>th</sup> 1868 / aged 27 years".
- 3). Headstone. "In memory of / Robert COOMBS / who died July 7<sup>th</sup> 1847 / aged 6 years / Also of / Elizabeth Coombs / who died July 15<sup>th</sup> 1853 / aged 15 years / Also of / Henry Pople Coombs / who died March 8, 1871 / aged 40 years / Also of / Walter Coombs / who died November 26<sup>th</sup> 1886 / aged 52 years / Also of / James Coombs / who died February 6<sup>th</sup> 1890 / aged 53 years".
- 4). Headstone. "In memory of / Sarah / the beloved wife of / Thomas COOMBS / of Fonthill Bishop, Wilts / who died April 9 / 1868 / aged 68 / Also of / Thomas Coombs / who died at Fonthill Bishop / April 5<sup>th</sup> 1893 / aged 92 years".
- 5). Headstone (in the form of a scroll) and Sloping Stone. On headstone: "In / loving memory of / a dearly loved wife / and mother / Eva Lavinia GATEHOUSE / of Rock Villa, Marnhull / who passed peacefully away / April 15<sup>th</sup> 1934 / aged 44 years / Also of our dear father / Herbert George / Gatehouse / who passed peacefully away / July 9<sup>th</sup> 1961, aged 71 years". On sloping stone: "Also their daughter / Phyllis WHITELEY / who died 22<sup>nd</sup> July 1984 / aged 57 years / beloved wife of Bill".
- 6). Cross and Flower Holder. On cross: "In / loving memory / of / Henry SHUTE / of Church Farm, Marnhull / died Feb: 12, 1915 / aged 61 / Also of Agnes Lavinia, wife / died March 23<sup>rd</sup> 1941, aged 86 / Also their children / Lillian & Ellen (no dates) / Also their daughter / Alice Beatrice / died June 2<sup>nd</sup> 1961, aged 76". On flower holder: "Kind / memory / of a loving / mother & father / from Alice" (no date, c1950).
- 7). Cross and concrete bed. "In / loving memory / of / Ernest Stephen SHUTE / who died Dec: 28<sup>th</sup> 1913 / aged 47 years / Also of Ada Caroline, his wife / who died Feb: 14<sup>th</sup> 1936, aged 76 years / Also of / Victor John / his son / who died Sep: 29<sup>th</sup> 1895 / aged 4 years and 8 months".
- 8). Headstone. "In loving memory / of / Ada May GILLETT / who died 21<sup>st</sup> July 1973 / Also her husband / Frederick Edward / Gillett / who died 26<sup>th</sup> April 1983".
- 9). Headstone. "In loving memory / of / Emmanuel CHINN / who died Feb: 22, 1902 / aged 80 years / Also of Charlotte, his wife / who died June 28, 1871 / aged 53 years / interred at Sturminster Newton".
- 10). Headstone. "Erected in the year 2000 / in memory of / Francis MUTLEBURY, O.S.B. 1698 / Edward BURDETT, 1742 / Thomas CORNFORTH, 1748 / Joseph SEBASTIAN, 1757 / George BISHOP, 1768 / Richard MOLINEAUX, S.J. 1769 / Edward HUSSEY, O.S.B. 1786 / John STANLEY, 1828 / Priests who served / the Catholic Mission / in Marnhull & were buried / in this churchyard".

- 11). Open Book (with half-figure of an angel peeping over the top) and Sloping Stone. On open book: "In loving memory of / our dear son / Robert C. DREW / aged 6 months (no date)". On sloping stone: "In loving memory of / Charles Drew / 1906 1985 / And / Irene Drew / 1910 1993".
- 12). Headstone. "In loving / memory of / James SHARP / who died 23<sup>rd</sup> Oct: 1965 / aged 88 years / Also his devoted wife / Bessie Sharp / who died 17<sup>th</sup> April 1973 / aged 90 years".
- 13). Headstone. "In / loving / memory of / a devoted / husband and father / Robert Tom WARREN / born 3<sup>rd</sup> March 1885 / died 23<sup>rd</sup> July 1964".

(extending southwards from Row B in the Northern Extension)

- 14). Headstone. "To the memory of / William RUTLEY, who departed / this life January 10<sup>th</sup> 1845 / aged 71 years / Also Sylvia, daughter of / Wm: and Anastasia Rutley / who departed this life May 12<sup>th</sup> 1821 / aged 7 years / And of Joseph, their son, who departed / this life Febry: 27<sup>th</sup> 1830, aged 12 years / Also of the above / Anastasia Rutley / who departed this life / October 29<sup>th</sup> 1851 / aged 68 years".
- 15). Headstone. "Sacred / to the memory of / Jane, the dearly loved wife of / James HOUSE / who died January 1, 1869 / aged 58 years / Also in memory of the above / James House / who died January 19, 1880 / aged 82 years".
- 16). Large Headstone. "Sacred / to the memory of / Joseph HANN / who departed this life July 13<sup>th</sup> 1856 / aged 44 years".
- 17). Headstone. "Sacred / to the memory of / William Henry, son of / Willm: and Mary WARREN / who died Decr: 14<sup>th</sup> 1861 / aged 27 years".

### Row 3

(extending southwards from Row C in the Northern Extension)

- 18). Headstone, Sloping Stone and kerb. On headstone: "In memory of / George Henry ALLARD / beloved husband of / Mabel Elizabeth Allard / who passed peacefully away / 23<sup>rd</sup> March 1946, aged 72 / And of Mabel Elizabeth / his devoted wife / who passed peacefully away / 25<sup>th</sup> January 1962, aged 80". On sloping stone: "Also of their daughter / Olive Elfreda / ALCHIN / nee Allard / 1. 5. 1907 2. 1. 2000".
- 19). Headstone. "In / loving memory of / Elizabeth / wife of John ANDREWS / of Moorside, Marnhull / who died March 24<sup>th</sup> 1886 / aged 70 years / Also / to the above named / John Andrews / who died October 13<sup>th</sup> 1888 / aged 73 years / Also / to the memory of / Kate KINGMAN / daughter of the above / who died February 9<sup>th</sup> 1892 / aged 33 years".
- 20). Headstone. "Sacred / to the memory of / Elizabeth / the beloved wife of / William HUNT / who died August 20<sup>th</sup> 1873 / aged 70 years / Also / in memory of the abovenamed / William Hunt / who died Septr: 8<sup>th</sup> 1884 / aged 80 years / Also in memory of / Walter Hunt / son of the above / who died August 3<sup>rd</sup> 1884 / aged 46 years / Also of Fanny, wife of / Walter Hunt / who died Novr: 2<sup>nd</sup> 1883 / aged 47 years".
- 21). Headstone. "Sacred / to the memory of / Albert SEYMOUR / born April 13<sup>th</sup> 1861 / died December 30<sup>th</sup> 1872 / Also of / Amelia Adelaide Seymour / died November 14<sup>th</sup> 1875 / aged 40 years".
- 22). Large Headstone (in lovely condition). "To the memory of / Edmund HATCHER / who died June 7<sup>th</sup> 1807 / aged 84 years / Also to the memory of / Catherine, wife of / Joseph Hatcher / who died August 21<sup>st</sup> 1837 / aged 54 years / Likewise to the memory of / Joseph Hatcher / who departed this life April 12<sup>th</sup> / 1853, in the 89<sup>th</sup> year of his age".
- 22a). Top and base of a small Chest Tomb (covered in ivy). No inscription.
- 23)+ Headstone (slightly flaking). "Here lyeth / the body of George / HAYTER, who dyed / ye 22th. day of November / 1719, being 25<sup>th</sup> year of / his age / (6 lines of verses)".

(extending southwards from Row D in the Northern Extension)

- 24). Headstone. "Sacred / to the memory / of / Elizabeth AYLES / who died January 4<sup>th</sup> 1892 / aged 74 years".
- 25). Headstone. "In loving memory / of / Elias JOHNSON / born January 19, 1825 / died February 15. 1894 / Also of / Mary Miriam, wife of the above / born January 7, 1824 / died February 21, 1894".
- 26). Headstone. "In affectionate remembrance of / Martha / relict of Robert WELLON / of Poole, Dorset / died January 26, 1869 / aged 84 years / Also / Alfred John Elias JOHNSON / grandson of the above / died February 6, 1867 / aged 19 years / Also / Martha Wellon / daughter of the above / died February 10, 1896 / aged 80 years".
- 27). Metal Plaque (below tree). "In loving memory of / Frederick 'Jimmy' WICKINGS-SMITH / 1898 1987 / And his wife / Mary Everton Wickings-Smith / 1907 2004".
- 28). Headstone. "Sacred / to the memory of / Edith, wife of Wm: GALPIN / died Febry: 4<sup>th</sup> 1853, aged 53 years / Also / of Mary, their daughter, who / departed this life April 2<sup>nd</sup> 1852 / aged 20 years / Also to the memory of / William Galpin, died May 19<sup>th</sup> / 1859, aged 62 years".
- 29). Headstone (partially flaked) and Footstone. On headstone: "Sacred to the memory / of / James GALPIN / who died Aug: 14<sup>th</sup> 1860 / aged 63 years / Also Sarah Galpin / relict of the above / who died May 7<sup>th</sup> 1878 / aged 81 years / E................ / (one line flaked) / of the ........... / died Septr: 7<sup>th</sup> 1842 / aged 16 years". On footstone: "J.G. 1860 / S.G. 1878 / E.A.G. 1842" (PR: "Ellen Ann Galpin" buried 12 Sept 1842, aged 16).

### Row 5

(extending southwards from Row E in the Northern Extension. A somewhat crooked row close to the church, but ends at the War Memorial)

- 30). Headstone. "In memory of / William S. ROSSITER / died August 6<sup>th</sup> 1869 / aged 51 years / William Tom Rossiter / died June 2<sup>nd</sup> 1855, aged 14 months / Ellen Augusta Rossiter / died Octr: 14<sup>th</sup> 1855, aged 6 years / Bessie Rossiter / died December 31<sup>st</sup> 1869 / aged 8 months / Louisa Ellen BARTLETT / died Feb: 14<sup>th</sup> 1935 / aged 77 years / Cyril William Bartlett / died March 4<sup>th</sup> 1951 / aged 63 years / Louisa Kate Bartlett / died Feb: 15<sup>th</sup> 1968".
- 31). Headstone and kerb. "Sacred / to the memory of / John ANDREWS / who fell asleep July 26<sup>th</sup> 1880 / aged 57 years / Also of / Lewis Walter / infant son of / John & Sarah Andrews / born November 12<sup>th</sup> 1866 / died April 23<sup>rd</sup> 1867 / Also of / Sarah, wife of the above / who passed away October 15<sup>th</sup> 1894 / aged 66 years / Also of / Harry John / beloved eldest son of the above / John & Sarah Andrews / born November 20<sup>th</sup> 1859 / died February 26<sup>th</sup> 1924".
- 32). Headstone. "In affectionate remembrance / of / James ANDREWS / who departed this life June 17<sup>th</sup> 1873 / aged 46 years / Also / Janet, daughter of the above / died April 27<sup>th</sup> 1878 / aged 16 years".
- 33)\* Headstone (in two columns) (flaking and cracking, but Hutchins records this inscription). Left-hand column: "Here / lieth ye body / of Henry HANNAM / who departed / this life July / the 22<sup>nd</sup> 178- (Hutchins says "1780") / aged 56 years". Right-hand column: "Here / lieth ye body / of Anne, ye wife / of Henry Hannam / who departed / this life March / the 22<sup>nd</sup> 17-4 (Hutchins says "1774") / aged 70 years / (4 lines of verses all the way across the bottom)" (PR: "Henry HANHAM" buried 21 July 1780, rechecked stone, but recorded correctly; "Anne, wife of Henry Hanham" buried 27 March 1774, aged 69).
- 34). Headstone. "In loving memory of / Dorothy Eveline / HILL / 1916 1991 / A wonderful wife and mother / Walter Godfrey / Alfred Hill / 1911 1997".
- 35). Large Headstone. "Sacred / to the memory of / John, son of Morgan & Martha HOW / who died January 17<sup>th</sup> 1849 / aged 31 years / Also to the memory of / Martha How, mother of the / above, who departed this life / April 14<sup>th</sup> 1854, aged 61 years / Also to the memory of the above Morgan How / who died June 16<sup>th</sup> 1866, aged 73 years".

- 36). Headstone. "In / loving memory of / a devoted wife and mother / Ruth HOLE / who died 11<sup>th</sup> June 1963 / aged 66 years / Also / her dear husband / Edward Dennis Hole / who died 25<sup>th</sup> November 1973 / aged 84 years".
- 37). Headstone. "In loving memory of / James HUNT / who died July 20<sup>th</sup> 1874 / aged 73 years / Also / in memory of / Rachel Hunt / wife of the above / who died June 6<sup>th</sup> 1885 / aged 79 years".
- 38). WAR MEMORIAL, in the form of a column on three-stepped base with steps below, inscriptions on three bronze plaques on south side. "1914 1918: George BASTABLE; Henry Raymond Syndercombe BOWER; Maurice Syndercombe BOWER; William Arthur BOVETT; William Henry CHARLESWORTH; Arthur CURTIS; George Edmund CURTIS; Robert Horwood DARKE; Fred DAWE; Bertram Sidney DOWN: William Henry EVE; Herbert FOOT; Joseph George FUDGE; Arthur George FUDGE; John GALPIN; William GILLETT; Victor Allen GILLETT; Amos GREEN; Percy Reginald John GUY; Fred HATCHER; Hugh James HATCHER; Joseph HATCHER; Reginald HORDER; Henry Robert LEWIS; Reginald John Hamilton LONGMAN; Leonard MOORE; Sidney Leonard MUTTER; Joe PIKE; Henry Gerard ROSSITER; John TRIM; Herbert VOSE; Harold WARREN; Walter WARREN; Harold WHITE; James WILDS; William YEATMAN". "1939 1945: Philip Oliver BROWN; Walter George BROWN; Cecil Howard COLLINS; Henry William CREW; Reginald Jack DREW; Peter Victor HAYWARD; William John LLOYD; Ernest George PHELPS; Gerald David SHARP". "After 1945: Glarry William WHEADON" (no.119 says that he was killed in action in Cyprus in 1964).

(extending southwards from Row F in the Northern Extension. This is the last row around the east end of the church, ending close to south-east corner of the chancel)

- 39). Headstone (surmounted by a cross). "Sacred / to the memory of / John GALPIN / who died April 4, 1885 / aged 78 years / Also of / Christiana, wife of the above / who died May 10, 1879 / aged 76 years / Also of / Ursula Eunice Rose / their eldest daughter / born Septr: 26, 1840 / died February 12, 1863".
- 41). Headstone. "Sacred / to the memory of / John DEAN, who died / March 22<sup>nd</sup> 1829, aged 52 years / Also / to the memory of Hannah / his wife, who died June 30<sup>th</sup> 1858 / aged 82 years / Silas, their son, died March / 9<sup>th</sup> 1833, aged 28 years / John, their son, died February / 21<sup>st</sup> 1835, aged 33 years / Mark, their son, died October / 11<sup>th</sup> 1851, aged 31 years / Also to the memory of / Mary, their daughter, who / departed this life April 19<sup>th</sup> 1860 / aged 45 years".
- 42). Large Headstone (in two columns). Left-hand column: "Sacred / to the memory of / Mary, wife of Richard / GALPIN, late of this parish / who died Novr: 13<sup>th</sup> 1845 / aged 53 years / Also / 2 of their children: Mary / who died Septr: 10<sup>th</sup> 1838 / aged 4 years / Ann, who died Novr: 22<sup>nd</sup> 1826 / aged 13 months / (4 lines of verses)". Right-hand column: "Also / to the memory of / Richard Galpin / who died March 13<sup>th</sup> 1863 / aged 64 years".
- 43). Headstone (lying on the ground face-upwards). "Erected to the memory of / James HUNT, of this parish / who died by the awfully sudden visitation of / Almighty God on the 17<sup>th</sup> of Janry: 1833 / aged 58 years / (2 lines of verses) / Also of Mary Hunt, wife of the above / who departed this life February 28<sup>th</sup> 1863 / aged 88 years".
- 44). Cross and kerb. "William Henry CUTLER / who entered into rest / August 20<sup>th</sup> 1897".
- 45). Headstone (surmounted by a cross) and kerb. "Beatrice Erica / the fondly loved child of / William and Emmeline CUTLER / who died 6<sup>th</sup> November 187- (hidden under thick lichen) / aged 5 years and 10 months" (PR: "Beatrice Erica Cutler" buried 9 Nov 1872, aged 5 years).

46). Dismantled Cross and kerb. "In loving memory / of / Jane CUTLER / widow of / William Henry Cutler / of this parish / who died April 21<sup>st</sup> 1902 / aged 53 years".

#### Row 7

(extending southwards from Row G in the Northern Extension)

- 47). Small Headstone. "In loving memory of / Charlotte / the beloved wife of / John GALPIN / who died / February 7, 1890 / aged 57 years".
- 48). Headstone. "In memory of / Lucy / wife of Thomas DOGGRELL / who died October 10<sup>th</sup> 1869 / aged 56 years".
- 49). Headstone and kerb. "In loving memory of / Florence Ethel HOWELL / who died 6<sup>th</sup> July 1975 / aged 68 years / And of her husband / Leonard Sidney Howell / Headmaster of Marnhull / School, 1930 1969 / died 2<sup>nd</sup> February 1980, aged 76".
- 50). Headstone, Sloping Stone and kerb. On headstone: "In / loving memory of / Charles Edward / WEARE / died 19<sup>th</sup> December 1974 / aged 95 years / Also Mattie Jane, his wife / died 9<sup>th</sup> January 1977 / aged 96 years". On sloping stone: "In memory of / their sons: / Osborne, 1902 1964 / Melville, 1906 1985 / Reginald, 1908 1994".
- 51). Headstone. "To / the dear memory of / Victor Leslie GUY / a loving husband / father and brother / taken from us suddenly / 27<sup>th</sup> January 1974 / aged 59 years / Also of his wife / Marion Harvey Guy / a dear mother / who died 9<sup>th</sup> May 1977 / aged 59 years".
- 52). Sloping Stone and kerb. "Henrietta WARDLE / died 10. 9. 1973 / aged 66 / beloved wife of / Robert Alexander Wardle / Also of the above named / Alexander Wardle / died 31<sup>st</sup> July 1987 / aged 81".
- 53). Headstone. "In / loving memory / of a dear / husband and father / Leonard Eric Edward / GUY / died 7<sup>th</sup> Sept: 1973, aged 52".
- 54). Headstone. "In fondest memory / of / Harold THOMPSTONE / at rest 11<sup>th</sup> August 1973 / Also his son / Bernard / at rest 8<sup>th</sup> October 1980 / Also / Madge / beloved wife of Harold / reunited 10<sup>th</sup> March 1992".
- 55). Headstone. "In loving memory of / my dear wife / Mabel Cynthia WARREN / at rest 29<sup>th</sup> June 1973 / aged 67 years / Also / Ray / her husband / died 4<sup>th</sup> May 1994".
- 56). Headstone. "In / loving memory of / dear mum and dad / Winifred Dorothy ADLEM / at rest 16<sup>th</sup> Feb: 1973 / aged 76 / Herbert Henry Adlem / at rest 16<sup>th</sup> Dec: 1975 / aged 80".
- 57). Headstone. "In loving memory / of / a dear husband and father / George William / HAWKINS / died 14<sup>th</sup> Dec: 1972, aged 63 / And / a dear wife / and much loved mother / Lily May / Hawkins / died 26<sup>th</sup> Nov: 1989, aged 72".
- 58). Headstone. "Sacred / to the memory / of / Fred CHANT / died 3<sup>rd</sup> Aug: 1972 / aged 67 years / Also of / Doris May Chant / died 2<sup>nd</sup> Oct: 1973 / aged 75 years / Also their son / Peter / died 14<sup>th</sup> Feb: 1989 / aged 62 years".
- 59). Headstone (surmounted by a cross). "This memorial is erected / in affectionate remembrance of / William GODDARD / who departed this transitory life Novr: 1<sup>st</sup> 1866 / in the 34<sup>th</sup> year of his age / by his sorrowing widow" (unnamed).
- 60). Headstone. "In / memory of / Mary Ann A'COURT / who died Decr: 10<sup>th</sup> 1874 / aged 57 years / (4 lines of verses, starting: 'A loving wife, a faithful friend / A tender parent took her end').

#### Row 8

(extending southwards from Row H in the Northern Extension)

- 61). Sloping Stone. "In cherished memory of / Vera Winifred THOMAS / died 11<sup>th</sup> December 1972, aged 57 years / Also her son / Stephen Howard Thomas / died 23<sup>rd</sup> March 1973, aged 25 years".
- 62). Flower Holder. "William / Charles / ETHERIDGE / 1892 1972 / Also his wife / Ruby, 1900 1997".
- 63). Flower Holder. "In loving / memory of / Albert / COOMBES / died 17 Dec: 1971 / aged 68".
- 64). Flower Holder. "In / loving memory of / Ian A.H. WARREN / died / 27 Nov: 1971 / aged 57".

- 65). Headstone and kerb. "In / loving memory of / Edward G. BAKER / died 10<sup>th</sup> Oct: 1971 / aged 68 / Also his wife / Phyllis Audrey / died 27<sup>th</sup> Feb: 1978 / aged 70".
- 66). Headstone. "In loving remembrance of / Catherine / the beloved wife of / Matthew H. BURT / who fell asleep August 29<sup>th</sup> 1872 / aged 51 years / Also / William James Burt / who fell asleep April 14<sup>th</sup> 1878 / aged 24 years / Also / Annie Sarah Burt / who fell asleep May 8<sup>th</sup> 1880 / aged 20 years / Also of / Matthew Henry Burt / who fell asleep June 4<sup>th</sup> 1901 / aged 87 years".
- 67). Headstone. "Sacred / to the memory of / Mary, wife of Thomas HUNT / who departed this life Janry: 11<sup>th</sup> / 1851, aged 25 years / Also of / Sarah Charlotte Hunt / born March 7<sup>th</sup> 1849 / died March 5<sup>th</sup> 1865 / daughter of the above".
- 68). Small Headstone (surmounted by a cross). "In memory / of / Alfred Tom HUNT / born Septr: 29<sup>th</sup> 1855 / died Janry: 2<sup>nd</sup> 1857 / Also / William Henry Hunt / born Decr: 22<sup>nd</sup> 1856 / died Janry: 20<sup>th</sup> 1857 / infant children of / Thomas and Emma Hunt".
- 69). Large Headstone (in lovely condition). "To the memory of / Joseph STAY / who departed this life April 29<sup>th</sup> 1820 / aged 64 years / Likewise of Ann, his wife, who departed / this life April 17<sup>th</sup> 1836 / aged 81 years / Also of George Stay / who departed this life August 18<sup>th</sup> 1826 / aged 39 years / and Charlotte, wife of Thos: HUNT / who departed this life October 17<sup>th</sup> 1833 / aged 35 years / son and daughter of the above / Joseph and Ann Stay / Also in memory of the above / Thomas Hunt, who died December 23<sup>rd</sup> 1846 / aged 48 years".
- 70). Headstone (repaired, with two iron rivets). "To the memory of / Robert STAY / who departed this life / May 8<sup>th</sup> 1831 / aged 47 years / Also of Jane, wife of / the above Robert Stay / who departed this life / Janry: 30<sup>th</sup> 1878 / aged 88 years".
- 71). Large Headstone (in lovely condition). "Erected to the memory of / Julia, daughter of John and Mary / HINE, who died Octr: 11<sup>th</sup> 1838 / aged 3 years / Also Sarah, their daughter, who / died Septr: 12<sup>th</sup> 1846, aged 20 years / Likewise Mary, their daughter, who / died Febry: 14<sup>th</sup> 1847, aged 18 years / And Ellen, their daughter, who / died July 3<sup>rd</sup> 1859, aged 26 years / Also to the above named John Hine / who died May 24<sup>th</sup> 1877, aged 78 years / Also to Mary Hine, his wife / who died Febry: 21<sup>st</sup> 1884, aged 85 years".
- 72). Headstone. "Sacred / to the memory of / Elijah BASTABLE / who died March 23<sup>rd</sup> 1867 / aged 70 years / Also / Jane Bastable / wife of the above / who died January 28<sup>th</sup> 1889 / aged 88 years".
- 73). Headstone. "Sacred / to / the memory of / Mary, younger / and beloved daughter of / Charles and Hannah MEAD / who departed this life / December 10<sup>th</sup> 1860 / aged 26 years / Also of Hannah Mead, her mother / who departed this life / October 9<sup>th</sup> 1865 / aged 66 years / Also of Charles Mead, her father / who departed this life / April 21<sup>st</sup> 1872 / aged 80 years".
- 73a). Stump of a Headstone. No inscription.

# <u>Row 9</u>

(extending southwards from Row I [the letter "I"] in the Northern Extension. This has a group of modern stones out of alignment near the church, but ends in the corner between the north wall of the chancel and the east wall of the north chapel, with a chest tomb and two old headstones)

- 74). Headstone. "Sacred / to the / memory / of / Reginald A. ANDREWS / infant son of / Adolphus and Margaret Andrews / born July 13<sup>th</sup> 1871, died July 31<sup>st</sup> 1871 / Also / Maria G.A. Andrews / eldest daughter of the above / who entered into rest / March 18<sup>th</sup> 1902 / aged 32 years".
- 75). Headstone (surmounted by a cross). "In / affectionate remembrance of / Edgar Walter ANDREWS / second beloved son of / Herbert and Ellen Andrews / was born April 16, 1863 / died January 25<sup>th</sup> 1872 / aged 8 years and 9 months / Also / in affectionate remembrance of / Ellen / the beloved wife of Herbert Andrews / of Todber / who died May 6<sup>th</sup> 1880 / aged 48 years".
- 76). Headstone. "In loving memory / of / Herbert ANDREWS / who died at Todber, Aug: 30, 1886 / aged 49 years / Also of Kate, his daughter / who died Sep: 6, 1886 / aged 20 years".
- 77). Headstone. "George W. ALLEN / 1914 1985 / priest / Also his wife / Elaine / 1916 1986" (with a Christmas card within cellophane, inscribed "Merry Christmas, Mum and Dad"!).

- 78). Headstone. "In loving memory / of / Gerald Cyril John / BULFORD / born Penang / 10 July 1929 / died Marnhull / 30 August 1992".
- 79). Headstone. "In / loving memory of / a dear wife, mother & gran / May Lilian 'Molly' / PLOWMAN / died 18<sup>th</sup> Nov: 1991, aged 77 / Also a beloved husband / father and gramps / Bertly Henry / Richard / died 14<sup>th</sup> July 1996, aged 85".
- 80). Headstone. "In loving memory of / Daisy Ellen PIKE / died 7<sup>th</sup> Aug: 1994 / aged 86 years / A much loved wife, mother / & grandmother / Also her beloved husband / Arthur / died 15<sup>th</sup> March 2002 / aged 94 years / A much loved father / & grandfather".
- 81). Small Headstone. "Teresa MASTRACCA / (nee) HUSSEY / died June 17<sup>th</sup> 1868 / aged 68 years" (Hussey pedigree in Hutchins "History of Dorset" (3<sup>rd</sup>.edition, 1870), vol.4, p.313, gives her as "Teresa, wife of Mons: MASTRACA, and daughter of John Hussey", died June 1868; PR: as "Theresa Mastraca" buried 22 June 1868, as aged 70, rechecked stone, but definitely given as aged 68).
- 81a). Headstone (lying on the ground face-upwards), fractured and flaked. No legible inscription.
- 82)\* Chest Tomb ("inclosed within iron rails" in 1870, now removed). (east and west panels are blank). North panel: "In memory of Ursula, the widow of the late / Wm: RAWE, of Trevithick, in Cornwall, esq: / who departed this life the 5<sup>th</sup> Decr: 1782". South panel: "Sacred / to the memory of Mrs: Frances CROWCH / daughter of Mrs: Ursula Rawe / who departed this life in the city of Bath / on the 5<sup>th</sup> of Febry: 1816" (PR: "Frances Crowch" buried 14 Feb 1816, aged 78).
- 83). Headstone (lying on the ground face-upwards, broken into two pieces), just to the east of the last memorial. "Here / lieth ye body of Geo: PITMAN / who died Sept: ye 29<sup>th</sup> 1767, ag: 72 years / (four lines of verses)".
- 84). Remnants of a Headstone, in two pieces, badly flaked, leaning against the north wall of the chancel. "He(re)... / the body .... / Stephen ..... / ..re 26....".

(extending southwards from Row J in the Northern Extension, ending at the north-east corner of the north chapel)

- 85). Sloping Stone and kerb. "In loving memory of / a dear wife and mother / Monica ROSE / at rest 18<sup>th</sup> June 1974 / aged 63 / Also a dear husband and father / Leon Rose / at rest 7<sup>th</sup> June 1990 / aged 78".
- 86). Headstone. "In / loving memory of / Frederick Albert / BILES / died 3<sup>rd</sup> April 1971 / aged 76 years / And his wife / Hilda Mary / died 20<sup>th</sup> Feb 1995 / aged 98 years".
- 87). Headstone. "In ever loving memory / of a dear wife and mother / May TURNER / died 18<sup>th</sup> Feb: 1970 / aged 76 / Also of her husband / George / who died 7<sup>th</sup> Feb: 1977 / aged 86".
- 88). Flower Holder. "In / loving memory of / Arthur W. LEWIS / died 5<sup>th</sup> Dec: 1969 / aged 79".
- 89). Headstone. "In / ever loving memory of / a dear husband and father / Victor Charles LITTLE / died 9<sup>th</sup> Nov: 1969 / aged 57 / Also / Elsie Mabel Little / died 3<sup>rd</sup> Aug: 1986 / aged 71 / a dear wife and mother".
- 90). Headstone. "In / loving memory of / a dear husband and father / Arthur WILDS / died 23<sup>rd</sup> July 1969 / aged 59 / Also / a dear wife and mother / Dorothy May / died 3<sup>rd</sup> Jan: 1981 / aged 68".
- 91). Open Book. "In / loving memory / of / Theophilus / WARREN / who / fell asleep / 21<sup>st</sup> May 1969 / aged 68 / Also / his wife / Rose / Beatrice / Annie / who / fell asleep / 5<sup>th</sup> April 1983 / aged 84".
- 92). Large Headstone (in two columns) (in lovely condition). Left-hand column: "To the memory of / John GALPIN / who died Novr: 29<sup>th</sup> 1830 / aged 78 years / And Mary, his wife / who died June 17<sup>th</sup> 1832 / aged 82 years / Also / to the memory of / Ann Galpin / their daughter, who died / April 7<sup>th</sup> 1823 / aged 40 years / Likewise Robt: Galpin / their son, who died / July 15<sup>th</sup> 1829 / aged 36 years / And William Galpin / their son, who died / February 13<sup>th</sup> 1839 / aged 49 years". Right-hand column: "Also to the memory of / Elizabeth Galpin / their daughter, who died / April 7<sup>th</sup> 1840 / aged 61 years".
- 93). Headstone with kerb, stone bollards and low iron railings. "In affectionate remembrance of / Martha Mary STANLEY / who died June 25<sup>th</sup> 1874 / aged 7 years & 11 months".

- 94). Headstone and kerb. "In / loving memory of / a dear husband and father / Hubert James MAIDMENT / died 8<sup>th</sup> Aug: 1968, aged 76 / Also his wife / and a dear mother / Bessie / died 22<sup>nd</sup> April 1977, aged 81 / Also their son / Peter James Maidment / died 31<sup>st</sup> Jan: 1994, aged 69".
- 95). Sloping Stone. "In memory of / William Richard MOORE / 1885 1968 / Also his wife / Ellen / 1897 1986".
- 96). Flower Holder. "In loving / memory of / Jocelyn Fred / WARREN / (died) 14<sup>th</sup> July 1968".

(extending southwards from Row K in the Northern Extension)

- 97). Cross and kerb. "In loving memory of / Frederick Mitchell ELLIOT / born 16<sup>th</sup> May 1866 / died 7<sup>th</sup> November 1949 / Also of Elsie Kathleen, his wife / born 30<sup>th</sup> January 1879 / died 29<sup>th</sup> December 1967".
- 98). Headstone and kerb. "In loving memory of / Dorothy HARMAN / beloved wife of Wentworth / and mother of Betty, Patricia and Jack / died 18<sup>th</sup> Jan: 1957 / Also of her beloved husband / Lt: Gen: Sir Wentworth Harman / K.C.B., D.S.O., Colonel, The Queens Bays / 1930 1945 / died 26<sup>th</sup> Sept: 1961".
- 99). Headstone. "In / ever loving / memory of / Gordon C.H. PIPER / died 28<sup>th</sup> June 1968 / aged 53".
- 100). Headstone and Footstone. On headstone: "In affectionate remembrance / of / George WILKINS / who died April 6<sup>th</sup> 1882 / aged 66 years / Also of / John Wilkins / son of the above / born Octr: 27<sup>th</sup> 1842, died Octr: 12<sup>th</sup> 1843 / Also of / Mary Wilkins / daughter of the above / born Novr: 5<sup>th</sup> 1853, died May 6<sup>th</sup> 1855 / Also of / Catherine / wife of / George Wilkins / who died February 12<sup>th</sup> 1886 / aged 66 years". On footstone: "G.W. / 1882 / J.W. / M.W. / C.W. / 1886".
- 101). Sloping Stone. "In loving memory / Isabella Annie / DOUGLAS / (born) 26<sup>th</sup> May 1899 / (died) 6<sup>th</sup> June 1973"
- 102). Headstone. "In loving memory / of / William ROSE / born Oct: 5<sup>th</sup> 1808 / died Jan: 16<sup>th</sup> 1890 / Also of Virtue, his wife / born July 18<sup>th</sup> 1810 / died Sept: 16<sup>th</sup> 1885 / Also of Enos William, their son / born Nov: 26<sup>th</sup> 1838 / died July 21<sup>st</sup> 1859 / Also of Henry James, their son / born April 9<sup>th</sup> 1841 / died Oct: 4<sup>th</sup> 1871".
- 103). Headstone. "In / loving memory of / Florence Elizabeth / WARREN / who passed peacefully away / 26<sup>th</sup> June 1968 / aged 58 years / Also / her husband / Sidney James / Warren / who passed peacefully away / 2<sup>nd</sup> June 1989 / aged 80 / Much loved mother, father / and grandparents".
- 104). Open Book. "In loving / memory of / Samuel / Robert / LAMPARD / died / 14<sup>th</sup> May 1968 / aged 79 years".
- 105). Open Book. "Charles John / Clifford / BARTLETT / A.C.G.I.E.E. / beloved husband of / Isabel Josephine / Lady WALKER (surname?) / son of / Captain Charles / Nathaniel / Bartlett / and wife / Helen Olive / STEELE (surname?) / grandson of / nee Miss POPE / of Popes Estate / Marnhull / born / 28<sup>th</sup> November 1900 / died / 18<sup>th</sup> March 1968" (note: the text is most mysterious, but has presumably been muddled up in some way).
- 106). Headstone. "In / loving memory of / my beloved husband / Hedley Ernest / WILDS / called to rest / 27<sup>th</sup> February 1968 / aged 82 years".
- 107). Headstone and Sloping Stone. On headstone: "In / loving memory / of / my dear husband / Edgar William / WHEADON / died 25<sup>th</sup> Dec: 1967, aged 51 / Also of Glarry / William Wheadon / 1<sup>st</sup> Gloster Bn: / killed in action, Cyprus, 1964". On sloping stone: "Also of / Kathleen Edith / Wheadon / dear wife and mother of the above / reunited 8<sup>th</sup> April 1994, aged 72".
- 108). Headstone. "In loving / memory of / my dear wife / Elsie Annie / KENDALL / died 7<sup>th</sup> Sept: 1967 / aged 63 years / a beloved mother / Also / Harry Tom Kendall / died 3<sup>rd</sup> Aug: 1988 / aged 84 years / a beloved husband and father".

- 109). Headstone. "Sacred / to the memory of Catherine / wife of John HORDER / who died March 12<sup>th</sup> 1839 / aged 50 years / Also / Keren-happuch, his wife / who died March 19<sup>th</sup> 1855 / aged 55 years / Also / to the memory of the above / John Horder / who died June 7<sup>th</sup> 1865 / aged 76 years".
- 110). Large Headstone and Coped Stone (there is a large uninscribed footstone, which is now on it's side leaning against the foot end of the coped stone). On headstone: "In a vault beneath / are deposited the remains of / Christopher and Sarah JENNINGS / Christopher Jennings / died October 8<sup>th</sup> 1848 / aged 59 years / Sarah H. Jennings / wife of the above / and / daughter of Thomas and Jane BURT / died May 7<sup>th</sup> 1830 / aged 40 years / Thomas Burt Jennings / son of the above / Christopher and Sarah H. / Jennings / departed this life April 23<sup>rd</sup> 1855 / aged 39 years". On coped stone (south slope is blank), on north slope: "Also in loving memory of / Sarah, second wife of the above Christopher Jennings / who died April 23, 1890, aged 89 years / interred in Oborne church yard".
- 111). Raised Coped Stone. On south slope: "In memory of / Frances BAKER, widow of the late William House Baker / late of Hambledon, Bucks, who died September 23<sup>rd</sup> 1865 / aged 47 years / In loving remembrance of / Julia, daughter of the above, who died August 28<sup>th</sup> 1873 / aged 28 years". On north slope: "Henry Baker / born April 6, 1843, died April 7, 1875".

(extending southwards from Row L in the Northern Extension. This has a modern stone half way along, given an "a" number, as it is in the plot of and immediately in front of a large older headstone)

- 112). Cross and kerb. "In / loving memory / of / Walter Carless HARRILD / who died April 2<sup>nd</sup> 1947 / aged 77 years / Also of his wife / Winifred Hartley Harrild / died November 7<sup>th</sup> 1948".
- 113). Headstone. "In / loving memory of / Ronald Leslie George / LANE / died 8<sup>th</sup> May 1967 / aged 65".
- 114). Flower Holder (no date, c1965). "In loving / memory of / my dear wife / Eva Mary / SENIOR / aged 69" (PR: not buried here 1960-70).
- 115). Headstone. "In / loving memory of / a sweet wife / Agnes Louise / KENDALL / died 28<sup>th</sup> Dec: 1966 / aged 77 / And her husband / Burness Lewis / Kendall / died 16<sup>th</sup> Dec: 1969 / aged 90".
- 116). Kerb. "In memory of my dear wife, Dora Beatrice LARGE, died 12<sup>th</sup> Dec: 1966, aged 74 / Also of her husband, Albert John Francis Large, died 18<sup>th</sup> Oct: 1975, aged 79".
- 117). Flower Holder. "In loving / memory of / Percy W. / TREW / died 15 Nov: 1966 / aged 76 / And his wife / Daisy Jane / died 10 Mar: 1977 / aged 74".
- 118). Large Headstone (in lovely condition) (in two columns, but right-hand column is blank). Left-hand column: "Sacred / to the memory of / Robert ANDREWS / who died Febry: 14<sup>th</sup> 1819 / aged 40 years / Also / to the memory of / Mary, wife of the above / Robert Andrews / who died Decr: 4<sup>th</sup> 1833 / aged 58 years".
- 118a). Headstone (in front of and within the same plot as the last memorial). "In / loving memory of / our dear mother / Clara Charlotte / WARREN / died 1<sup>st</sup> Nov: 1966 / aged 84 years / Also / her beloved husband / Walter / killed in France, 1916".
- 119). Small Flatstone and kerb. "In loving memory of / dear mother / Isobella BLACK / died 18<sup>th</sup> May 1966, aged 88".
- 120). Headstone. "In / loving memory / of / a dear / husband and father / Bernard HALLATT / died 29<sup>th</sup> July 1965 / aged 64 years / Also remembering / his wife / Winifred Louisa / Hallatt / nee WARREN / 25. 9. 1901 1. 2. 1991".
- 121). Headstone. "In / affectionate remembrance of / Jeremiah ANDREWS / who departed this life / January 5<sup>th</sup> 1867 / aged 58 years / Also of / Jane / wife of the above / who departed this life / March 9<sup>th</sup> 1884 / aged 78 years / and was interred in St Andrew's churchyard / Yetminster".
- 122). Flower Holder (no date, c1960). "In / loving / memory of / George / Arthur DAVIES".
- 123). Cross. "In / loving memory / of / Mary Kate FUDGE / at rest 22nd May 1966 / aged 87 years".
- 124). Headstone (surmounted by a cross) and Footstone. On headstone: "Sacred / to the memory of / the late Silas NOTLEY, of this parish / who died February 26<sup>th</sup> 1863 / aged 79 years". On footstone: "S.N. / 1863".

- 125). Headstone (surmounted by a cross). "In affectionate remembrance / of / William JENNINGS / born April 17, 1823 / died April 4, 1877".
- 126). Raised Coped Stone. South slope: "In memory of / Edward House BAKER / youngest son of the late / Thomas C. Baker / of Pinkney Green, Berks / who departed this life September 8<sup>th</sup> 1867 / in the 47<sup>th</sup> year of his age". North slope: "In affectionate remembrance of / Catharine Louisa Baker / widow of the late / Edward House Baker / who departed this life January 26<sup>th</sup> 1885 / aged 64 years".

(extending southwards from Row M in the Northern Extension)

- 127). Cross and kerb. "In loving memory of / Evelyn DAUNTESEY / died 25<sup>th</sup> May 1961".
- 128). Sloping Stone. "In / loving memory / of / Henry STEPHENS / died 4<sup>th</sup> Jan: 1967 / And his wife / Margaret / died 20<sup>th</sup> Jan: 1970".
- 129). Headstone. "Sacred / to the memory of / Mary, wife of William / ANDREWS, who departed / this life March 23<sup>rd</sup> 1853 / aged 52 years / Elizabeth Andrews / born March 17, 1833 / died July 23, 1867 / Also of / Anne Stay Andrews / born April 18, 1841 / died April 29, 1874 / Also of the above / William Andrews / who died September 1<sup>st</sup> 1878 / aged 83 years".
- 130). Flower Holder. "Christina / LONGMAN / died / 30 Mar: 1960 / aged 83".
- 131). Headstone. "Sacred / to the memory of / Louisa, wife of Alexander / DEAN, who died Febry: 7<sup>th</sup> 1849 / aged 31 years / Also of Emma Mary Dean / their daughter, who died / June 28<sup>th</sup> 1846, aged 5 years / And of John, their son, who died / in his infancy (no date) / Also of the abovenamed / Alexander Dean / born Febry: 23<sup>rd</sup> 1817, died Octbr: 5<sup>th</sup> 1877 / Also of / Selina Dean, wife of the / above, who died February 10<sup>th</sup> 1906 / aged 88 years".
- 132). Headstone. "In / loving memory / of / John Albert PENNINGTON / died 4<sup>th</sup> Feb: 1958 / aged 45 / And his brother / Harry James Pennington / died 7<sup>th</sup> March 1974 / aged 46 / Also their sister / Alice Isabelle COLLIS / died 13<sup>th</sup> Jan: 1988 / aged 70".
- 133). Headstone and kerb. "In loving memory of / Victoria Udea BROOKES / who passed away 13<sup>th</sup> Dec: 1957 / aged 70 years / Also of her husband / John Brookes / who passed away 9<sup>th</sup> April 1962 / aged 73 years".
- 134). Headstone and kerb. "In / ever loving memory of / a dear / daughter and sister / June Rose HASKETT / fell asleep 8<sup>th</sup> Jan: 1974 / aged 21 years / Also / a dear son and brother / Ronald John / fell asleep 13<sup>th</sup> Jan: 1982 / aged 44 years".
- 135). Headstone and kerb. "In / loving memory of / Sidney G. WARREN / who died 25<sup>th</sup> Sept: 1957 / aged 84 years / Also of his wife / Mary Kate / who passed away 16<sup>th</sup> June 1964 / aged 86 years / a dearly loved mother and father".
- 136). Headstone and kerb. "In loving memory of / a dear wife and mother / Clara Rosella HUNT / who passed away 17<sup>th</sup> November 1962 / aged 81 years / Also a beloved father / Howard Ernest Hunt / husband of the above / called to rest 9<sup>th</sup> August 1967 / aged 80 years".
- 137). Flower Holder (no date, c1960). "Albert / John / COLLINS".
- 138). Cross. "In loving memory / Aubrey Chastel de BOINVILLE / priest / 14<sup>th</sup> Aug: 1863 10<sup>th</sup> May 1955".

#### Row 14

(this row is not extending from any row in the Northern Extension, being between rows M and N there. This is only a short row, as there is a yew tree in the way. All are old stones)

- 139). Dismantled Cross and short kerb. "In loving memory / of / Rawdon HARDY / born June 5<sup>th</sup> 1895 / died August 5<sup>th</sup> 1895".
- 140). Large Cross (with uninscribed footstone). "In memory of / Richard Bell DAVIES / eldest and dearly loved son of / Richard and Emily Davies / born 22<sup>nd</sup> Novr: 1835, died at Nash Court / in this parish, 19<sup>th</sup> May 1866".
- 141). Headstone. "Erected to the memory of / Grace, wife of John ANDREWS / who died July 1<sup>st</sup> 1845, aged 65 years / Also to the memory of / the abovementioned John Andrews / who died May 9<sup>th</sup> 1864, aged 84 years".

- 142). Headstone. "Sacred / to the memory of / Jane / the beloved wife of / Ambrose ANDREWS / who departed this life / January 10, 1877, aged 67 years / Also to the memory of the above / Ambrose Andrews / who died April 12<sup>th</sup> 1899 / aged 78 years".
- 143). Headstone (near the yew tree, there is a modern stone in the previous row very close in front of it). "Sacred / to the memory of Edgar James / son of Samuel and Caroline ANDREWS / who died Jany: 16<sup>th</sup> 1844, aged 1 year 11 months / Also of Augusta, their daughter / who died Feby: 17<sup>th</sup> 1857, aged 18 years / And of Kate, their daughter / who died Jany: 24<sup>th</sup> 1859, aged 5 years 9 months / Also the above / Samuel Andrews / their dear? father / who died July 3<sup>rd</sup> 1875, aged 71 years / Also Alice, his daughter / who died Jan: 10, 1878, aged 30 years / Also Jessie, his daughter / who died Nov: 10, 1880, aged 30 years".
- 144). Headstone. "In memory of / Richard BASTABLE / died December 5<sup>th</sup> 1867 / aged 83 years / Also / Sarah Bastable / wife of the above, died June 5<sup>th</sup> 1852 / aged 70 years".

(extending southwards from Row N in the Northern Extension. There are two modern stones, given "a" numbers, as they are within the plots of and immediately in front of two older stones)

- 145). Raised flat Ledger Stone (with carved cross on top). "To the dear / and honoured memory / of / William J. Lowe FFRENCH / born 28<sup>th</sup> January 1867 / died 23<sup>rd</sup> March 1951 / And of his wife / Helen Ffrench / at rest 17<sup>th</sup> June 1958 / aged 90 years".
- 146). Headstone. "In dear memory of / Lilian / FFRENCH / at rest / June 1955 / And of / Wm: Cowan D. / Ffrench / died in Spain / 6<sup>th</sup> March 1960".
- 147). Headstone and kerb. "In / loving memory of / Alfred John Frank / SAUNDERS / died 7<sup>th</sup> Oct: 1962 / aged 71 / Also his beloved wife / Amy / died 23<sup>rd</sup> Oct: 1976, aged 84".
- 148). Sloping Stone. "In loving memory of / Walter George GOULD / who died 3<sup>rd</sup> May 1962 / aged 63 years / Also his wife / Emma Winifred / who died 6<sup>th</sup> August 1994 / aged 87 years".
- 149). Headstone. "In affectionate remembrance of / Isaac FUDGE / who died October 16<sup>th</sup> 1889 / aged 74 years / Also of / Elizabeth Fudge / wife of the above / died January 4<sup>th</sup> 1883 / aged 67 years".
- 150). Open Book. "In / loving / memory of / a dear mother / Lois JERVIS / who died / 4<sup>th</sup> Feb: 1962 / aged 71 years".
- 151). Headstone. "In loving memory of / my dear wife / Dorothy Mary FOOTE / who died 27<sup>th</sup> August 1961 / aged 59 years / Also her husband / Marwood John / 'Jack' / who died 4<sup>th</sup> Dec: 1985 / aged 82 years".
- 152). Flower Holder. "Walter H. / TREW / died 9 Nov: / 1972 / aged 79 / Also / his sister / Elsie / died 24 July / 1961 / aged 76" (PR: "Harry Walter Trew" buried 23 Nov 1972, aged 79; "Elsie Annie Trew" buried 27 July 1961, aged 76).
- 153). Headstone (surmounted by a cross). "In memory of / William DREW / who died December 13, 1839 / aged 55 years / Also of / Maria Drew, his wife / who died March 21, 1881 / aged 92 years / Also of / Edith Drew, their daughter / who died September 7, 1866 / aged 40 years".
- 153a). Headstone (in front of and within the same plot as the last memorial). "In / loving memory of / Helene Marion / CLARO / who died / 8<sup>th</sup> January 1964 / And to / Olive Irene / BROUGHTON / died / 10<sup>th</sup> December 1983".
- 154). Headstone. "In / loving memory of / Sidney Charles TREW / who died 18<sup>th</sup> June 1961 / aged 79 years".
- 155). Headstone. "In loving memory / of / Edward Thomas LEWIS / died 1st Feb: 1961 / aged 74 / Also of his wife / Sarah / died 12th Jan: 1973 / aged 91".
- 156). Headstone. "In loving memory of / John KENDALL / who departed this life / June 4, 1861 / Also Dinah / wife of the above / (died) July 26, 1877 / Also of Sarah / daughter of the above John Kendall / who died Decr: 13<sup>th</sup> 1902 / aged 67 years".
- 156a). Headstone (in front of and within the same plot as the last memorial). "In loving memory / Rebecca Gertrude / ROBERTSON / died / 6<sup>th</sup> January 1961 / aged 81".

(extending southwards from Row O in the Northern Extension. There is a modern stone, given an "a" number, as it is within the plot of and immediately in front of an older stone)

- 157). Headstone and kerb. "In ever loving memory of / Harold Wesley PLOWMAN / who fell asleep 14<sup>th</sup> Oct: 1964 / aged 82 years" (close on the north side of this is a kerb to a now vanished memorial, with no inscription perhaps this is displaced headstone, S41x).
- 158). Headstone. "Sacred / to the memory of / my beloved husband / Ernest H.P. GUY / who passed away / 3<sup>rd</sup> Oct: 1964, aged 74".
- 159). Headstone. "In / loving memory / of / Ronald CREW / who died 7<sup>th</sup> March 1964 / aged 47 years / And / Margaret Crew / 1925 2001 / together again".
- 160). Headstone. "In / loving memory of / a dear husband and father / Arthur William DAWE / who died / 11<sup>th</sup> Sept: 1963 / aged 69 years / Also / a dear wife and mother / Bertha Jessie / who died / 2<sup>nd</sup> March 1976 / aged 79 years".
- 161). Coped Stone. South slope: "In ever loving memory of / a devoted husband and father / William Fred JOHNSON / who passed peacefully away / 17<sup>th</sup> July 1963, aged 67 years". North slope: "Also / a beloved wife and mother / Ethel Caroline / who passed away 30<sup>th</sup> March 1979 / on her 83<sup>rd</sup> birthday".
- 162). Flower Holder. "In memory of / Agnes Mabel / HATCHER / died 16th March 1963 / aged 62".
- 163). Flower Holder. "R.W.J. / GREENING / died / 5<sup>th</sup> Feb: 1963 / aged 76" (PR: as "Richard William John Greening").
- 164). Open Book. "In / loving memory of / my dear husband / Fred / SENIOR-WARREN / who died / 3<sup>rd</sup> Feb: 1963 / aged 80 / Also / his beloved wife / Dorothy / Charlotte / Senior-Warren / who died / 15<sup>th</sup> Feb: 1991 / aged 87".
- 165). Flower Holder. "In loving memory of / Annetta Emma / STRANGE / at rest 27<sup>th</sup> Jan: 1963 / aged 89 years".
- 166). Headstone. "In loving memory of / John GALPIN / who fell asleep June 14<sup>th</sup> 1890 / Also of his wife / Mary Ann / who entered into rest October 4<sup>th</sup> 1897".
- 166a). Headstone (in front of and within the same plot as the last memorial). "In / loving memory of / Alice Maude DAVIES / who died 9<sup>th</sup> August 1961 / aged 74 years / Also of her sisters / Nellie Clara / who died 30<sup>th</sup> Nov: 1962 / aged 83 years / and / Eliza Adelaide / who died 10<sup>th</sup> March 1963 / aged 85 years".
- 167). Headstone. "To the memory of / Levi WARREN, died Septr: 2<sup>nd</sup> 1865 / aged 67 years / This stone is erected by the inhabitants / of Marnhull / in grateful remembrance of his faithful / services as Parish Clerk for 40 years / Also Mary Ann Warren / wife of the above / died July 19<sup>th</sup> 1889 / aged 79 years".
- 168). Headstone. "Cherished memories of / a dear husband and father / Lionel HORLOCK / laid to rest June 9, 1962 / aged 69 / Also of / a dear wife and mother / Lily Rose Horlock / (died?) Nov: 29<sup>th</sup> 1964 / aged 71".
- 169). Low Headstone. "In loving memory of / a dear husband and father / Robert Charles DOUCH / passed away 22<sup>nd</sup> Dec: 1964 / aged 40".

## **Row 17**

(extending southwards from Row P in the Northern Extension)

- 170). Headstone. "In / loving memory of / a dear husband / and father / Austin BASTABLE / died 25<sup>th</sup> December 1969 / aged 64 / Also / a dear wife and mother / Ella Bastable / died 28<sup>th</sup> December 1998 / aged 90".
- 171). Open Book. "In / loving / memory of / Frank R. BAKER / called home / 23<sup>rd</sup> April 1969 / aged 67 years / Also / a dear / wife & mother / Doris Kathleen / died / 17<sup>th</sup> Oct: 2001 / aged 94 years".
- 172). Headstone. "In ever loving memory of / a dear husband and father / Howard John PLOWMAN / called to higher service 20<sup>th</sup> Dec: 1964 / aged 84 years / Also his dear wife / Milly / reunited 26<sup>th</sup> Oct: 1974".

- 173). Headstone (surmounted by a cross). "In affectionate remembrance / of / Stephen HARDING / born Nov: 8, 1834 / died Nov: 9, 1834 / Also George Harding / died Jan: 3, 1856, aged 43 / Also George KENDALL / died Feb: 23, 1878, aged 41 / Also Jane Kendall / wife of the above / died May 1, 1895, aged 82".
- 174). Flower Holder. "In memory of / Kate KENT / died 20 Nov: 1965 / aged 76 / Also / H.A. Kent / died 30 Oct: 1973" (PR: second person "Herbert Alfred Kent" buried 3 Nov 1973, aged 87).
- 175). Headstone. "In / loving memory of / Eva INSTONE / born / 4<sup>th</sup> June 1884 / died / 20<sup>th</sup> February 1966".
- 176). Headstone. "In / loving memory of / a dear / husband and father / Tom BASTABLE / who died 27<sup>th</sup> March 1966 / aged 69 years / Also / a dear wife and mother / Hilda / who died 9<sup>th</sup> Jan: 1996 / aged 92 years".
- 177). Flower Holder and Sloping Stone. On flower holder: "In / loving memory / Edwin TULK / 1878 1966 / Kate Tulk / 1880 1976". On sloping stone: "In loving memory / Evelyn Jeanette Ruth / Tulk / 1915 1993".
- 178). Headstone. "In memory of / Peter HARDING, senr: late of this parish / died Novr: 21<sup>st</sup> 1812, aged 82 years / Also Elizabeth, his wife / died Janry: 1<sup>st</sup> 1809, aged 82 years / Also Susanna, wife of / Peter Harding, junr: of this parish / died Octr: 21<sup>st</sup> 1839, aged 76 years / Also 3 of their children (no names or dates) / Likewise to the memory of / the above named Peter Harding, junr: / died Novr: 9<sup>th</sup> 1842, aged 78 years".
- 179). Headstone. "In / ever loving / memory of / Roger Francis / ABBOTT / 29 June 1945 27 July 1965".
- 180). Headstone. "In loving memory / of / Richard HATCHER / 1838 1868 / interred at St Giles' Hill, Winchester / Also of / Isabella / widow of the above / 1837 1898".
- 181). Sloping Stone and kerb. "In loving memory of / Ernest DENNETT / who fell asleep on / November 17<sup>th</sup> 1966, aged 65 / Also his wife / Dorothy Eva Dennett / who died / September 12<sup>th</sup> 1970, aged 65".
- 182). Headstone. "In loving memory / of / Richard HANN / who died Feb: 4, 1898 / aged 90 years / Also Betsy, his wife / who died May 6, 1891 / aged 81 years / Also of 8 of their children (no names or dates) / Also in memory of / Ellen Hann / daughter of the above / who was interred at Gillingham / May 9<sup>th</sup> 1906 / aged 60 years".

(extending southwards from Row Q in the Northern Extension)

- 183). Coped Stone. On south slope: "To the memory of / the Honourable / William Joseph FRENCH / born 5<sup>th</sup> August 1885 / died 4<sup>th</sup> September 1974". On north slope: "Also his wife / Victoria Louise / born 24<sup>th</sup> December 1896 / died 17<sup>th</sup> March 1989".
- 184). Headstone and two Flower Holders. On headstone: "In / loving memory / of / Major Roy BARBER / 9<sup>th</sup> Dec: 1927 12<sup>th</sup> Oct: 2002". On first flower holder: "Albert Thomas / Barber / born 27. 4. (19)01 / died 24. 12. (19)73". On second flower holder: "Florence Amy / Barber / born 21. 3. (19)02 / died 15. 2. (19)76".
- 185). Headstone. "In memory of / Amelia Jane HARDING / who died March 10<sup>th</sup> 1899 / aged 39 years / Also / Richard Henry Harding / husband of the above / who died January 10<sup>th</sup> 1901 / aged 48 years".
- 186). Cross. "Winefride (sic) LONDON / 1905 1973" (PR: spells name the same way).
- 187). Headstone. "Sacred / to the memory of / Isaac BOLWELL / who died July 30<sup>th</sup> 1854 / aged 61 years / Also to the memory of / Martha Bolwell / wife of the above / who died June 19<sup>th</sup> 1877 / aged 88 years".
- 188). Headstone (surmounted by a cross) and Footstone (with uninscribed flat ledger stone between them). On headstone: "In / memory of / the late George HATCHER / who died at King's Mill, Marnhull / on Monday, January 5<sup>th</sup> 1863 / aged 46 years / Also of Sarah / the wife of the above George Hatcher / who departed this life July 4<sup>th</sup> 1882 / aged 65 years". On footstone: "G.H. / 1863 / S.H. / 1882".

189). Headstone. "In affectionate remembrance / of / James ANDREWS / who died December 10, 1873 / aged 73 years / Also Julia, daughter of the above / who died September 15, 1866 / aged 22 years / Also Edith, her sister / who died September 13, 1869 / aged 16 years / Also / Mary Ann Andrews / wife of the above / who died October 19, 1888 / aged 78 years".

### Row 19

(extending southwards from Row R in the Northern Extension. This is the last row in this area)

- 190). Heart-shaped Sloping Stone. "In / memory of / our beloved son / Nathan BAXTER / passed away / 31<sup>st</sup> Oct: 1973 / aged 4 years".
- 191). Headstone. "In loving memory of / our dear mother / Constance W. McKERNAN / who died at Briar Cottage / on 19 Dec: 1974 / aged 82 years".
- 192). Headstone. "In / memory / of / Beatrice A.I. PAGE / 1889 1972".
- 193). Headstone (in lovely condition). "Sacred / to the memory of John HARDING / late Officer of Inland Revenue / died Decr: 25<sup>th</sup> 1848, aged 71 years / Also Ann, wife of the above / died Novr: 16<sup>th</sup> 1852, aged 75 years / Also Charles Harding / youngest son of the above / died Jany: 13<sup>th</sup> 1888, aged 67 years / Also William Charles WHATLEY / grandson of the above / died Novr: 21<sup>st</sup> 1883, aged 6 years".
- 194). Headstone. "To the / memory of / a devoted sister / Sheila Mildred / SCARLETT / born 15 Dec: 1898 / died 19 Oct: 1972".
- 195). Heart-shaped Sloping Stone. "In / loving memory / of / Margaret BURT / died 21<sup>st</sup> May 1971 / aged 54 / beloved wife and mother".
- 196). Headstone. "In loving memory / of / Doris WILLEY / a darling wife and mother / 30<sup>th</sup> June 1909 14<sup>th</sup> April 1971 / Also / Joseph Elliot Gray Willey / a dear father and grandfather / 17<sup>th</sup> Nov: 1909 20<sup>th</sup> May 1978".
- 197). Headstone and uninscribed footstone and kerb. "Sacred / to the memory of / William Hughes LASSETTAR / son of / William and Thomazine Lassettar / who died July 23<sup>rd</sup> 1865 / aged 16 years / Also the above / William Lassettar / died February 5<sup>th</sup> 1868 / aged 56 years" (PR: gives the surname of both as "LASSETTER". Note this is not Rossiter, a name also found in this churchyard).
- 198). Tall Headstone (surmounted by a cross) and Footstone. On headstone: "In / loving memory / of / Martha P. HUNT / born March 6<sup>th</sup> 1830 / died April 21<sup>st</sup> 1907 / Also of / Mary Sophia SENIOR / who died April 9<sup>th</sup> 1914 / aged 76 years". On footstone: "M.P.H. / 1907".
- 199). Tall Headstone (surmounted by a cross) and Footstone. On headstone: "In / sacred / remembrance / of Thomas SENIOR / born August 2<sup>nd</sup> 1795 / died December 9<sup>th</sup> 1867 / Also in memory of / Elizabeth, relict of the above / born June 10<sup>th</sup> 1793 / died April 25<sup>th</sup> 1875". On footstone: "E.S. / 1875 (altered from '1876')".
- 200). Two small brass Plates on wooden bench. On first: "In loving memory of / Louisa KENDALL / 1855 1902 / Delilah Mahala FORD, (nee? Kendall) / 1893 1974 / Henry Charles Ford / 1892 1980". On second: "A gift to / Marnhull Parish Church / from Eric Kendall Ford".

# West Side of the Church

Known in the 1982 survey as the 'western section', stated to have been added to the churchyard in 1878, which is six rows from west to east, and in each row from north to south, ending at a grass pathway, which leads from the church tower to the west end of the 'Northern Extension'. The first row, closest to the west boundary wall, contains a number of cremation stones, many of which have been installed since 1982. No.214A was recorded in 1982. Nos. 267A and 277A were just burial plots with no memorials on them in 1982, but memorials have now been erected on them. Nos. 214b and 235a I have added. This area was mainly being filled between 1878, when it was opened, up to 1903, when the North Extension was opened, with quite alot of later infilling up to 1975, with alot of cremation stones 1974 to the present day.

- 201). Tall Cross on plinth and kerb. "In memory of / Doris Louise Sydney / DENISON-PENDER / married 21<sup>st</sup> January 1913 / died 2<sup>nd</sup> May 1952, aged 64 / Erected by her devoted / husband and daughters / Also / her beloved husband / Henry / Denison-Pender / D.S.O., O.B.E., M.C. / Royal Scots Greys / died 16<sup>th</sup> February 1967 / aged 82 / Much loved / by his daughters".
- 202). Small Sloping Stone. "Reginald PEASE / died / 4<sup>th</sup> March 1974 / Also Mollie Pease / died / 12<sup>th</sup> September 2000".
- 203). Small Flatstone. "In memory of / Albert TRIM / 1974 / Also / Edith Trim / 1981".
- 204). Headstone. "In loving remembrance / of / Jane DREW / born June 20<sup>th</sup> 1812 / died April 9<sup>th</sup> 1894 / Also / Amelia Drew / born June 16<sup>th</sup> 1817 / died November 16<sup>th</sup> 1895".
- 205). Pair of small Flatstones. "Elizabeth Mary / NOEL-TOD / who lived at The Grange from / 1952 to 1969 and who loved / Marnhull and it's people / died 25<sup>th</sup> October 1974". "Geoffrey Noel / Noel-Tod / husband of / Elizabeth Mary Noel-Tod / died 26<sup>th</sup> March 1983".
- 206). Flower Holder. "Mabel / SPENCER / 1887 1975".
- 207). Small Flatstone. "In loving memory of / Claude William / DAGGETT / 1899 1975 / and his wife / Nora / Daggett / 1898 to 1979" (note: not Raggett).
- 208). Small Flatstone. "Bertha / WOLF / 1894 1980".
- 209). Small Sloping Stone. "In loving memory of / Diana / beloved wife of / Douglas McALPINE / died 16<sup>th</sup> February 1981 / in her 75<sup>th</sup> year".
- 210). Small Flatstone. "In loving / memory of / Gordon / SHAW / died 17<sup>th</sup> Feb: 1981 / aged 52 years / Also of his wife, Olive / died 28<sup>th</sup> June 1996 / aged 66 years".
- 211). Recorded in 1982, not found in 2008. Perhaps it's a small flatstone which is hidden under turf. There is only an uninscribed flower holder on this plot. "In ever loving memory of my dear wife, Florence May RIPPON, 1910 1981".
- 212). Small Sloping Stone. "In loving memory of / Sybil Mary WRIGHT / 1907 1981 / And of / Humphrey Bradshaw / Mellor Wright / 1907 1997".
- 213). Small Flatstone. "In ever loving memory of / Arthur William BRAIN / who died 24<sup>th</sup> July 1981 / aged 78 / and his devoted wife / Edith Kathleen / who died 5<sup>th</sup> March 1999 / aged 88".
- 214). Small Flatstone. "Gerald / RAGGETT / 1913 1981" (note: not Daggett).
- 214A). Small Sloping Stone. "Arthur David / HUMPHREY / 1900 1976".
- 214b). Small Flatstone. "Pamela Marian / BANNISTER / died 9th February 1976 / aged 58 years".
- 215). Small Sloping Stone. "In loving memory / of / Irene A. MOORE / widow of / Reginald Mark Moore / died 17<sup>th</sup> Sept: 1976".
- 216). Small Flatstone. "In / loving memory of / Daniel Robert / HANNAM / 1900 1977".
- 217). Small Headstone. "In loving memory of / John GALPIN / who departed this life / March 4<sup>th</sup> 1903 / aged 73 years".
- 218). Small Flatstone. "In memory of / Leonard Redvers / HORLOCK / died 12<sup>th</sup> April 1978 / aged 57 / Phyllis Mary Horlock / died 28 Nov: 1984".
- 219). Open Book. "In / loving / memory of / my dear / husband / Thomas / FISHER / 13<sup>th</sup> June 1884 / 18<sup>th</sup> May 1978 / Also / his dear / wife / Hilda / Hannah / 20<sup>th</sup> Mar: 1900 / 4<sup>th</sup> Sept: 1992".
- 220). Headstone. "In loving memory / of / Elizabeth KENDALL / who died March 9, 1893 / aged 68 years / Also of her beloved husband / George Kendall / who died Aug: 28, 1902 / aged 77 years".

- 221). Recorded in 1982: "In memory of a dear husband and father, William John CAIRNS, died 23<sup>rd</sup> December 1978, aged 68". In 2008 replaced by a new small Flatstone: "In loving memory / William John Cairns / 1910 1978 / And his loving wife / Florence / 1915 1995".
- 222). Recorded in 1982: "In loving memory of William Percy LODGE, died 1<sup>st</sup> February 1979, aged 75". In 2008 replaced by a new small Sloping Stone: "In loving memory of / William Percy Lodge / 1904 1979 / Winifred May Lodge / 1909 1996".
- 223). Small Flatstone. "In loving memory of / Alfred John / BAKER / died 14<sup>th</sup> May 1979 / aged 69 years".
- 224). Small Sloping Stone. "Ever loving memory of / Montague ESMUND / died 16 June 1979 / and / Violet Ellen Esmund / died 18 Jan: 1981".
- 225). Headstone. "In loving memory / of / Emmanuel ANDREWS / born September 30<sup>th</sup> 1827 / died January 3<sup>rd</sup> 1892".
- 226). Headstone. "Sacred / to the memory of / William, second son of / William and Mary DOWDING / died April 26<sup>th</sup> 1884 / aged 8 years".
- 227). Headstone. "In affectionate remembrance of / Henry David / second son of / Henry and Susan ACOURT / died June 10<sup>th</sup> 1882 / aged 8 years & 9 months / Also in loving memory of / Henry Acourt / the beloved husband of Susanna Acourt / who entered into rest Oct: 13<sup>th</sup> 1885 / aged 58 years / Also in loving memory of / Susanna, the beloved wife of the above / who died August 1<sup>st</sup> 1895 / aged 60 years".
- 228). Block Headstone. "In / loving memory of / Leonard 'Jim' / BUGG / who passed away / 16<sup>th</sup> Dec: 1976 / From his wife, Peggy / Also in / loving memory of / Margaret / Smallwood 'Peggy' / Bugg / who passed away / 8<sup>th</sup> Aug: 1993".
- 229). Headstone and kerb. "In loving memory of / Joseph BUGG / who passed away March 11<sup>th</sup> 1947 / aged 87 years / And of his wife / Agnes Jane / who died March 24<sup>th</sup> 1968 / aged 94 years".
- 230). Headstone (surmounted by a cross). "In affectionate / remembrance of / Anthony BUGG / who departed this life / April 20<sup>th</sup> 1881 / aged 54 years".
- 231). Headstone (surmounted by a cross). "In / affectionate remembrance / of / Walter ANDRESS / son of Walter Albert and / Harriet Andress / of Thornton Heath, Surrey / who died February 9, 1878 / aged one year and three months / Also / to the memory of / Albert Walter BUGG / uncle of the above / who died January 4<sup>th</sup> 1881 / aged 40 years".
- 232). Dismantled Cross and kerb. "In / affectionate memory of / Eva Daisy / the beloved child of / F.J. and S. BUGG / who died August 7<sup>th</sup> 1890 / aged 5 years / Also of Winifred Gladys / who died April 9<sup>th</sup> 1893 / aged 6 months".
- 233). Tiny Angel on a plinth (now within the kerb of no.232). "In loving memory of / Douglas H. GUY / died Nov: 18<sup>th</sup> 1931 / aged 6 days".

- 234). Cross. "In / loving memory / of / Frances Ella / BEAUSIRE / born July 31<sup>st</sup> 1872 / died March 26<sup>th</sup> 1959 / Clara / Constance / Beausire, C.B.E. / born / February 7<sup>th</sup> 1871 / died / May 30<sup>th</sup> 1969 / Winifred / Adela / Beausire / born / 18<sup>th</sup> November 1885 / died / 7<sup>th</sup> January 1977".
- 235). Cross. "In / loving memory of / John Luxmoore SYSON / Rear Admiral, Royal Navy / died Nov: 25<sup>th</sup> 1961 / Also his beloved wife / Violet Swinburne Syson / died Sept: 4<sup>th</sup> 1973".
- 235a). Sloping Stone. "In loving memory of / Betty Mary TURNER / 1924 1991 / daughter of / George Richard Turner / 1898 1981 / and / Elizabeth J.W. Turner / 1900 1969".
- 236). Small Headstone. "In loving memory / of our son / Edwin F. HASKETT / died April 23<sup>rd</sup> 1893 / aged 18".
- 237). Flower Holder. "In loving / memory of / Pascal / KENDALL / died / 24<sup>th</sup> May 1968 / aged 79 years / In loving / memory of / Olive / Kendall / died / 15<sup>th</sup> Dec: 1990 / aged 91 years".

- 238). Headstone and Footstone. On headstone: "In loving memory of / John Philips ANDREWS / of Lymburghs Farm / born August 16<sup>th</sup> 1839 / died November 9<sup>th</sup> 1893 / aged 54 years / Also in loving memory of / Emma Andrews, wife of the above / born June 25<sup>th</sup> 1841 / died January 29<sup>th</sup> 1893 / aged 52 years / In loving memory of / Mildred Emma, daughter of / Charles and Bessie DREW / who died April 8<sup>th</sup> 1896 / aged 4 years and 5 months / Also of / Leonard John, their son / who died April 16<sup>th</sup> 1896 / aged 2 years and 6 months / Also of Winifred Bessie, their daughter / who died May 3<sup>rd</sup> 1896 / aged 8 months". On footstone: "J.P.A. / 1893 / E.A. / 1893".
- 239). Cross (covered in ivy in 2008). "Jane L. ANDREWS / died Nov: 17th 1899 / aged 77".
- 240). Cross. "In loving remembrance of / Sidney John WATTS / died January 8<sup>th</sup> 1893 / aged 20 years / Also of / Howard Samuel COOMBS / aged 14 years / both accidentally drowned in the / River Stour whilst skating".
- 241). Recorded in 1982, not found in 2008. "Percy William CONWAY, who died March 13<sup>th</sup> 1892, aged 5 months".
- 242). Dismantled Cross. "In / loving memory / of / James MARSH / born June 18<sup>th</sup> 1884 / died Nov: 27<sup>th</sup> 1900".
- 243). Headstone. "In affectionate remembrance of / John MARSH / who died May 4<sup>th</sup> 1889 / aged 71 years / Also / Grace Marsh / wife of the above / who died January 2<sup>nd</sup> 1908 / aged 85 vears".
- 244). Headstone and Flower Holder. On headstone: "In memory of / Emmanuel LONGMAN / born July 2<sup>nd</sup> 1816 / died March 3<sup>rd</sup> 1889 / Also of / Mary Longman / wife of the above / born May 18<sup>th</sup> 1821 / died July 4<sup>th</sup> 1896 / Walter John Longman / 17<sup>th</sup> Feb: 1916 6<sup>th</sup> Nov: 1981". On flower holder: "In loving / memory / Walter / John / Longman" (no date).
- 245). Headstone (surmounted by a cross) and Footstone. On headstone: "In affectionate remembrance of / James KENDALL / who died March 6<sup>th</sup> 1887 / aged 48 years / Also of / Fred Kendall / son of the above / born Octr: 2<sup>nd</sup> 1864 / died Septr: 13<sup>th</sup> 1901 / Also / Louisa Kendall / wife of the above (James) / died March 27<sup>th</sup> 1928 / aged 90 years". On footstone: "Also of / Emma Priscilla / wife of Fred Kendall / died 15 May 1963 / aged 90 years".

- 246). Cross. "Major Disney / RIVERS CURRIE / The Royal Scots / of Thornhill, Stalbridge / 4. 8. (18)94 23. 10. (19)64 / And his wife / Joan / 20. 5. (18)97 12. 6. (19)81 / Arnold William / Rivers Currie / 1923 1973 / Col: / The Royal Scots".
- 247). Cross. "In loving memory of / Arthur Hugh SHELSWELL / born 7<sup>th</sup> January 1896 / died 1<sup>st</sup> June 1967 / Also of his wife / Eileen Shelswell / born 31<sup>st</sup> March 1896 / died 17<sup>th</sup> February 1967".
- 248). Cross. "In loving memory of/ my beloved husband / Reginald BARKER / born 30<sup>th</sup> May 1892 / died 1<sup>st</sup> Jan: 1969 / And his devoted wife / Marguerite Alys Barker / born 5<sup>th</sup> Oct: 1905 / died 16<sup>th</sup> June 1998".
- 249). Large flat Ledger Stone. "In / loving memory / of / James / LOMAX / departed this life / 27 July 1969 / Also his wife / Eveleen / who died / 28 March 1980 / aged 84".
- 250). Sloping Stone. "In remembrance of / Frank CROCKER / at rest 4<sup>th</sup> Jan: 1972 / Also his wife / Ella Jessie Crocker / at rest 28<sup>th</sup> March 1979 / aged 76".
- 251). Dismantled Cross (covered in ivy in 2008). "In affectionate remembrance of / Escourt John / only son of / Andrew and Jane HATCHER / who died June 26<sup>th</sup> 1890 / aged 11 years and 6 months".
- 252). Headstone and kerb. "In affectionate remembrance / of / James SHARP / who died June 16<sup>th</sup> 1891 / aged 75 years / Also of / Sarah / wife of the above / who died June 9<sup>th</sup> 1895 / aged 74 years".
- 253). Cross and kerb. "In loving memory / of / Andrew John HATCHER / who departed this life Aug: 2<sup>nd</sup> 1901 / aged 49 years / interred at Marnhull churchyard / Tuesday, Aug: 6<sup>th</sup> / Also of / Jane / his beloved wife / who departed this life / March 8<sup>th</sup> 1946, aged 89 years".
- 254). Headstone. "In / loving memory / of / Daniel WOODROW / died April 7<sup>th</sup> 1890 / aged 75 / Also of / Amelia, his wife / died May 20<sup>th</sup> 1887 / aged 63".

- 255). Dismantled Cross. "In loving memory of / Gerald Arthur DOWN / who died July 11<sup>th</sup> 1897 / aged 11 months".
- 256). Headstone. "In / loving memory / of / Herbert DOWDING / 1872 1954".
- 257). Dismantled Cross. "In / loving memory / of / Mary Ann DOWDING / who died Nov: 14, 1931 / aged 91 years / Also of Nellie Chapman / daughter of the above / who died Aug: 24, 1929, aged 49 years".

- 258). Headstone. "To the memory / of / Harold Cecil / Moreton HORSLEY / 22 April 1918 / 9 November 1969".
- 259). Headstone. "In / loving memory of / Phyllis Claudia / HOBHOUSE / beloved wife of / Edmund Walter Neill / Hobhouse / died 16 April 1974 / aged 81".
- 260). Headstone. "Charles / Barrington BROWN / 1884 1970 / Also his wife / Betty / 1903 1994".
- 261). Headstone. "Treasured memories of / Wilfred Henry SMITH / died 4 June 1967 / aged 56 / Also of his wife / Nellie / died 3 November 1978 / aged 73".
- 262). Headstone. "In / loving memory of / Nellie FRAMPTON / died June 14, 1883 / aged 6 years / And her twin sister / Hannah HATCHER / died August 3<sup>rd</sup> 1961 / aged 84 years".
- 263). Headstone (surmounted by a cross) and three Footstones. On headstone: "In / loving memory / of / Thomas John ROSSITER / who died 4<sup>th</sup> January 1928 / aged 80 years / Also Caroline Anna 'Sissie' / his daughter / who died 25<sup>th</sup> February 1883 / aged 6 years / Also Agnes, his wife / who died 27<sup>th</sup> August 1886 / aged 41 years / Also Elizabeth Alice / his second wife / who died 14<sup>th</sup> November 1913 / aged 53 years". On footstones: "E.A.R. / 1913 / T.J.R. / 1928"; "A.R. / 1886"; "C.A.R. / 1883".
- 264). Headstone and kerb. "In loving remembrance / of / John POLLARD / the husband of Emma Pollard / and only son of Mary Pollard / of Gosport / who died May 5<sup>th</sup> 1880 / aged 39 years".
- 265). Headstone and kerb. "In affectionate remembrance / of / Edwin Wilfrid HORDER / youngest son of / John and Ann Horder / who died September 18<sup>th</sup> 1880 / aged 4 years & 5 months / Also of / Helena / their daughter / who died November 15<sup>th</sup> 1884 / aged 20 years / Also of / Clara / their daughter / who died May 19<sup>th</sup> 1885 / aged 24 years / Also of / Arthur John Horder / who died June 8<sup>th</sup> 1893 / aged 27 years / Also of / Alfred Henry Horder / their brother / called to his rest Decr: 25, 1901 / aged 44 years".
- 266). Cross. "Sacred to the memory / of / Jane, wife of / Jonathan HASKETT / who died November 7<sup>th</sup> 1884, aged 74 years / Also / in memory / of / Jonathan Haskett / who died February 11<sup>th</sup> 1895, aged 87 years".
- 267). Dismantled Cross. "In / loving memory / of / Caroline / widow of the late / Samuel ANDREWS / who died Aug: 4<sup>th</sup> 1902 / aged 86 years".
- 267A). Open Book (erected since 1982). "In / loving memory / of / Albert / Edward / CURTIS / died 5<sup>th</sup> Dec: 1971 / aged 69 / Also / Dorothy / May / died 22<sup>nd</sup> Nov: 1996 / aged 91" (the 1982 compiler said this grave was being tended by "Dorothy May Curtis, who has since remarried and is now Mrs: H.T. KENDALL", but with no memorial on it).
- 268). Large Headstone (in the form of a scroll). "Sacred / to the memory of / Robert SMITH / who died June 21<sup>st</sup> 1903 / aged 81 years / Also Susanna, his wife / who died Feb: 25<sup>th</sup> 1890 / aged 71 years / Erected by their loving children".
- 269). Headstone. "In affectionate remembrance of / John JARVIS / who died April 17, 1889 / aged 62 years / Also of / Elizabeth Jarvis / the beloved wife of the above / who died December 29<sup>th</sup> 1902 / aged 76 years".
- 270). Headstone. "In loving memory / of / Job HAYWARD / who died Nov: 16, 1911 / aged 81 years / Also of Elizabeth / wife of the above / who died May 6, 1888 / aged 58 years".
- 271). Headstone. "In affectionate remembrance of / Jehu HOUSE / who died April 20<sup>th</sup> 1890 / aged 57 years / Also / Caroline House / wife of the above / who died October 20<sup>th</sup> 1886 / aged 65 years / Also / Amelia House / daughter of the above / who died May 2<sup>nd</sup> 1898 / aged 38 years".

272). Headstone (surmounted by a cross). "In loving memory of / Enos John ROSE / born March 7, 1863 / died January 29, 1886 / Also of / Anna GALPIN / born June 2<sup>nd</sup> 1846 / departed this life July 16<sup>th</sup> 1918 / for 60 years a member of the church choir".

### Row 5

- 273). Headstone. "In affectionate remembrance of / William LONGMAN / who died February 13<sup>th</sup> 1878 / aged 84 years / Also / Robert Longman / who died June 22<sup>nd</sup> 1881 / aged 64 years / Also / Jane, the wife of / William Longman / who died March 12<sup>th</sup> 1892 / aged 94 years".
- 274). Recorded in 1982, not found in 2008. "In affectionate remembrance of James WATTS, who died November 23<sup>rd</sup> 1885, aged 55 years. Also in memory of Ellen Watts, beloved wife of the above, who died September 25<sup>th</sup> 1898, aged 58 years".
- 275). Headstone. "In affectionate remembrance of / James DREW / who died September 7<sup>th</sup> 1882 / aged 71 years / Also in memory of / Ann / wife of the above / who died January 13<sup>th</sup> 1885 / aged 72 years / (4 lines of verses starting: 'Weep not for me my children dear')".
- 276). Cross. "In memory of / Sarah Dean PARHAM / who died / 4<sup>th</sup> February 1891 / aged 79 years / In loving memory of / my dear husband / John Parham / born November 18<sup>th</sup> 1825 / fell asleep May 20<sup>th</sup> 1902".
- 277). Dismantled Cross. "Sacred to the memory / of / Eliza, wife of John HUNT / who died Feb: 23<sup>rd</sup> 1894 / aged 65 years / Sacred to the memory / of / John Hunt / who died Feb: 25, 1906 / aged 84 years".
- 277A). Sloping Stone (in the form of a heart) (erected since 1982, the 1982 compiler said the grave was being tended, but had no memorial on it). "Fondest memories of / Gladys GUY / nee CURTIS / died 10<sup>th</sup> Oct: 1965 / wife of Norman / mother of / Jackie, Rog & Stu".
- 278). Headstone. "In loving memory of / Ivy May / wife of Harry DREW / passed away / 6<sup>th</sup> April 1963 / aged 71 years / Also of / Harry Drew / died 9<sup>th</sup> March 1976 / aged 84 years".
- 279). Large Cross and kerb (with evidence that it once had iron railings, now removed). "In / loving memory of / Henry John YOUNG / who died September 22<sup>nd</sup> 1888 / aged 73 years / Also of Eliza Young / wife of the above / who died Jan: 21, 1904, aged 76 years".
- 280). Headstone. "In affectionate remembrance of / Benjamin David JARVIS / who died March 23<sup>rd</sup> 1886 / aged 40 years / Also / Alice Mary Jarvis / daughter of the above / who died March 1<sup>st</sup> 1879 / aged 6 months / Also of / Elizabeth Jarvis / the beloved wife of the above / who died July 23<sup>rd</sup> 1907 / aged 72 years".
- 281). Headstone. "In / loving memory / of / Ann LEWIS / who entered into rest / December 3<sup>rd</sup> 1878 / aged 50 years / Her children arise and call / her blessed, her husband also / and he praiseth her / Also of / Mark Lewis / husband of the above / who departed this life / October 17<sup>th</sup> 1906 / aged 75 years".
- 282). Cross. "In loving memory of / Ann / widow of the late / Robert DYKE / who fell asleep March 25, 1903 / aged 77 years / Also of / Alice Dinah Hine, their beloved child / who fell asleep Nov: 16, 1878, aged 14 years".
- 283). Headstone (surmounted by a cross). "In memory of / Eva FRANCIS / born July 4, 1855 / died October 27, 1885 / For ten years the faithful friend and / servant of the Revd: R.B. KENNARD".
- 284). Headstone and kerb. "In memory of / Samuel WHITE / of this parish / born November 7<sup>th</sup> 1816 / died December 27<sup>th</sup> 1877 / Also of / Mary Anne, his wife / born December 30<sup>th</sup> 1818 / died March 16<sup>th</sup> 1884 / Also of / Colin Alfred / sixth son of the above / born April 25<sup>th</sup> 1858 / died October 9<sup>th</sup> 1881".

### Row 6

285). Headstone. "In loving memory of / Maria / wife of William HUNT / Moorside, Marnhull / who died February 27<sup>th</sup> 1895 / aged 72 years / Also of the above / William Hunt / who died June 25<sup>th</sup> 1899 / aged 74 years / Also in loving memory of / Clement, son of the above / who died October 17<sup>th</sup> 1878 / aged 20 years".

- 286). Headstone (surmounted by a cross). "In affectionate remembrance of / Mary, the beloved wife of / Thomas ROSSITER / who died January 22, 1878 / aged 66 years / Also / in loving memory of the above named / Thomas Rossiter / of Hayes / who died January 11, 1894 / aged 71 years".
- 287). Small Headstone. "W.J. BURT / 1878" (PR: as "William Burt" buried 18 April 1878, aged 24).
- 288). Small Headstone. "A.S. BURT / 1880" (PR: as "Annie Burt" buried 13 May 1880, aged 20).
- 289). Base of a Cross (shaft vanished). "In / loving memory of / Frederick John / son of John and Ellen JOHNSON / who died 19<sup>th</sup> December 1911 / aged 9 years".
- 290). Headstone. "Sacred / to the memory of / William JOHNSON / who departed this life / March 24<sup>th</sup> 1880 / aged 43 years / Also of Emily / widow of the above / who died at Cross Tree / June 16<sup>th</sup> 1921 / aged 86 years".
- 291). Kerb. "In loving memory / Frederick William HUNT, died July 18<sup>th</sup> 1903, aged 63 years / Jane Hunt, his wife, died January 6<sup>th</sup> 1927, aged 83 years / Louisa Harriet Hunt / died Nov: 27<sup>th</sup> 1939, aged 68".
- 292). Headstone (lying on the ground face-upwards). "In loving memory / of / James HUNT / who departed this life / April 1<sup>st</sup> 1888 / aged 75 years / Also / Mary Ann Miles Hunt / the beloved wife of the above / who died July 3<sup>rd</sup> 1901 / aged 88 years".
- 293). Headstone. "In affectionate remembrance of / John PRICE / who died August 6<sup>th</sup> 1879 / aged 42 years / Also Sarah / wife of the above, who died / August 23, 1917, aged 82 years".
- 294). Open Book. "In loving memory of / our dear / mother / Sarah PARRIS / died / 4<sup>th</sup> Oct: 1963 / aged 69 / Our dear / father / Bertram Parris / died / 12<sup>th</sup> June 1972 / aged 79".
- 295). Dismantled Cross. "In / loving memory / of / Charles John HAYWARD / who died July 28<sup>th</sup> 1901 / aged 52 years".
- 296). Headstone. "Sacred / to the memory of / John GALPIN / who died June 9<sup>th</sup> 1871, aged 86 years / Also Ann, wife of John Galpin / who died December 10<sup>th</sup> 1852 / aged 63 years / And of Emma Rebecca, their / daughter, who died May 11<sup>th</sup> 1835 / aged 21 years" (note: this stone predates the opening of the "west section". It was presumably just located within the old churchyard).
- 297). Headstone. "Sacred / to the memory of / Henry / only son of / John and Ann GALPIN / who departed this life Septr: 2<sup>nd</sup> 1888 / aged 66 years".
- 298). Headstone. "In loving memory of / Richard Bartlett WARREN / who entered into rest / September 27, 1906 / aged 84 years / Also of Eliza / the beloved wife of the above / who fell asleep / February 23, 1903 / aged 77 years".

## South Side of the Church

(few memorials, as the church is close to the southern boundary wall, recorded from east to west)

- 299)+ Small Headstone (with carved faces of a boy and a girl, with wings) (in two columns).

  Left-hand column: "Here lyeth / the body of / William, ye son / of William / CREW and Ruth / his wife, who / died ye 27<sup>th</sup> of / June 1724". Right-hand column: "Here allso / lyeth Ruth, ye / daughter of / William Crew / and Ruth, his / wife, who died / ye 25<sup>th</sup> of Decembr: / 1724" (two lines of verses all the way across the bottom).
- 300)\* Headstone (surmounted by a cross) and kerb. "Sacred / to the memory of / Ernest Bruce KENNARD / third son of / the Revnd: Robert Bruce Kennard, M.A. Oxon / Rector of this parish / departed this life December 14<sup>th</sup> 1864 / aged 8 years".
- 301). Top (with massive iron rivets) and base of a 17<sup>th</sup> century Chest Tomb, which has lost it's side panels. No inscriptions.
- 302). Coped Stone (inscription around the edge). "In loving memory / of / Ann Grace KENNARD / wife of the Rev: R.B. KENNARD, M.A. Rector of this parish, who died / January 1, 1878 / aged 49".
- 303). Rustic Cross, with anchor and chains, and kerb (inscriptions are on imitation book covers). "In memory of / my beloved husband / the Revd: Robert / Bruce KENNARD, M.A. / for 37 years / Rector of this parish / who fell asleep / March 10<sup>th</sup> 1895 / in his 71<sup>st</sup> year / Also / in loving memory of / Marie Magdalene / widow of / the late Revd: Robert / Bruce Kennard, M.A. / went to rest April 8, 1897".

- 304)\* Top and base of an 18<sup>th</sup> century Chest Tomb, lacking the side panels which bore inscriptions. This is probably the chest tomb recorded in Hutchins' "History of Dorset" in 1870, which may have lost it's side panels and been moved to this position south of the south nave aisle when the south choir aisle or organ chamber was built in 1900. Inscriptions recorded by Hutchins as: "Richard GALPIN, died Jan: 10, 1776, aged 78 / Mary Galpin, died Sept: 18, 1766, aged 73 / In memory of / Mary ROSE, who / departed this life / April 15, 1768 / aged 17 years / Also in memory of / Mary Galpin, mother to / the above mentioned / Mary Rose, and late wife to / Richard Galpin, who / departed this life June / 27, 1798, aged 69 years / William SENIOR, died Oct: 11, 1768, aged 49 / Mary Senior, died April 23, 1804, aged 77 / Christopher Senior, died August 11, 1762, aged 75 / Mary Senior, died May 5, 1762, aged 72 / Samuel STEPHENS, died April 16, 1739, aged 51 / Thou stander by / First learn to live. and then to die / As thou art, so once was I / As I am, so must you be / Therefore prepare to follow me". (Note: it is just possible that the Senior and Stephens inscriptions were recorded on other 'vanished' memorials, quite unconnected with Galpin and Rose) (PR: confirms that most of these are correct. However Richard Galpin was not buried here in 1776, nor Mary Senior in 1804, and Samuel Stephens was not buried here in 1739)
- 305)\* Top and base of an 18<sup>th</sup> century Chest Tomb, lacking the side panels which bore inscriptions. This is probably the chest tomb recorded in Hutchins' "History of Dorset" in 1870, which may have lost it's side panels and been moved to this position south of the south nave aisle when the south choir aisle or organ chamber was built in 1900. Inscriptions recorded by Hutchins as: (with coat of arms, "on a fesse, three estoiles"). "Phillis DALTON, only sister of Nicholas JOYCE and wife, died July 5, 1790, aged 68" (PR: "Phillis, third wife of Revd: Mr: Dalton" buried 11 January 1790).

(Here is the south porch)

- 306). Coped Stone (mostly very worn). On south slope: "(one line illegible) / Charles PARSONS .... / died April 7<sup>th</sup> 1841?, aged ... / Also of Elizabeth Waugh Parsons ...... / daughter of the late William MOORE ...... / who died July ....... / aged 92" (PR: Charles Parsons was not buried here 1840-82; "Elizabeth Waugh Parsons" buried 27 July 1882, aged 92). On north slope: "Edwin Thurborne Parsons ..... / who died June 1?, 1872 / aged .... / Also to the memory / of / Elizabeth Moore / who died March 2<sup>nd</sup> 1907 / aged 86 years" (PR: "Edwin Thurborne Parsons" buried 20 June 1872, aged 47).
- 307)+ Chest Tomb (north and east panels are blank). West panel: "Mary, the wife of Robert / MOORE, G... (Gent?), was interred / Sep: the 30 in 1663 / Frances, the wife of Tho: / TUTT and daughter of ye said / Robert Moore, was interred / Janu: ye 24, 1670 / (two lines of verses)". Left-hand south panel (dug down deep below the ground, but couldn't reach the last line): "Here lieth the body of / Ann, wife of William Moore / of King Mill, buried / the 13 day of Novembr: / 1702 / John Moore was buried / 1? day of June / ...." (PR: "John Moore, of Todber" buried 6 June 1704). Right-hand south panel (this was a struggle, due to an elder growing in front of it. I cut the elder down to the ground, but couldn't dig down to read the lower part of the inscription, as the elder roots prevented me doing so!): "Here lieth the body of / William Moore, the sonne / of William Moore of / (remainder inaccessible)" (PR: "William Moore" buried 12 Dec 1691). (RCHM only says of this stone: "Members of the Moore family of King's Mill, 1663, 1691, 1702". PR: proves that "1691" is indeed the year for the inaccessible right-hand south panel).

### VANISHED CHURCHYARD MEMORIALS

308)\* Recorded in Hutchins' "History of Dorset" (1870). "Richard ANDREWS, died Jan: 5, 1776, aged 79; Anne Andrews, died Nov: 13, 1775, aged 76" (both given in PR:).

- 309)\* Recorded in Hutchins' "History of Dorset" (1870). "Thomas DREW, died Oct: 17, 1742, aged 51; Frances Drew, died Feb: 9, 1765, aged 81; Thomas Drew, jun: died June 26, 1777, aged 61; Elizabeth Drew, died Dec: 1757, aged 41; Mary, second wife, died April 26, 1772, aged 61; George Drew, died Aug: 23, 1786, aged 61; George Drew, died July 26, 1798, aged 29; Thomas Drew, died April 28, 1800, aged 47" (all given in PR: except Mary Drew in 1772. "Elizabeth Drew" buried 14 Dec 1757)
- 310). Epitaph, recorded in "Highways and Byways in Dorset" by Sir Frederick Treves (1906), p. 33: "By a rector of Marnhull upon his clerk, John WARREN, who died in 1752, at the age of 94, and his wife", "Here under this stone / Lie Ruth and old John / who smoked all his life / And so did his wife / And now there's no doubt / But their pipes are both out / Be it said without joke / That life is but smoke / Though you live to fourscore / 'Tis a wiff and no more" (PR: "John Warren, Clerk of this parish" buried 29 Nov 1752. A Ruth Warren was buried in 1736, which might be his wife)

---- oOo -----

### Northern Extension

Opened in 1903. Memorials recorded in rows lettered A to W from east to west, and in each row, numbered, from south to north. Numbers omitted are plots which have no memorials on them. M9a is given in the 1982 survey, K32a and R6a I have added. S41x is given in the 1982 survey and is a displaced headstone leaning against the north wall of the churchyard, which was presumably removed there from an unknown site in the old churchyard. There are ten memorials in rows C to K which were recorded in 1982, but which have disappeared in 2008. A man I met in the churchyard said that a number of kerbstones had been removed, to make mowing of this area easier. He said it was only later realised that some of these had people recorded on them; this probably accounts for most of the losses.

#### Row A

A4). Headstone (surmounted by a cross). "In loving memory / of / Herbert George BASTABLE / who fell asleep June 4<sup>th</sup> 1902 / aged 56 years / Also of Mary Jane / wife of the above / who died Dec: 15<sup>th</sup> 1920 / aged 74 years".

### Row B

- B22). Headstone, Open Book and kerb. On headstone: "In loving memory / William Fred BASTABLE / who passed away September 28<sup>th</sup> 1951 / aged 80 years / Jessie Eliza Bastable / beloved wife of the above / who died November 26<sup>th</sup> 1955 / aged 83 years". On open book: "In / loving / memory of / a dear husband / Cecil / Bastable / who died / 23<sup>rd</sup> May 1985 / aged 78 years / Also / his wife / Laura / May / Bastable / who died / 10<sup>th</sup> June 1994 / aged 83 years".
- B27). Low Headstone, Sloping Stone and kerb. On headstone: "In loving memory of / Walter WALKER / who passed away 22 Dec: 1953 / aged 72 years / Also of Sarah Ellen, his wife / reunited on 21 Nov: 1966, aged 83 years". On sloping stone: "In loving memory / of / Ralph Walker / 1915 1999".
- B28). Headstone and kerb. "In / loving memory of / Frederick William HOLMES / who died 21<sup>st</sup> Jan: 1954 / aged 76 years".
- B30). Open Book. "In / loving memory / of / a dear wife / and mother / Lucy COLLIS / who died / 2<sup>nd</sup> April 1954 / Also her / beloved / husband / Harry James / died / 4<sup>th</sup> Jan: 1974 / aged 90".
- B31). Headstone. "In / loving memory of / John Robert WILLIAMS / who died 6<sup>th</sup> Nov: 1954 / aged 82 years / Also / Gladys Annie Margaret / wife of the above / who died 12<sup>th</sup> April 1985 / aged 86 years".
- B32). Sloping Stone and kerb. "In loving memory / of / John SHARP / 1884 1973 / Also his wife / Elfreda Kate / 1892 1978".

### Row C

- C2). Small Flatstone. "In memory of / Alec Arthur / HAYWARD / 1913 1999 / Also his wife / Hylda Margaret / 1912 2006" (this is presumably for cremated remains, placed on a plot which was occupied by "Arthur and Edith Hayward", no dates, for whom there is no memorial).
- C10). Headstone and kerb. "In loving memory of / Rosa / the beloved wife of / John F. CHANNING / who died October 26<sup>th</sup> 1915 / aged 49 years".
- C20). Headstone and kerb. "In loving memory / of / Edith Madge HATCHER / died 12<sup>th</sup> Nov: 1971 / aged 41 years".
- C23). Headstone and kerb. "In loving memory of / my dear husband / Arthur John TULK / who fell asleep Sept: 13<sup>th</sup> 1941 / aged 69 years / Also of his beloved wife / Elizabeth Anna Tulk / who fell asleep Oct: 29<sup>th</sup> 1954 / aged 77 years".
   C27). Sloping Stone. "In loving remembrance / of / William Gibbs CONWAY / who died 16<sup>th</sup> Sept:
- C27). Sloping Stone. "In loving remembrance / of / William Gibbs CONWAY / who died 16<sup>th</sup> Sept 1946, aged 44 / Also of his son / Ronald Gibbs Conway / who died 22<sup>nd</sup> April 1962, aged 27".
- C29). Bird bath on a plinth (no inscription in 2008). However in 1982 the following inscription was given, which probably was on a kerb around it, which has now been removed: "In loving memory of Frederick James PALMER, 4<sup>th</sup> May 1870 19<sup>th</sup> August 1947. Also his beloved wife, Anne Palmer, 3<sup>rd</sup> September 1869 2<sup>nd</sup> October 1946".
- C31). Kerb. "In loving memory of / my dear wife, Martha CRIPPS, who died April 23<sup>rd</sup> 1948, aged 68 years / Also of her dear husband, Edward Cripps, who died June 10<sup>th</sup> 1961, aged 78 years".
- C32). Kerb (with a small bird bath in one corner). "In memory of / Dora Margaret WADE / who died 7<sup>th</sup> January 1950, aged 79 years".
- C33). Headstone, Flatstone and kerb. On headstone: "In / loving memory of / our dear parents / Mary E. DREW / died 23<sup>rd</sup> Sept: 1950, aged 79 / also of / Arthur William / died 27<sup>th</sup> Feb: 1951, aged 79". On flatstone: "In loving memory / of / Arthur John Drew / born 9. 6. 1909 / died 13. 1. 1999".
- C36). Kerb. "In loving memory of Elizabeth Emma Criddle LITTON, who fell asleep Dec: 27<sup>th</sup> 1952, aged 71 years / Also her husband Samuel Litton, who died Dec: 20<sup>th</sup> 1962, aged 82 years".

### Row D

- D4). Headstone (surmounted by a cross). "In loving memory / of / Elizabeth ANDREWS / who fell asleep / February 13<sup>th</sup> 1916 / aged 70 years / Also of William Andrews / who fell asleep December 29<sup>th</sup> 1916 / aged 70 years".
- D9). Headstone. "In loving memory of / Elizabeth / wife of Levi WARREN / who died Oct: 13<sup>th</sup> 1914 / aged 78 years / Also of Levi Warren / who died August 16<sup>th</sup> 1916 / aged 73 years / Also of Eliza Warren / who died March 14<sup>th</sup> 1905 / aged 90 years".
- D13). Headstone. "In loving memory of / Jehu TULK / who died November 30<sup>th</sup> 1914 / aged 75 years / Also of / Martha Tulk / the beloved wife of Jehu Tulk / who died April 16<sup>th</sup> 1913 / aged 74 years".
- D19). Headstone. "In / loving memory / of / Susannah / the beloved wife of / George ARNOLD / who fell asleep in Jesus / June 18<sup>th</sup> 1884, aged 62 years / Also of / George Arnold / husband of the above / who died / July 25<sup>th</sup> 1905, aged 84 years".
- D20). Cross. "To / the dear memory of / Mary Adelaide / eldest daughter of / Matthew Charles / & Emma Jane HODGSON / born 20<sup>th</sup> August 1907 / died 14<sup>th</sup> April 1934".
- D21). Headstone. "Stanley Bronislaw / CARTER / died 1954, aged 72 / Churchwarden of this / parish church 1953-4 / Also in memory of his / youngest son, Ian Barnabus / born 1925, lived 29 years (ie. died 1954) / Dulcie Isabel / his wife / died 1964, aged 78" (PR: "Stanley Bronislaw Carter" buried 3 March 1954, aged 71. Ian Barnabus Carter not buried here 1952-6).
- D27). Low Headstone and kerb. "To the dear memory of / Harold BLAKE / 1880 1938 / Mary Jane Blake / aged 78 / reunited January 12, 1965".
- D28). Headstone and kerb. "In / loving remembrance of / Lily HUNT / called home March 10<sup>th</sup> 1939 / aged 65 years".

- D29). Headstone and kerb. "Cherished memories / of / Ena Marie SHARPE / aged 22 years" (no date, PR: "Ena Marie SHARP" buried 14 March 1939, aged 22).
- D31). Headstone and kerb. "To / the dear memory of / a beloved wife and mother / Bertha HIBBERD / who passed away / on 12<sup>th</sup> October 1948 / Also of / a beloved husband and father / Wilfred Stanley George / 1877 1973".
- D32). Open Book. "In loving memory of / a dear father / Edwin Percy / PERRETT / 1883 1949 / and mother / Ethelend / Nora / 1886 1965".
- D33). Headstone. "In loving memory of / dear / mum and dad (wrong way around!) / Harry ROBERTS / died 6<sup>th</sup> Jan: 1951, aged 67 / Dora Matilda Roberts / died 17<sup>th</sup> May 1973, aged 79".
- D35). Open Book and kerb. "In / loving memory of / Bertie Douglas / BLAKE / passed away / 23<sup>rd</sup> April 1951 / aged 17 years / Also of / his father / Bertie Douglas / BOND (sic) / passed away / 19<sup>th</sup> March 1967 / aged 69 years" (PR: gives their burials respectively as "Bertie Douglas Blake" and "Bertie Douglas Bond", which is most odd).
- D38). Small Headstone (in the form of a scroll) and Flower Holder. On headstone: "Harry Fred / ROLLS / 1887 1973". On flower holder: "In loving / memory of / Edith Oakley / Rolls / died / 6<sup>th</sup> Jan: 1957 / aged 64".

### Row E

- E1). Cross. "In / loving memory / of / Mary Elizabeth HOUSTON / the wife of / Edward Caulfeild (sic) Houston / who departed this life / the 25<sup>th</sup> of November 1906, aged 42 years / Also / in memory of / her husband / Edward Caulfeild Houston / who died on the / 24<sup>th</sup> of February 1942 / aged 79".
- E11). Kerb. "In loving memory of / Louisa, beloved wife of James PENNY, died May 3, 1936, aged 77".
- E15). Headstone. "In loving memory / of / Jennette / wife of Frank ROLLS / who died June 24, 1917 / aged 46 years / Also of / Frank Rolls / who died December 22<sup>nd</sup> 1962 / aged 81 years".
- E25). Cross. "In loving memory of / my dear husband / Edward G. MOORS / who departed this life / July 19<sup>th</sup> 1931 / aged 56 years / Also of Ellen Jean, wife of the above / born Feb: 8<sup>th</sup> 1866 / passed away July 22<sup>nd</sup> 1932".
- E27). Headstone. "In / loving memory of / Leonard James ROBERTS / 1926 1940 / Also his sister / Ella Vera Roberts / 1920 1985 / Also / Cecil Walter Roberts / 1929 1998 / Dearly loved / brother and friend".
- E28). Kerb. "In loving memory of / my dear husband, Alfred FRAMPTON, died 26<sup>th</sup> Oct: 1940, aged 66 years / Also his wife, Annie Kate, who died 13<sup>th</sup> Oct: 1949, aged 74 years".
- E32). Flower Holder (recorded in 2008, no memorial in 1982). "Treasured / memories / of Bob / and Doris / DEAN" (no date, plot occupied by "D. Dean" in 1982, with the adjacent plot, E31, occupied by "Robert Dean").
- E33). Headstone and kerb. "In / affectionate remembrance of / Percy GUY / who fell asleep / 24<sup>th</sup> July 1947, aged 61 years / Also his loving wife / Ellen Maud / reunited 28<sup>th</sup> October 1965 / aged 77 years".
- E35). Two Headstones within a kerb. On first headstone: "Sacred to the memory of / my beloved parents / Frank WARREN / born 1869, died 1952 / and his dear wife / Alice Emily / born 1869, died 1963". On second headstone: "In loving memory of / our cousin / Alice May / WARREN-TRUDGEON / who devoted her life / to her parents / born July 1896, died June 1987".
- E38). Sloping Stone and kerb. "Cherished memory of / Fanny PLOWMAN / at rest 3<sup>rd</sup> June 1957 / aged 70 years / Also her husband / Hedley John Hasket / Plowman / at rest 29<sup>th</sup> June 1968 / aged 80 years".

### Row F

- F1). Wooden Cross set in stone base (1982 survey says "the wood has decayed" and the inscription was probably only just legible. It still exists in 2008 covered in ivy, but I made no attempt to clear the ivy to check the inscription). "In memory of William John GALPIN, called home August 23<sup>rd</sup> 1930, aged 82 years" (PR: confirms this is correctly recorded).
- F13). Headstone. "In loving memory / of / Ada Maud / the beloved wife of / Albert SPITTLE / who died Dec: 29, 1911 / aged 38 years".
- F25). Headstone and kerb. "In loving memory of / our beloved daughter / Rosa Selina DREW / died April 7<sup>th</sup> 1931, aged 24 / Also in memory of / my dear wife / Elizabeth Rose Drew / died Dec: 11<sup>th</sup> 1941, aged 76".
- F28). Headstone. "In memory of / Ernest DREW / 1876 1958 / Margaret, his wife / 1888 1957".
- F29). Headstone. "In / loving memory / of / Christopher WHEELER / died May 25, 1939, aged 73 / Also Fanny Laura, wife of above, died Oct: 17<sup>th</sup> 1940, aged 72 years".
- F33). Headstone (in the form of a scroll). "In loving memory of / Ernest Edwin BROWN / died 16 July 1944, aged 69 / Also two of his sons: / Philip Oliver Brown, R.T.R. / killed in action M.E.F. / June 1942, aged 27, and / Walter George Brown, R.A.O.C. / killed by enemy action at sea / July 1941, aged 22".
- F37). Headstone and kerb. "In / loving memory of / Fred NORTH / called to rest 12<sup>th</sup> June 1955 / aged 63 years / Also his wife / Elfreda / called to rest 14<sup>th</sup> Aug: 1982".

# Row G

- G1). Recorded in 1982, not found in 2008. This was probably a headstone, as an uninscribed kerb flush with the ground still exists on this plot. "In loving memory of Giles J. LEWIS, died April 10<sup>th</sup> 1889, aged 32. Also Anna, his wife, died September 15<sup>th</sup> 1939, aged 82".
- G4). Base of a Cross (shaft disappeared). "In / loving memory / of / Sidney James GUY / died April 18<sup>th</sup> 1928 / aged 73 / Also / Maurice Fitzroy Guy / son of the above / died February 23<sup>rd</sup> 1893, aged 2 / Also his wife / Lavinia Ellen / died March 26<sup>th</sup> 1937 / aged 76 years".
- G6). Recorded in 1982, not found in 2008. "In loving memory of Marwood George WILDS, who died 24<sup>th</sup> October 1949, aged 77 years".
- G8). Headstone. "In / loving memory of / Hannah / the dearly loved wife of / Marwood G. WILDS / who fell asleep in Jesus / April 12<sup>th</sup> 1916 / aged 44 years / Also of Wilfred Guy / son of the above / who died Feb: 13<sup>th</sup> 1927 / aged 26 years".
- G9). Recorded in 1982, not found in 2008. In loving memory of William GUY, who fell asleep February 14th 1915, aged 85 years. Also of Ann Guy, his wife, who fell asleep February 13th 1914, aged 81 years.
- G13). Headstone. "In / loving memory of / Hubert WILDS / who died Feb: 17<sup>th</sup> 1914 / aged 69 years / Also of Elizabeth, his wife / who died Feb: 20<sup>th</sup> 1910 / aged 63 years".
- G15).Block Headstone. "In / loving memory of / Joseph CHANT / who died Dec: 29, 1914 / aged 76 years / Also of / Salome, his wife / who died Jan: 3, 1927 / aged 86 years".
- G18). Headstone and kerb. "In loving memory of / Sarah Ann CHINN / died January 12<sup>th</sup> 1936 / Also of / Herbert Chinn / husband of the above / who died April 11<sup>th</sup> 1956 / aged 81 years".
- G19). Headstone. "In affectionate memory / of / Selina / wife of Henry TREW / who peacefully fell asleep / May 10<sup>th</sup> 1908, aged 47 years".
- G22). Headstone. "In / loving memory / of / Albert CURTIS / died June 27, 1928, aged 63 / Also his beloved wife / Alice Mary / died Nov: 15, 1935, aged 66 / And their youngest son / Henry Frank / died May 26, 1930, aged 19" (Henry Frank is also given on J26).
- G26). Kerb. "In memory of / Susanna JARVIS, died 11<sup>th</sup> June 1938 / Also / Edgar James Jarvis, died 30<sup>th</sup> Aug: 1955".
- G29). Sloping Stone and kerb. "In / loving memory of / Margaret KNOWLES / who died Feb: 7, 1941, aged 71".
- G30). Headstone and kerb. "In / loving memory / of / Sarah Ann HAYWARD / born May 25, 1861 / died Feb: 5, 1947".

- G31). Sloping Stone and kerb. "In loving memory of / Mary Kezia HAYWARD / born April 20, 1870 / died March 23, 1955".
- G32).Low Headstone and kerb. "Treasured memories / of / my dear mother / Ada M. NORRIS / called to rest 30<sup>th</sup> May 1942 / aged 56 years".
- G33). Flower Holder. "In / loving / memory of / Ellen CLARK / 1870 1950".
- G34).Low Headstone. "In / loving memory of / Maurice Fred DREW / died 28<sup>th</sup> March 1950 / aged 72 years / Also of his dear wife / Laura Gertrude / died 24<sup>th</sup> Feb: 1957 / aged 74 years".
- G36).Low Headstone and kerb. "Cherished memory / Ada Mary SHARP / called home 20<sup>th</sup> March 1955 / aged 69 / Also her son / Eric Harold John / (died) 17<sup>th</sup> March 1969, aged 54".
- G37). Sloping Stone. "In loving memory of / Geoffrey Frank TOPP / at rest 4<sup>th</sup> Dec: 1955 / aged 17 years / Also his father / Frank Harding Topp / 1896 1977 / And mother / Lilian Caroline Topp / 1900 1988".

# Row H

- H2). Cross and kerb. "In / ever loving memory / of / Robert Percy WILSON / born Dec: 1st 1859 / died Dec: 20th 1936 / Also of his wife / Marion Lewis Wilson / born 26th June 1866 / died 4th August 1943 / Also of / his only / daughter / Phyllis Bethune / Wilson / born May 29th 1893 / died March 24th 1942".
- H5). Headstone. "In loving / memory of / Kate Lucy SHUTE / who died 14<sup>th</sup> June 1951 / aged 60 years / Also of her husband / Bertram Ernest / who died 26<sup>th</sup> January 1976 / aged 86 years".
- H12). Small Headstone. "To / the dear memory / of my wife / Ellen GUY / who passed away / on May 27<sup>th</sup> 1936 / aged 47 years".
- H13). Recorded in 1982, not found in 2008. "Memories of Frank George HARSENT, died December 4<sup>th</sup> 1938" (PR: confirms this is correctly recorded, adding that he was aged 68).
- H15). Headstone and kerb. "Sacred / to the memory of / Harry George KENDALL / who died 23<sup>rd</sup> March 1956 / aged 72 / Also of his wife / Gertrude Helen Kendall / who died 17<sup>th</sup> September 1965 / aged 80".
- H16). Headstone. "In loving memory of / Agnes A. SWYER / who died July 22, 1939 / aged 68 years".
- H18). Cross. "Sacred / to the memory of / Stanley William CAINES / who passed over March 5<sup>th</sup> 1936 / aged 47 / Also of Agnes Fanny, his dear wife / reunited December 17<sup>th</sup> 1965, aged 83 / Also / their beloved / daughter / Dorothy Muriel / who died 9<sup>th</sup> August 1987 / aged 71 / Also / their beloved / son / Frederick George Caines / who died 16<sup>th</sup> October 1987 / aged 76 / Also / their son / Stanley Jack Caines / who died 21<sup>st</sup> April 1992 / aged 78".
- H21). Headstone. "In / loving memory / of / Alfred Henry CREW / who died December 3<sup>rd</sup> 1931 / aged 64 years / Also Fanny, his wife / died May 22<sup>nd</sup> 1951 / aged 87 years".
- H33). Flower Holder. "In / loving memory / of / Harley Pascal / KENDALL / died 27 March / 1949, aged 18".
- (H34-5 is the location of a large horse chestnut tree)
- H36). Flower Holder. "In / loving memory / of / Alan Garfield / KENDALL / died 27 July / 1957, aged 18".

## Row I (the letter "I")

- I 6). Recorded in 1982, not found in 2008. "In memory of Harriet LUMLEY, who died 10<sup>th</sup> December 1917. Also of her beloved daughter, Harriet E. Lumley, died August 6<sup>th</sup> 1939".
- I 9). Headstone. "In / memory of / our dear father and mother / Frederick BURT / died May 13<sup>th</sup> 1915 / aged 64 / and Elizabeth Burt / died December 7<sup>th</sup> 1928 / aged 74".
- I 12). Headstone. "In loving memory / of / Mary / beloved wife of / Demas FRAMPTON / who peacefully fell asleep / April 3<sup>rd</sup> 1915, aged 75 years / Also of the above / Demas Frampton / who passed away / February 22<sup>nd</sup> 1930, aged 88 years".

- I 15). Headstone. "In loving memory / of / Charles DREW / who died Jan: 16<sup>th</sup> 1910 / aged 55 years / Also of Bessie, his wife / who died Feb: 11<sup>th</sup> 1924 / aged 64 years".
- I 17). Recorded in 1982, not found in 2008. "In memory of Ethel HARRIS, who died 27<sup>th</sup> December 1924".
- I 18). Recorded in 1982, not found in 2008. "In loving memory of George HARRIS, who died 9<sup>th</sup> July 1918. Also of Maria, his wife, who died 7<sup>th</sup> May 1908".
- I 21). Headstone and kerb. "In / loving memory of / Ewart Vernon ROSE / who died 6<sup>th</sup> May 1951 / aged 74 years / Also of his beloved wife / Hilda Eveline / who died 28<sup>th</sup> June 1954 / aged 73 years".
- I 22). Large broken Pillar on plinth. "In ever / loving memory / of my dear husband / Tom ROWLAND / of Church Farm, Marnhull / who fell asleep on June 17<sup>th</sup> 1930 / aged 50 years / Kathleen Maud MOGER (surname?) / beloved wife and mother / August 10<sup>th</sup> 1890 August 7<sup>th</sup> 1990" (PR: the second person is not buried here).
- I 24). Small Headstone. "A family at rest / with loving memories of / Harry & Annie / PLOWMAN / Also their daughter / Blanche / reunited together" (no dates. In 1982 this plot was marked as for 'Plowman', but with no stone on it. Presumably therefore one, at least, of these people died before 1982. PR: 1970-92 produced a possible entry for the second person, "Mary Annie Plowman" buried 18 Nov 1975, aged 93).
- I 26). Headstone. "In loving memory of / Albert Edward FUDGE / who died Feb: 26<sup>th</sup> 1935 / aged 29 years / Also to the memory of / his dear father, Cpl: J. Fudge / killed in France / the beloved husband of Agnes Fudge" (no date). In 1982 the following people were also given, but not found on this headstone in 2008; probably the explanation is that they were given on a kerb to it, now removed: "Also of Agnes Mary Fudge, who died 22<sup>nd</sup> August 1948, aged 68 years. And Horace George Fudge, died 23<sup>rd</sup> August 1976, aged 72 years".
- I 27). Small Headstone. "In / loving memory of / dad / Tom WESTCOTT / 1857 1935 / Also / Walter J. Westcott / 1909 1997".
- I 28). Small Headstone. "In / loving memory of / mother / Adelaide E. WESTCOTT / 1873 1940 / Also / Kathleen L. Westcott / 1908 1984".
- I 32). Recorded in 1982, not found in 2008. "In loving memory of dear mother, Sarah Ann WILES, 1873 1958. In loving memory of dear father, Charles John Wiles, 1870 1943".

### Row J

- J2). Cross and kerb. "In / loving memory of / Rupert Alwyn PAGET / born 14<sup>th</sup> December 1882 / died 1<sup>st</sup> February 1946 / Also Amy Bessie Paget, his wife / born 24<sup>th</sup> December 1878 / died 14<sup>th</sup> September 1970".
- J11). Headstone. "In loving memory / of / Mary, wife of Thomas ABBOTT / born April 19, 1836 / died Dec: 21, 1913 / Also of Thomas Abbott / husband of the above / who entered into rest / April 29<sup>th</sup> 1924 / aged 82 years".
- J22). Cross. "In / loving memory / of / William / the beloved husband of / Sarah PLOWMAN / who died Sept: 16, 1924, aged 77 / Also of Sarah Plowman / who died May 20, 1933, aged 85".
- J24). Cross. "In / loving memory of / my dear niece / Annie AYLES / who died Sept: 23, 1924, aged 61".
- J25). Cross. "In / loving memory of / John DREW / who died June 20<sup>th</sup> 1894 / aged 57 years / Also of / Asenath Martha Drew / wife of the above / who died October 8<sup>th</sup> 1925, aged 77 years".
- J26). Flower Holder. "Happy / memories of / Fred CURTIS / from his friends" (no date, 1982 survey says "he died in a motor accident some time between 1930 and 1939". The only possible Curtis fitting this description 1930-39, is "Henry Frank Curtis, killed by falling under tractor" buried 3 June 1930, aged 19. He is also given on memorial G22, where Cecil Bastable's notes confirm that "Henry Frank unfortunately died when a tractor he was driving turned over on him").
- J28). Headstone. "In loving memory / of / my dear wife / Mary A. HASKETT / died June 11<sup>th</sup> 1930 / aged 71 years / Also of / Pharaoh Haskett / who died January 31<sup>st</sup> 1939 / aged 79 years".
- J29). Small Headstone. "In loving memory / of / William J. Moody HASKETT / died June 16<sup>th</sup> 1931 / aged 81 / Also / Emma Alfrida Mary / wife of the above / died Feb: 10<sup>th</sup> 1942 / aged 90".

- J34). Headstone. "In / loving memory of / Sidney George TULK / 1884 1944 / And / Ida Jane Tulk / 1884 1963 / And her sister / Jessie BURTON / 1895 1968".
- J36). Headstone. "In loving memory of / my dear wife / Susanna CHANT / who died 28<sup>th</sup> Feb: 1950 / aged 75 years / Also of her husband / Joseph George Chant / died 30<sup>th</sup> July 1959 / aged 80 years".

## Row K

- K1). Celtic Cross (shaft straight out of the ground, inscription on stem). "In ever / loving memory / of / Eva Gwenelin / HELLINS / died Nov: 9, 1942 / Also of / Edgar William / James Hellins / D.D., M.A., LL.B. / Priest / Canon of Sarum / Rector 1908 / until his death / Dec: 26, 1946" (1982 survey says "he is said to have died while conducting a service in church". It is unlikely there would have been a service on Boxing Day, but perhaps he expired whilst reading the 'Daily Offices' in church on that day).
- K7). Cross. "In / loving memory / of / Edwin Fred BASTABLE / died May 5<sup>th</sup> 1920 / aged 71 years / Also his wife, Rhoda Jane / died May 19<sup>th</sup> 1931, aged 81 years".
- K9). Cross and kerb. "In / loving memory of / Seymour CAMPBELL-JOHNSTON / Lieut: Colonel / King's Own Scottish Borderers / died April 8<sup>th</sup> 1939, aged 72 / Also of his wife / Olive Cecil Campbell-Johnston / died Sept: 3<sup>rd</sup> 1961, aged 86".
- K11). Cross. "In / loving memory / of / William Charles GAYE / who died Aug: 23, 1930 / aged 82 / Also of / Laura Gertrude Gaye / nee MAYERS / who died April 26, 1951, aged 96" (the 1982 survey gave alot of errors on this, but then it was difficult to read, inscribed on rough granite) (see also IN50).
- K13). Cross and kerb. "To the memory of / Alexander / W. Ferguson THOMSON / died July 27<sup>th</sup> 1932".
- K14). Large Cross. "In proud / and tenderest memory of / Duncan Ferguson THOMSON / born in Argyllshire, N.B. / died April 27<sup>th</sup> 1927".
- K18). Cross. "In loving memory / of / Perceval Bruce KENNARD / Captn: Royal Warwick Reserves / 1914 1918 / born 17 August 1858 / died 5 June 1921 / fourth son of the Rev: R.B. Kennard, M.A. / formerly Rector of this parish / Also / in loving memory / of / Hannah, wife of / Perceval Bruce Kennard / born Feb: 3, 1862 / died June 23, 1924 / daughter of / Michael and Hannah BURR / of Leamington Spa".
- K19). Large Cross. "In loving memory of / Robert Bruce KENNARD / born 3<sup>rd</sup> June 1854 / died 9<sup>th</sup> October 1909".
- K20). Recorded in 1982, not found in 2008. "In revered and loving memory of William Henry DREW, whom God called March 28<sup>th</sup> 1914, aged 86 years. Also in most loving memory of Frances Elizabeth Drew, his wife, who fell asleep March 13<sup>th</sup> 1919, aged 73 years".
- K22). Cross. "In / loving memory / of / Elizabeth Martha ROSSITER / at rest March 9<sup>th</sup> 1925 / aged 79".
- K23). Headstone and kerb. "In loving memory of / Anna Maria STOKES / the beloved wife of Percival Stokes / who fell asleep March 7<sup>th</sup> 1941 / aged 60 years / Also of / Percival John Stokes / who fell asleep December 29<sup>th</sup> 1968 / aged 85 years".
- K24). Headstone and kerb. "In loving memory of / Alice Mary GALPIN / who fell asleep July 19<sup>th</sup> 1945 / aged 69 years / Also of her son / Percy John / who died Aug: 23<sup>rd</sup> 1924, aged 10 years / And of her husband / Henry James Galpin / who died March 25<sup>th</sup> 1949, aged 72".
- K25). Cross. "In / loving memory of / Lucy Ellen PARHAM / who died Oct: 17, 1925 / aged 59 years / Also of Fanny Ann Parham / sister of the above named / died November 26, 1930, aged 79".
- K27). Small Headstone and Sloping Stone. On headstone: "To the dear memory / of / Harry John HARDING / born July 30<sup>th</sup> 1896 / died July 1<sup>st</sup> 1930 / Served in the Great / War Driver R.F.A. / Gallipoli 1915 / France 1916 1918". On sloping stone: "In loving memory of / Daisy Anna Harding / (born) 5<sup>th</sup> February 1894 / (died) 17<sup>th</sup> January 1981 / beloved sister of / Harry John 'Jack' / and dear aunty to / the BOWLES family".

- K32a). Sloping Stone (recorded in 2008, omitted from 1982 survey, which says these people are buried in plots L34 and L35. This must be an error, unless this stone has been wrongly positioned). "In loving memory of / William Charles THRESHER / died 31 March 1940, aged 69 / Also of his wife / Louisa Jane Thresher / died 18 Sept: 1956, aged 82".
- K37). Sloping Stone (in the form of a scroll). "In loving memory of / Matilda HOWE / died Oct: 25<sup>th</sup> 1952 / aged 85 years / Also her husband / William Thomas Howe / died May 6<sup>th</sup> 1965 / aged 98 years".
- K39). Sloping Stone (erected since 1982, but plot marked for her then). "Laura Mary / PLOWMAN / 1873 1956".

# Row L

- L2). Headstone. "In / loving memory / of / John CLARKE / who died Feb: 8, 1920 / aged 82 / Also of / Sarah, his beloved wife / who died April 22, 1921 / aged 85".
- L6). Headstone. "In / loving memory of / Samuel AMOR / who died 19 October 1960 / aged 72 / loving husband of Ida / Also of his wife / Ida Mary Amor / who died 12<sup>th</sup> July 1977 / aged 90".
- L9). Headstone. "In / loving memory of / Emma / dearly beloved wife of / James Hugh HATCHER / who died October 13<sup>th</sup> 1927 / aged 67 years / Also of Ernest / son of the above / who died November 22<sup>nd</sup> 1929 / aged 42 years / Also of the above / James Hugh Hatcher / who died February 10<sup>th</sup> 1947 / aged 90 years".
- L10). Headstone (in the form of a scroll). "In / loving memory of / Hilda Mary KENDALL / who died 17 Dec: 1953 / aged 54 years".
- L15). Block Headstone and kerb. "In loving memory of / Muriel / wife of Stanley Bruce KENNARD / born 26. 7. 1883, died 27. 2. 1937 / Erected by / her loving husband and children / Also of / Stanley Bruce Kennard / born 21. 10. 1855, died 4. 2. 1939".
- L16). Coped Stone (south slope is blank). On north slope: "In loving memory of / Elizabeth Lloyd 'Libbette' / the dearly beloved wife of Stanley Bruce KENNARD / of 'The Rosery', Toowoomba, Queensland / born Dec: 24<sup>th</sup> 1857, died Dec: 11<sup>th</sup> 1908".
- L19). Large Cross. "Here / lies the body of / Ada Mary / daughter of / Rev: R.B. KENNARD / a former Rector / and wife of / H.P. MARRIOTT DODINGTON, Presbyter / whom God took Decr: 27<sup>th</sup> 1906 / aged 53 / Also of / the Rev: Henry Phelps / Marriott Dodington / Presbytar (sic) / who died 10<sup>th</sup> February 1916 / in his 73<sup>rd</sup> year / Also of / their son / Richard Marriott Dodington / died Feb: 17<sup>th</sup> 1949 / aged 61 years / Also of / their grandsons / Sven Henry Marriott / Dodington / 22<sup>nd</sup> May 1912 13<sup>th</sup> January 1992 / Robin Bjorn Marriott / Dodington / 3<sup>rd</sup> November 1915 10<sup>th</sup> May 1991".
- L25). Sloping Stone and kerb. "In memory of my husband / Ernest Edward CONWAY / died 20<sup>th</sup> March 1953 / aged 59".
- L26). Base of a Cross (shaft disappeared). "In / loving memory / of / Elizabeth / wife of the late / Emmanuel MOORE / who died April 15<sup>th</sup> 1927 / aged 92 years".
- L27). Dismantled Cross. "In / loving memory / of / Amelia Jane / second daughter of the late / James CONWAY / of Beaminster, Dorset / died June 6<sup>th</sup> 1930 / aged 86 years".
- L29). Headstone and kerb. "In loving memory of / our dear mother / Aurea Maud CONWAY / died 26 June 1941 / aged 72 / And our dear father / George Gibbs Conway / died 12 April 1942 / aged 84".
- L33). Sloping Stone and kerb. "In loving memory of / Harold Henry STOKES / who passed peacefully away on / May 26<sup>th</sup> 1963, aged 75 years / Also of his dear wife / Lily Stokes / died Oct: 20<sup>th</sup> 1970, aged 80 years".
- L40). Open Book. "Treasured / memories / of my dear / husband / Tom SHORT / passed away / 26<sup>th</sup> Dec: 1975 / aged 75 / Also of / his dear wife / Beatrice / Ellen / Short / passed away / 2<sup>nd</sup> Feb: 1995 / aged 91".

### Row M

M2). Cross and kerb. "In loving memory of / William Bathurst DAUNTESEY / died January 10<sup>th</sup> 1937".

- M5). Flower Holder. "In loving / memory of / Eliza Jane / HAYWARD / died 3<sup>rd</sup> May 1961 / aged 75 / Also / Horace / Fred / Hayward / died / 28 Oct: 1964 / aged 85".
- M8). Cross. "In loving memory / of / James MARSH / who died August 3<sup>rd</sup> 1916 / aged 70 years".
- M9). Flower Holder. "In loving / memory / of / dear mother / Emma Louisa / CURTIS / died 11 Nov: / 1953 / aged 95".
- M9a). Flower Holder (given in 1982 survey). "In / loving memory / of / Freda Kathleen / HATCHER / died 31 Mar: 1968 / aged 66 / Also of her husband / Arthur Hatcher / reunited 11 July 1972 / aged 77".
- M11). Headstone and kerb. "To / the dear memory of / Edwin William DREW / who died 10<sup>th</sup> January 1954 / aged 83 years".
- M13). Coped Stone. On north slope: "In memory of / Mrs: Anne WARNER FRENCH / of St Paul, U.S.A. / 'Anne Warner, novelist' / born Oct: 14<sup>th</sup> 1869, died Jan: 31<sup>st</sup> 1913". On south slope: "In memory of / William Penfield WARNER / of St Paul, U.S.A. / born July 5<sup>th</sup> 1838, died Feb: 16<sup>th</sup> 1913".
- M19). Cross. "In memory of / Elizabeth / the beloved wife of / Albert HAYWARD / who died Febry: 10<sup>th</sup> 1906 / aged 67 years / Also the above Albert Hayward / who died Aug: 10, 1922, aged 76 years".
- M28). Headstone (in the form of a scroll). "In / loving memory / of / Louisa SEARLE / died 18<sup>th</sup> June 1930 / aged 78 / Also of / Alfred DREW / died Sep: 6<sup>th</sup> 1937 / aged 76 / And of Sarah Drew / wife of the above / died August 1<sup>st</sup> 1944 / aged 82".
- M31). Headstone. "In / loving memory / of / mother and father / Anna Grace TREW / passed peacefully away / Feb: 13, 1935, aged 78 / and Edward Trew / passed peacefully away / May 2, 1937, aged 83".
- M32). Headstone and kerb. "Treasured memories of / Walter T. DREW / who passed over on April 8<sup>th</sup> 1940 / aged 66 years / Also of his wife / Amy May Drew / who fell asleep Nov: 27<sup>th</sup> 1946 / aged 62 years".
- M39). Headstone. "Treasured memories of / a dear husband and father / Roy WARREN / passed away 5<sup>th</sup> Oct: 1978 / Also / Jean Warren / loving wife, mother and gran / passed away 22<sup>nd</sup> Nov: 1999".

## Row N

- N4). Wooden Memorial (in 1982 survey as "rather badly decayed", not found in 2008). "Joyce Edith CONWAY" (no date).
- N10). Headstone. "In / ever loving memory / of / Sarah Caroline / the dearly beloved wife of / James DREW / who entered into rest / August 12<sup>th</sup> 1916, aged 75 years / Also of the above / James Drew / who passed peacefully away / August 21<sup>st</sup> 1927, aged 85 years".
- N15). Headstone (in the form of a scroll). "Sacred to the memory of / John WARREN / of Cross Tree Farm, Marnhull / who entered into rest / Sept: 18<sup>th</sup> 1934 / aged 71 years / Also of / Elizabeth Warren / wife of the above / who fell asleep / Oct: 28<sup>th</sup> 1938, aged 71 years".
- N18). Headstone. "In loving memory / of / William WARREN / who died Sept: 12<sup>th</sup> 1905 / aged 73 years / Also of Ann / widow of the above / who died April 21<sup>st</sup> 1918 / aged 82 years / Also of Frank / youngest son of the above / who died June 13<sup>th</sup> 1906 / aged 30 years".
- N26). Headstone. "In loving memory / of / Reginald DREW / who died 7<sup>th</sup> April 1923 / aged 65 years".
- N38). Cross. "In / loving memory / of / John Charles ALLEN / who died 16<sup>th</sup> May 1953 / aged 73".

# Row O

- O 5). Cross. "In / loving memory / of / Richard HATCHER / died Feb: 29 (sic), 1927, aged 77 / Also his wife Maria / died Oct: 30, 1933, aged 84" (1982 survey points out that 1927 wasn't a leap year. PR: "Richard Hatcher" buried 5 March 1927).
- O 13). Headstone. "In / loving memory of / my dearly beloved husband / John TREW / who died July 8, 1914 / aged 50 years / Also Ellen Trew / his beloved wife / who died February 20, 1929 / aged 65 years".

- O 17). Headstone. "In / loving memory of / Annie GUY / passed away Dec: 2<sup>nd</sup> 1906 / aged 47 years / Also her husband / Edward Guy / passed away Dec: 23<sup>rd</sup> 1938 / aged 81 years / Bertram Ronald Guy / passed away peacefully / 12<sup>th</sup> April 1976 / aged 75 years / Also his wife / Maggie May Guy / died 11<sup>th</sup> February 1989 / aged 88 years".
- O 19). Headstone. "In loving memory of / my dear wife / Rosaline Robina HARDING / who departed this life July 15, 1905 / aged 62 years / Also of / Rosa Harding / youngest daughter of the above / who departed this life July 1, 1898 / aged 18 years / And / Michael Harding / husband and father of the above / died June 6, 1935 / aged 87 years" (the last of these is also given on P30).
- O 20). Large Cross. "In loving memory / of / Augusta Elizabeth CHEEK / died April 5<sup>th</sup> 1929 / aged 74".
- O 24). Cross. "In / loving memory / of / Allan Charles GAWLER / died 5<sup>th</sup> January 1924 / aged 26 years".
- O 31). Open Book. "In / loving memory / of / Uriah LEWIS / who died / 10<sup>th</sup> July 1931 / aged 78 years / Also of / Sarah, his wife / who died / 16<sup>th</sup> Feb: 1941 / aged 89 years".
- O 33). Open Book. "Sacred to the memory / of our parents / Alfred J. / PUCKETT / who passed / from us / 9<sup>th</sup> Sept: 1931 / aged 56 years / Elizabeth / Puckett / who passed / from us / 6<sup>th</sup> Aug: 1950 / aged 64 years".
- O 35). Headstone. "In loving memory of / my dear husband / Lieut: Colonel Archibald Gordon BRUCE, D.S.O. / Royal Scots Fusiliers / who passed away on March 17<sup>th</sup> 1944".

# Row P

- P11). Small Figure of an Angel on a plinth, Sloping Stone and kerb. On plinth: "Treasured / memories of / our darling / Jeffrey / son of / Cyril and Nora / HORDER / taken above / 26 July 1940 / aged 5 years". On sloping stone: "Cyril Horder / 1903 1995 / Nora Horder / 1905 1996".
- P12). Dismantled Cross. "In loving memory / of / Louisa K. CREWE / died March 29, 1915 / aged 53 / Also of her husband Alfred / who died Jan: 24, 1897, aged 37".
- P13). Headstone and kerb (the headstone is lying face-upwards on top of the kerb). "To the dear memory of / Ivy Ann / beloved wife of / James E.G. ARCHER / who died Jan: 28, 1939, aged 32".
- P14). Headstone. "In loving memory / of / John SHARP / who died July 16<sup>th</sup> 1915 / aged 64 years / Also of Elizabeth Temperance / wife of the above / who died Nov: 18<sup>th</sup> 1921, aged 70 years".
- P17). Dismantled Cross. "In / loving memory / of / Thomas Young HORDER / who fell asleep March 30<sup>th</sup> 1930 / aged 75".
- P24). Headstone. "In / loving memory of / Deborah HATCHER / died Dec: 18<sup>th</sup> 1932 / aged 85 / Also of / Sarah Ann Hatcher / daughter of the above / died Feb: 11<sup>th</sup> 1958 / aged 73".
- P30). Headstone. "In ever loving memory / of / Joseph / dearly beloved son of / Michael and Hester HARDING / died July 2<sup>nd</sup> 1929 / aged 22 years / Also of the above / Michael Harding / who died 6<sup>th</sup> June 1935 / aged 87 years" (the second of these is also given on O 19).
- P32). Headstone. "In loving memory / of / Martha Rosalia HARDING / 'Mattie' / who died Feb: 28<sup>th</sup> 1930, aged 58".
- P33). Service Headstone. "909807 Aircraftman 2<sup>nd</sup> CI: / W.J. LLOYD / Royal Air Force / (died) 3<sup>rd</sup> September 1940, age 24" (given on War Memorial, no.38, as "William John Lloyd").
- P34). Headstone. "In / loving memory of / Leonard ANDREWS / who passed away / 8<sup>th</sup> June 1945, aged 57 / Also of his beloved wife / Edith May / who passed away / 29<sup>th</sup> April 1944, aged 53".
- P38). Headstone. "In / loving memory / of / John and Alice / CREW / and daughter / Ada Crew" (no dates, the first two were given on memorial in 1982 survey, the last person has been added since. PR: none of them were buried 1975-92).

- P40). Small Headstone. "In / loving memory / of / William C. LLOYD / died 4<sup>th</sup> Dec: 1955 / aged 71 / Also Ethel, his wife / died 25<sup>th</sup> May 1928 / aged 38" (Cecil Bastable's notes clarifies this and the next memorial "They lived at Woodlands Farm, Ham Lane. When Mrs: Lloyd died, she left a widower with 3 small children and Miss Flora Lloyd, William's sister, took over the family and brought them all up successfully").
- P41). Small Headstone and Sloping Stone. On headstone: "In / loving memory / of / Flora Jane LLOYD / died 28<sup>th</sup> Jan: 1961 / aged 83 years". On sloping stone: "Loving husband / father and grandad / Leslie Lloyd / 1928 2000".

# Row Q

- Q7). Headstone (surmounted by a cross). "In loving memory / of / my dear husband / Christopher KENDALL / who fell asleep / Feb: 1<sup>st</sup> 1904, aged 69 years / Also of / Albertina Kendall / the beloved wife of the above / who died October 5<sup>th</sup> 1907, aged 75 years".
- Q9). Headstone. "In loving memory / of / James HOUSE / who died March 6, 1905 / aged 54 years / Also Frances House / eldest daughter of the above / died June 28, 1923, aged 40 years / In loving memory of / Helen Louisa / daughter of the above / died October 21<sup>st</sup> 1907 / aged 20 years".
- Q16). Small Obelisk on plinth. "In loving memory of / Arthur John / son of A.E. and A. SHARP / who slept in Jesus Feb: 17, 1907 / aged 9 years / Also of Ethel / twin sister of the above / aged 1 month" (no date, she presumably died c1898. PR: "Ethel Maud Amelia Sharp" buried 4 March 1898, aged 29 days).
- Q18). Large Cross. "In loving memory of / my dear husband / Robert HATCHER / who died Nov: 5, 1906, aged 65 years / Also of Marina Jane / wife of the above / who died Oct: 5, 1918, aged 73 years".
- Q21). Cross. "In / loving memory / of / Hugh LLOYD / died Nov: 8, 1919 / aged 75 / Also of Emma / his wife / died Oct: 8, 1935 / aged 89".
- Q22). Headstone. "In / sacred memory / of / Mary Catherine WILKINS / who entered into rest / August 16<sup>th</sup> 1936 / aged 80 years".
- Q23). Headstone. "In / loving memory / of / Thomas WILKINS / who died Feby: 28<sup>th</sup> 1921 / aged 80 years / And of / Hannah, his wife / who died Feby: 13<sup>th</sup> 1933 / aged 87 years / Also in memory of / Lilian Mary Wilkins / daughter of above / who died April 13<sup>th</sup> 1965 / in her 90<sup>th</sup> year".
- Q27). Headstone. "In / loving memory of / Louisa / beloved wife of / Mathias CLUETT / died May 4<sup>th</sup> 1924, aged 72 / Also of / Mabel Lilian / daughter of the above / died March 7<sup>th</sup> 1917 / Also of / Charlie Major / son of the above / killed in France July 7<sup>th</sup> 1917 / Also of / Mathias Major / husband of the above / died March 21<sup>st</sup> 1929, aged 76" (the third of these is not given on the Marnhull War Memorial).
- Q32). Cross. "In loving memory / of / Emma Jane WILSON / died 23<sup>rd</sup> April 1926".
- Q33). Cross. "In ever loving memory of / Ruth Margaret EVE / who died April 13<sup>th</sup> 1935".
- Q36). Sloping Stone (erected since 1982, but plot marked for him then). "In memory of / Joseph R. READ / 1900 1947 / Also his wife / Florence Ellen / 1902 1990".

### Row R

- R6a). Small Headstone (plot and memorial omitted from 1982 survey). "In / loving memory of / Nicholas / Anthony / MAPP / 25. 5. 1969 23. 4. 1970 / beloved son of / Margaret & Tony".
- R7). Open Book and kerb. "In / loving memory / of / Maureen Rae / PERRY / nee MAIDMENT / (died) 20<sup>th</sup> August / 1973 / aged 34 years / A loving wife / and mother".
- R8). Headstone. "In loving memory of / Elizabeth HARDING / dearly beloved wife of the late / Charles Harding / who died May 21, 1905 / aged 77 years / Also / Charles John Harding / son of the above / who died Septr: 16, 1903 / aged 56 years".
- R10). Headstone. "In loving memory / of / my dear husband / Heber ANDREWS / who died May 7<sup>th</sup> 1913 / aged 63 years / Also of Ellen Caroline / wife of the above / who fell asleep November 22<sup>nd</sup> 1920 / aged 61 years".

- R14). Headstone. "In loving memory / of / Giles WARREN / who died Feb: 2<sup>nd</sup> 1898, aged 63 years / Also of Anna Maria / wife of the above / who died March 3<sup>rd</sup> 1914, aged 73 years / Also of Agnes Louisa / who died Sep: 26<sup>th</sup> 1908, aged 34 years / and Ann HATCHER, 'Annie' / who died May 6<sup>th</sup> 1913, aged 31 years / daughters of the above / And of Alfred George / only son of the above / who died in South Africa / Feb: 12<sup>th</sup> 1902, aged 30 years".
- R19). Dismantled Cross. "In / memory of / Sophia Margaret / wife of / Richard Boucher JAMES, Junr: / born 14 Sep: 1850, died 6 Sep: 1903".
- R20). Cross. "In / loving memory / of / Walter C.H. DYKE / who fell asleep Feb: 7<sup>th</sup> 1919 / aged 58 / Also of his sister / Annie S.H. Dyke / who fell asleep August 16<sup>th</sup> 1926 / aged 63".
- R24). Cross. "In / loving memory of / John JOHNSON / who died 23<sup>rd</sup> December 1921 / aged 48 years / And of Ellen / widow of the above / who died 3<sup>rd</sup> April 1928, aged 56 years / And of / their daughter / Nellie May / who died 5<sup>th</sup> June 1922 / aged 18 years / And of / their daughter / Elsie Doris / who died 11<sup>th</sup> June 1922 / aged 14 years".
- R28). Large Cross and kerb. "To the dear memory / of / Arthur WARREN / died Dec: 24<sup>th</sup> 1924 / aged 50 / Also of his beloved wife / Harriet Mary Warren / who fell asleep Oct: 13<sup>th</sup> 1957, aged 68".
- R32). Headstone. "Sacred / to the memory / of / Eli Hedley MYALL / who died Aug: 11<sup>th</sup> 1933 / aged 69".
- R35). Headstone. "In / loving memory of / Frank Edgar ANDREWS / who passed away Nov: 21<sup>st</sup> 1946 / aged 88 years / Also of / Kate Mary / wife of the above / who departed this life Jan: 9<sup>th</sup> 1960 / aged 96 years".
- R37). Flower Holder. "Howard Marwood / ROWLAND / (died) Nov: 3rd 1952 / aged 49".

## Row S

- S16). Small Headstone. "In loving memory / of / Emily HOUSE / who died Jan: 8<sup>th</sup> 1930 / aged 73 years".
- S17). Headstone. "In loving memory / of / John HATCHER / the beloved husband of / Camelia Hatcher / who fell asleep in Jesus / June the 23<sup>rd</sup> 1913".
- S19). Headstone (surmounted by a cross). "Georgina PARSONS / (died) May 22<sup>nd</sup> 1905 / aged 80 / Alfred Parsons / husband of the above / (died) July 27<sup>th</sup> 1898 / aged 79 / Father, child and mother meet once more".
- S21). Headstone. "In loving memory / of / Caroline Amelia HORDER / who died April 5<sup>th</sup> 1923 / aged 65 years / Also Edwin Wilfred Horder / son of the above / who died April 7<sup>th</sup> 1919 / aged 34 years".
- S22). Base of a Cross (shaft disappeared). "In / memory of / Harry / beloved son of / Henry and Laura METEYARD / who fell asleep January 6<sup>th</sup> 1920 / aged 31 years / In / memory of / Henry / beloved husband of / Laura Meteyard / who fell asleep / August 23<sup>rd</sup> 1924, aged 62 / Also of / Laura / beloved wife of / Henry Meteyard / who fell asleep / April 30, 1931, aged 63".
- S28). Headstone. "In / loving memory of / my beloved husband / Ernest Horace TURNER / died 15<sup>th</sup> June 1925 / aged 44 years / Also of / Clara Beatrice Turner / his wife / died 18<sup>th</sup> December 1955".
- S30). Headstone. "In / loving memory / of / Charles John TURNER / who died March 31<sup>st</sup> 1927 / aged 75 years / Also Elizabeth Turner / his beloved wife / who died June 9<sup>th</sup> 1927 / aged 66 years".
- S32). Headstone. "In loving memory of / my dear husband / Jehu James TUCKER / died May 8<sup>th</sup> 1931 / aged 73 / Also of Emma / wife of the above / who died August 4<sup>th</sup> 1936 / aged 78 years".
- S36). Open Book (erected since 1982, but plot marked for first two then). "Sidney / LODGE / (born) 17. 2. 1870 / (died) 31. 12. 1946 / Ellen / Lodge / (born) 21. 12. 1875 / (died) 21. 7. 1948 / James / RICKETTS / (born) 16. 4. 1912 / (died) 20. 9. 1983".
- S39). Kerb. "In loving memory of / Julia MATTERSON, died 21st October 1959, aged 84 years".
- S41). Headstone. "In loving memory of / our mother / Mary Elizabeth HALSALL / (born) 26 February 1877 / (died) 5 January 1960".

S41x). Displaced Headstone leaning against the north wall of the churchyard (removed from an unknown site in the old churchyard before 1982, perhaps alongside no.157). "This / memorial / is inscribed / to the memory of / Elizth: Rose, wife of Geo: / LAMBERT, who departed / this life Octr: 25<sup>th</sup> 1845 / aged 32 years / Also of Thomas WELLON / who departed this life / January 9<sup>th</sup> 1852 / aged 20 years".

### Row T

- T23). Headstone and Sloping Stone. On headstone: "In loving memory / of / Thomas WARREN / who departed this life / on Friday, Septr: 16<sup>th</sup> 1892 / aged 57 years / Also of Louisa / beloved wife of the above / who died February 7<sup>th</sup> (altered from '27<sup>th</sup>') 1923 / aged 85 years" (PR: "Louisa Warren" buried 10 Feb 1923). On sloping stone: "Leonard Haines Warren / beloved husband of Jane / died B.C. (British Columbia) Canada, 1989 / aged 71 years".
- T24). Open Book and Sloping Stone. On open book: "In loving / memory of / Henry WARREN / who died Dec: 3<sup>rd</sup> / 1940 / aged 65 years / In loving / memory of / Rose Warren / who died Dec: 1<sup>st</sup> / 1938 / aged 74 years". On sloping stone (this is a new one, which has been placed on top of the original one just for the first named): "In loving memory of / William / Arthur / Warren / died / 23<sup>rd</sup> Dec: 1976 / aged / 79 years / Gladys / Anne / Warren / died / 19<sup>th</sup> May 1995 / aged / 93 years".
- T26). Cross. "In / loving memory / of / George FUDGE / who died Sep: 1st 1899 / aged 41 years / Also of our dear mother / Julianna Fudge / wife of the above / who died July 16th 1924, aged 74 years / Also of / Amos GREEN / who was / killed in France / March 24th 1917 / aged 20 years".
- T27). Headstone and kerb. "In loving memory of / my dear wife / Laura Daisy CURTIS / died March 26, 1939, aged 46".
- T38). Open Book. "In loving memory of / William / Sidney GUY / born / 12<sup>th</sup> April 1881 / died / 7<sup>th</sup> October 1971 / Mabel / Guy / born / 27<sup>th</sup> January 1891 / died / 27<sup>th</sup> July 1982 / Our beloved parents reunited".

# Row U

- U21). Cross. "In loving memory / of / my dear wife / Margaret Sophia HUMPHRIES / who died July 26<sup>th</sup> 1923 / aged 38 years / Also to my beloved wife / Mabel Annie Humphries / died Nov: 22<sup>nd</sup> 1948 / aged 66 years".
- U28). Headstone. "In / loving memory / of / my dear husband / James H. TAYLOR / died March 23, 1933 / aged 66 / Also of / Agnes Taylor / died May 12, 1949 / aged 86".
- U30). Headstone. "In / loving memory of / Mary Ann GILLETT / who passed away / Nov: 10<sup>th</sup> 1933, aged 68 / Also of / James Gillett / beloved husband of the above / who passed away / Aug: 10<sup>th</sup> 1937, aged 74".
- U32). Headstone, Flower Holder and kerb. On headstone: "In loving memory of / my dear husband / Charles GILLETT / who died March 17, 1938, aged 77 years". On flower holder: "In / loving memory of / our two sons / William & Victor / died / in the Great War" (no dates, see IN42d).
- U36). Flower Holder. "In / loving memory of / my dear husband / Henry George / PIKE / died 10<sup>th</sup> Nov: 1953 / aged 73".

### Row V

- V6). Headstone. "Edwin George / WILKINS, 1891 1954 / Jane Wilkins / 1892 1968".
- V7). Headstone (surmounted by a cross). "In memory of / our son / Edwin COWLEY / born February 1916 / died October 1924".
- V8). Headstone. "In loving memory / of / Walter WILKINS / born June 24<sup>th</sup> 1852 / died July 30<sup>th</sup> 1911 / Also of his wife / Mary Jane / born March 16<sup>th</sup> 1859 / died April 19<sup>th</sup> 1941".
- V10). Dismantled Cross. "In affectionate / remembrance of / Julia Jane / the beloved wife of / T.C. BAKER / late of Marnhull Brewery / who died Nov: 4<sup>th</sup> 1905 / aged 80 years / Also in / loving memory / of / Thomas Charles Baker / born May 26<sup>th</sup> 1835 / died August 4<sup>th</sup> 1919".

- V12). Cross. "In / loving memory / of / Edwin DREW / died November 26<sup>th</sup> 1918 / in his 88<sup>th</sup> year / Also of Elizabeth, his wife / died Sep: 28<sup>th</sup> 1922, in her 88<sup>th</sup> year".
- V13). Cross. "In / loving memory of / Mary Elizabeth BLAKE / died Aug: 30, 1930, aged 78".
- V15). Cross. "In / loving memory / of / Louisa Charlotte HUNT / died August 24<sup>th</sup> 1924 / aged 64 years / Also in / memory of / Arabella Kate Hunt / died March 13<sup>th</sup> 1916 / aged 52 years / Also in / memory of / Arthur James Hunt / who died August 2<sup>nd</sup> 1932 / aged 70 years".
- V18). Cross and kerb. "In / loving memory of / my dear husband / Eli FRANCIS / died May 14, 1934, aged 76 / Also of / Emily Anna Francis / who died May 31, 1948, aged 90".

# Row W

- W26). Cross. "In loving memory of / Malcolm PARK, O.B.E. / who died / 16 March 1963 / aged 62 years".
- W27). Open Book. "In / loving memory of / Thomas M. MILLER / died / 9<sup>th</sup> Mar: 1959 / aged 79 / Also / his wife / Louisa / died / 2<sup>nd</sup> Dec: 1975 / aged 94".
- W28). Headstone. "To the dear memory of / Victor Tom HORDER / (born) 17 November 1887 / (died) 19 November 1958 / Also of / Edith Mary Horder / (born) 13 December 1889 / (died) 1 March 1967".
- W30). Open Book. "In / loving memory / of / my / dear / parents / Sidney Leonard / MUTTER / killed on / active service / 23<sup>rd</sup> Oct: 1915 / Lily Ethel / Mutter / died / 1<sup>st</sup> Dec: 1957".
- W31). Headstone (lying on the ground face-upwards). "In loving memory of / Frances Marie TULK / fell asleep 14<sup>th</sup> May 1958 / aged 74 / Also of her husband / Harry Tulk / passed away 11<sup>th</sup> Oct: 1966 / aged 84".
- W33). Sloping Stone and kerb. "To the memory of / a beloved husband and father / Leonard GUY / called to rest 27<sup>th</sup> May 1958 / aged 65 years / Also of his beloved wife / Kate / who passed away 7<sup>th</sup> July 1971 / aged 76 years".
- W35). Sloping Stone. "Memories / of a dear mother / Florence COLES / died 23<sup>rd</sup> June 1958".
- W37). Kerb. "In loving memory of Mabel E. DREW, died 29<sup>th</sup> July 1958, aged 73 years / Also her husband, Maurice Drew, died 21<sup>st</sup> October 1965, aged 71 years".
- W38). Open Book. "In loving / memory of / Ida Maud / FRANCIS / who / fell asleep / in Jesus / 22<sup>nd</sup> July 1959 / aged 77 years".

## MARNHULL CEMETERY

Marnhull Cemetery was opened in about 1975, comprising about 2 acres on the west side of the Recreation Ground and Village Hall, about half a mile north of the parish church. I have recorded all stones with deaths in and before 1990. Numbers preceded by letters "CM".

## In group of small flat cremation stones in the north part of the cemetery

CM1). Small Flatstone. "Fondest memories / of / Kathleen DESBROW / 1920 – 1993 / George Desbrow / 1914 – 1989".

### Remainder of stones are in south west corner of the cemetery

(arranged in seven rows, recorded from west to east and in each row from south to north)

### Row 1

- CM2). Headstone. "In memory of / Leslie TOWNSEND / 1904 1975".
- CM3). Open Book. "In / loving / memory of / our dear mother / Agnes Virtue / HISCOCK / aged 88 (no date, though must be in 1975) / Husband / Frederick / 1897 1965 / Sons / Thomas / 1922 1996 / James / 1923 2002".
- CM4). Open Book. "Treasured / memories / of / a dear husband / and father / Fred HATCHER / at rest / 21<sup>st</sup> Sept: 1975 / aged 62".

- CM5). Headstone. "In / loving memory of / Robert James LEAR / 11 Feb: 1912 24 Sep: 1975 / And his beloved wife / Eleanor Lear / nee BAILEY / 25 Sep: 1917 23 Aug: 1991".
- CM6). Open Book. "Albert / John / COOPER / born / 13 March 1881 / died / 12 Oct: 1975 / Florence / Nellie / Cooper / born / 26 April 1898 / died / 25 March 1977".
- CM7). Headstone. "In / loving memory of / my dear husband / Harold Ernest HATCHER / passed away / 18<sup>th</sup> October 1975, aged 52".
- CM8). Headstone. "In memory of / Captain Cecil Francis / Mowbray MARGETTS, D.S.O. / born 16<sup>th</sup> December 1884 / died 28<sup>th</sup> February 1976".
- CM9). Headstone. "Richard James / KEAST / died 1<sup>st</sup> September 1976 / And his wife / Kathleen Mary / Keast / died 12<sup>th</sup> September 1998".
- CM10). Flower Holder. "Frederick / William / YOUNG / 1885 1976".
- CM11). Open Book. "In / loving memory of / a dear husband / and father / Thomas John / WARREN / died / 6<sup>th</sup> Sept: 1976 / aged 71 / Also / his dear wife / Emma Louise / (born) 24<sup>th</sup> Jan: 1903 / (died) 10<sup>th</sup> Feb: 1988".
- CM12). Headstone. "In loving memory / of / Ethel Laura LEWIS / who died 24<sup>th</sup> Dec: 1976 / aged 79 years / Also of / Howard Thomas Lewis / who died 16<sup>th</sup> May 1984 / aged 87 years".
- CM13). Headstone. "In / loving memory of / my dear wife / Mildred Margaret Laura / WARREN / died 3<sup>rd</sup> March 1983 / aged 73 / Also her dear husband / Reginald George / Warren / died 4<sup>th</sup> January 1988 / aged 76".
- CM14). Headstone. "In loving memory of / a dear husband / and father / John William KEITH / died 5<sup>th</sup> March 1983 / aged 81 years / Also / a dear wife and mother / Doris Beatrice Ethel / died 27<sup>th</sup> Feb: 1988 / aged 83 years".
- CM15). Headstone. "Hugh EALES / who died 6th April 1983 / aged 76".
- CM16). Sloping Stone. "Melville WEARE / born 27. 5. 1906 / died 8. 8. 1985 / cabinet maker of / Moorside".

# Row 2

- CM17). Headstone. "In / loving memory of / Laura Edith MOORE / died 20<sup>th</sup> June 1977 / aged 86 / wife of / Leonard Moore / killed in action / 23<sup>rd</sup> October 1918".
- CM18). Open Book. "In loving memory of / Charles / TROWBRIDGE / (died) 9<sup>th</sup> July 1977 / aged 71 / Florence Mary / Trowbridge / (died) 16<sup>th</sup> March 1997 / aged 90".
- CM19). Headstone. "In loving memory / of / Pearl Ellen / EXTANCE / 1899 1978 / Walter George / Extance / 1901 1979 / Robert George / Extance / 1928 2003".
- CM20). Headstone. "Kathleen Ethel / FRASER / nee BARCLAY / 1899 1978 / wife of / Andrew Fraser / of Inverness / 1894 1935".
- CM21). Open Book. "In / loving / memory of / a beloved husband / and father / William / Alfred / WARREN / passed away / 11<sup>th</sup> June 1982 / aged 76 / In / memory of / a beloved wife / and mother / Alice / Mabel / Warren / passed away / 4<sup>th</sup> June 1978 / aged 70".
- CM22). Headstone. "Andrew Maurice Melliar / FOSTER-MELLIAR / 1909 1978 / of Farrington House / Farrington / husband of Elizabeth / father of / Belinda WINGFIELD DIGBY / and of Christopher".
- CM23). Headstone. "In loving memory of / Arthur / Herbert / LEWIS / 10. 9. 1899 9. 7. 1978 / aged 78 years / Also his wife / Rosie / Elizabeth / 13. 8. 1898 21. 6. 1986 / aged 87 years / Also their son / Patrick / Herbert / Lewis / 17. 3. 1924 25. 11. 1992 / aged 68 years / Also his wife / Joan (nee ALLARD) / Lewis / 31. 1. 1924 6. 1. 2001 / aged 76 years".
- CM24). Open Book. "In / loving / memory of / dear parents / Charles / Henry / PHILLIPS / died / September 1978 / aged 81 / Gladys / Lily / Phillips / died / February 1996 / aged 92".
- CM25). Headstone. "In / loving memory / of / Ernest George LEWIS / died 20<sup>th</sup> July 1978 / aged 72 / Also his wife / Hilda Maud / died 21<sup>st</sup> June 1988 / aged 81".
- CM26). Open Book (with torso and head of an angel peeping over the top). "A / wonderful wife / and mother / who lives on / in our memories / Patricia / GOODINGS / died 18<sup>th</sup> Oct: / 1978 / aged 43 years".
- CM27). Headstone. "In / loving memory of / Louise CONNOLLY / died 1979, aged 70 / And / Bing Connolly / died 1980, aged 70".

- CM28). Headstone. "Fred FOOTE / a loving husband / and father / 1908 1984 / Also beloved son / Robert Tom / 1943 1986 / Also devoted wife / and mother / Vida Christina / 1903 1998".
- CM29). Headstone. "Cherished memories / of a dear / wife and mother / Barbara Ruth / PLOWMAN / at rest 8<sup>th</sup> May 1984 / aged 73 / Also of her husband / Garnet Harold / at rest 30<sup>th</sup> March 1998 / aged 90".
- CM30). Sloping Stone. "In memory of / my dear husband / Arthur Roy WARREN / 1911 1985".
- CM31). Headstone. "Treasured / memories of / our dear son / Stanley Rees / PERKINS / who died 22<sup>nd</sup> Jan: 1986 / aged 36".
- CM32). Headstone. "In loving memory of / Richard CURTIS / 1910 1986 / And of / Cynthia Curtis / 1910 1988".

## Row 3

- CM33). Headstone. "In memory of / Emily ESPLEY / nee SPENCER / 1910 1979 / beloved mother / and grandmother / wife of / Dennis C. Espley".
- CM34). Headstone. "In memory of / Angela Ann / CHARBON-ESPLEY / beloved wife / mother and sister / 31. 3. 1936 30. 9. 1982".
- CM35). Sloping Stone. "Walter WILDS / 1907 1986".
- CM36). Headstone. "In loving memory / Isobel Campbell / ILES / 1920 1986 / And / Albert Ronald / Iles / 1915 1999 / much loved parents / and grandparents".
- CM37). Headstone. "In loving memory of / Yvonne MAHUZIES / died 1<sup>st</sup> February 1980 / aged 95 / Also / Marguerite / Francoise Ursule / Mahuzies / died 3<sup>rd</sup> March 1999 / aged 86".
- CM38). Open Book. "In / loving / memory of / a dear husband / dad & granddad / Ernest Henry / COLLINGE / 'Jack' / died 12<sup>th</sup> April 1980 / aged 69 / In / memory of / a loving mother / and nanny / Margaret / Collinge / died 3<sup>rd</sup> Feb: 1982 / aged 74".
- CM39). Headstone. "In / loving / memory of / our dear brother / Cyril Frederick GUY / who died 1<sup>st</sup> Nov: 1980 / aged 61".
- CM40). Headstone. "In loving memory / of / Bessie Belinda HINKS / died 8<sup>th</sup> November 1980 / aged 77 years / Also of her sister / Evelyn May Hinks / died 3<sup>rd</sup> April 1992 / aged 86 years".
- CM41). Open Book. "In / loving memory / of a dear / husband, dad / and grandad / George / WARREN / passed away / 18<sup>th</sup> March 1981 / aged 74 years / Also / his wife / Rosa / Kathleen / at rest / 3<sup>rd</sup> September / 1991 / aged 85 years".
- CM42). Cross. "In loving memory of / my very dear husband / Charles / BEVERLY-DAVIES, M.B.E., M.A. / priest for 55 years / who died 1<sup>st</sup> Sept: 1981 / And / Joyce Kate Beverly-Davies / his loving wife (no date)".
- CM43). Headstone. "In / loving memory of / Harriet Mary DYKE / born 27. 6. 1921 / died 15. 1. 1982 / Hubert John Henry / Dyke / born 13. 5. 1915 / died 10. 10. 1987".
- CM44). Headstone. "In / loving / memory of / my dear wife / Clarice Stella / BEALING / passed away 26<sup>th</sup> Jan: 1982 / aged 82 / Also her dear husband / Leslie Fred / Bealing / passed away 26<sup>th</sup> Nov: 1985 / aged 82".
- CM45). Headstone. "Frank Wenceslas / WOLF / born Kralupy / died 5 March 1982 / aged 89".
- CM46). Open Book. "To / the loving / memory of / dear parents / Bertha / Ellen COLLIS / died / 19<sup>th</sup> May 1982 / aged 67 / Edward / James Collis / died / 11<sup>th</sup> Dec: 1993 / aged 81".
- CM47). Open Book. "Cherished memories / of / Walter Henry / PUCKETT / (born) 17 Nov: 1893 / (died) 28 June 1982 / And / his wife / Alice Maud / (born) 2 Mar: 1896 / (died) 16 June 1982".
- CM48). Sloping Stone. "To the memory of / Alice HEATH / 1913 1982 / Herbert Heath / 1911 1988".
- CM49). Headstone. "In / ever loving memory of / my beloved brother / Charles David BEDWELL / who died tradgically (sic) 10<sup>th</sup> Oct: 1982 / aged 29 years".
- CM50). Headstone. "In / loving memory of / a dear wife and mother / Margaret BRYSON / who died 24<sup>th</sup> Nov: 1984 / aged 53".
- CM51). Headstone. "In / loving memory / of / Denis Frank SAUNDERS / (born) 21 August 1914 / (died) 10 December 1984 / Also his wife / Joan Constance Mary / (born) 16 June 1918 / (died) 28 January 1994".

- CM52). Headstone. "In / loving memory of / a dear husband and dad / Ronald Joseph BUSH / passed away 18<sup>th</sup> August 1985 / aged 70".
- CM53). Headstone. "Edward R. / LANCASTER / 1934 1986".

### Row 4

- CM54). Headstone. "In loving memory of / my dear husband / Leslie William Banks / BARNARD / died 8<sup>th</sup> Sept: 1986 / aged 82".
- CM55). Open Book. "In / memory of / my dear wife / Stella Mary / WARREN / passed away / 3<sup>rd</sup> Oct: 1990 / aged 78 / Also / in loving / memory of / Harold John / Warren / passed away / 31<sup>st</sup> March 2005 / aged 95".
- CM56). Headstone. "In memory of / Michael George / LEWIS / aged 54 years / beloved son of / Arthur and Rosie Lewis / and brother of / Joan, Peter, John / and Patrick" (no date, but must be 1989-90).
- CM57). Headstone. "In loving memory of / a dear husband, dad / and grandad / Ronald JONES / died 1<sup>st</sup> October 1989 / aged 65".
- CM58). Headstone. "In / loving / memory of / Ronald George / HATCHER / died 21<sup>st</sup> May 1989 / Also his loving wife / Joyce Louie Cecilia / died 18<sup>th</sup> September 1998".
- CM59). Headstone. "In loving memory of / my dearest wife / Helen Margaret / ROSS / died 7<sup>th</sup> January 1989 / aged 54".
- CM60). Brass Plate on wooden cross fixed into stone base. "R.G.E. LANE / 8. 6. (19)29 9. 12. (19)88 / aged 59".
- CM61). Headstone. "Cherished memories / of / a dear mum / nanna & great nan / Violet Evelyn / HALL / at rest / 26<sup>th</sup> October 1988, aged 91".
- CM62). Open Book. "In / loving memory / of / Edna Grace / WALLIS / died 7<sup>th</sup> Sept: / 1988 / aged 70 years / Also / of her husband / William / Charles / died 15<sup>th</sup> Dec: / 1989 / aged 74 years".
- CM63). Headstone. "In loving memory of / a dear husband / dad and grandad / James William / TREBBLE / 1919 1988".
- CM64). Open Book. "In / loving memory / of / a devoted husband / and father / Duncan Joseph / STOKES / 1924 1987".
- CM65). Headstone. "In / loving memory of / a dear husband / dad and grandad / Michael MOGRIDGE / 1931 1987".
- CM66). Headstone. "In / loving memory / of / dear Margy / 1922 1987 / beloved wife of / Bob ROBERTS / 1922 1993".
- CM67). Headstone. "In / loving memory of / a dear wife / Ruth GODDARD / died 4<sup>th</sup> March 1987 / aged 67 years / And her devoted husband / Melbourne Goddard / known as Frank / the man with the white dog / died 18<sup>th</sup> November 1999 / aged 82 years".

#### Row 5

Only one stone in and before 1990.

CM68). Headstone. "In / loving memory / of mum / Lilian / Selina Edith / PARSLOW / 1908 – 1998 / And dad / Arthur Reginald / MILLS / 1913 – 1963".

(Rows 6 and 7 – all memorials post-date 1990. Row 8 has four very recent interments with no stones erected yet, on 8 April 2008)



Sent copy to churchwarden of Marnhull: Graham THOMAS, of 5 Burtonhayes, Burton Street, Marnhull, Sturminster Newton, Dorset DT10 1PR.